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(1)

U.S. TRADE AGREEMENTS WITH LATIN 
AMERICA 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 13, 2005

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE WESTERN HEMISPHERE, 

COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, 
Washington, DC. 

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:20 p.m. in room 
2172, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Dan Burton (Chairman 
of the Subcommittee) presiding. 

Mr. BURTON. Good afternoon. A forum being present, the Sub-
committee on Western Hemisphere will come to order. 

I ask unanimous consent that due to the number of witnesses be-
fore us today the Chairman and the Ranking Member will offer 
oral statements, and other Members will be allowed to submit their 
statements to be included in the record. Without objection, so or-
dered. 

I ask that witnesses keep their oral statements to 5 minutes, but 
can submit their full testimony for the record. Without objection, 
so ordered. 

I ask unanimous consent that all articles, exhibits, and extra-
neous or tabular material referred to by Members and witnesses be 
included in the record. Without objection, so ordered. 

I ask unanimous consent that any Member who may attend to-
day’s hearing be considered a Member of the Subcommittee for the 
purpose of receiving testimony and questioning witnesses after 
Subcommittee Members have been given the opportunity to do so. 
Without objection, so ordered. 

Today the Subcommittee will receive testimony on several pend-
ing trade agreements and their impact on the economies of the 
Western Hemisphere, including the United States. Specifically, we 
intend to look into the Dominican Republic-Central American Free 
Trade Agreement (DR–CAFTA), the Andean Free Trade Agreement 
(Andean FTA), and the umbrella Free Trade Agreement of the 
Americas (FTAA). 

Since we have several panels of expert witnesses, I will make my 
comments brief so we can get to the meat of this hearing. This 
hearing is particularly timely because Congress may soon be asked 
to vote on one or more of these trade agreements. 

From the outset though, I would like to make it clear that this 
Subcommittee’s job is not to second-guess the wisdom of the nego-
tiators, nor are we here to negotiate or renegotiate these agree-
ments. Rather, we are here to explore their value as one part of 
the solution to the challenges of poverty, political, and economic in-
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stability and the many other ills which face the people of our hemi-
sphere. 

Our intention is solely to determine the merits of free trade with-
in the hemisphere and, as best we can, whether or not these trade 
agreements have the potential to live up to their promises of great-
er prosperity, and the development of stronger democracies in the 
region. I am cautiously optimistic that they can, although we do 
have some problems with some of the fledgling democracies in 
Latin America. 

Spreading prosperity throughout the Western Hemisphere is of 
course a key long-term goal of the United States. Over the course 
of the last few weeks, this Subcommittee has heard from several 
witnesses, in other hearings, that our ability to achieve this goal 
is under threat. Latin American democracies are still fragile, and 
many people remain in poverty in their region, leading them to 
start doubting whether democracy is the right vehicle for pro-
moting a better way of life. 

While I do not believe that trade agreements, alone, are the pan-
acea to cure the ills of our hemisphere, I do believe that the eco-
nomic prosperity that these agreements can provide would, in fact, 
create the conditions by which we can alleviate poverty, promote 
the rule of law, and strengthen democratic and civil institutions, 
and thereby improve the lives of millions who now live in poverty. 
I know that many of my colleagues would argue that trade agree-
ments in fact do just the opposite; that free trade accelerates the 
slide into poverty. But the reality is that throughout history, long-
term economic prosperity has come through trade and the economic 
activity which supports it. Therefore, supporting DR–CAFTA and 
the Andean Free Trade Agreement may be essential to achieving 
overall United States policies in Latin America. 

In addition to eliminating poverty, I think CAFTA and the Ande-
an Trade Agreement will have a tremendous impact on stabilizing 
those fledgling democracies in Central and Latin America. Without 
proper trade agreements within our hemisphere like the ones we 
are discussing today, unfair competition from elsewhere, like 
China, will destroy this region’s ability to compete both in our own 
hemisphere and around the globe. I know that many people have 
reservations about the labor and environmental protections in 
these trade agreements, and I would ask these people a simple 
question: Which country would do a better job of protecting the 
rights of organized labor and safeguarding the environment, the 
United States or Communist China? 

It is important to note that the benefits of free trade are not con-
fined within the borders of Latin America. These trade agreements 
are also potentially very good for our economy. For instance, while 
today’s Central American countries have virtually duty free access 
to United States markets for most goods, duty free access for Amer-
ican goods is not reciprocated. DR–CAFTA, in particular, will level 
the playing field across the board, and allow U.S. businesses better 
access to markets now protected from our manufactured and agri-
cultural exports. In addition, increased U.S. exports can potentially 
boost productivity for U.S. companies and in turn lead to higher 
wages for U.S. workers. Trade agreements that reduce tariffs and 
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dismantle other barriers to U.S. exports can only benefit American 
business and the American consumer. 

Before I conclude, I would like to add one note of caution. Before 
any free trade agreement is ratified, we should be satisfied that the 
countries involved demonstrate the ability to properly handle cur-
rent and future investment disputes which are likely to arise. 

For example, both Ecuador and Peru, who wish to be partners 
in the Andean Free Trade Agreement, along with Colombia, are 
embroiled in a number of disputes with American companies or in-
vestors. While these disputes vary in degrees, it has become quite 
clear that the governments involved may not have made the appro-
priate efforts to resolve them in a timely and equitable manner. 

While I understand that legal systems differ from nation to na-
tion, it is not clear to me why some of these disputes still linger. 
We talked to the Peruvian Ambassador in particular yesterday 
about some of these. 

For example, it has been 5 years since the Government of Peru 
expropriated $30 million from Engelhard Corporation, and I know 
you are going to talk about that. Despite a number of rulings in 
favor of this company, the Government of Peru continues to dispute 
the issue. 

In Ecuador, I have been informed that an American company, 
Occidental Petroleum, is in danger of having its nearly $1 billion 
in assets expropriated over a dispute with the Ecuadorian Govern-
ment, which corporate and legal experts believe has no merit. 

In closing, I would like to thank our witnesses for joining us 
today, and I look forward to hearing their testimony. I am dis-
appointed that a witness from the U.S. Trade Representative’s 
(USTR) office could not be here to update us on DR–CAFTA and 
the pending negotiations in Lima, Peru, on the Andean Free Trade 
Agreement. 

However, without objection, questions for the USTR can be sub-
mitted by Members for the record. I intend to arrange a briefing 
by USTR for Members of the Subcommittee so we can further dis-
cuss these issues with them on these important issues. 

I also want to thank my good friend and Ranking Member, Bob 
Menendez, and his staff for their usual excellent support in pre-
paring for this hearing. Before I recognize Mr. Menendez for his 
opening remarks, again in the interest of time, I would like to ask 
him to be as brief as possible, but that is okay. Please take your 
time, Bob. I now recognize Bob. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Burton follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE DAN BURTON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CON-
GRESS FROM THE STATE OF INDIANA, AND CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE 
WESTERN HEMISPHERE 

Today the Subcommittee will receive testimony on several pending trade agree-
ments and their potential impact on the economies of the Western Hemisphere, in-
cluding our own. Specifically, we intend to look into the Dominican Republic—Cen-
tral American Free Trade Agreement, DR–CAFTA, the Andean Free Trade Agree-
ment or Andean FTA, and the umbrella Free Trade Agreement of the Americas or 
FTAA. 

This hearing is particularly timely because Congress may soon be asked to vote 
on one or more of these trade agreements. From the outset though, I would like to 
make it clear that this Subcommittee’s job is not to second-guess the wisdom of the 
negotiators, nor are we here to negotiate or renegotiate these agreements. Rather, 
we are here to explore their value as one part of the solution to the challenges of 
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poverty, political and economic instability, and the many other ills which face our 
hemisphere. Our intention is solely to determine the merits of free trade within the 
hemisphere and, as best we can, whether or not these trade agreements have the 
potential to live up to their promises of greater prosperity, and the development of 
stronger democracies in the region. I am cautiously optimistic that they can. 

Spreading prosperity throughout the Western Hemisphere is of course a key long-
term goal of the United States. Over the course of the last few weeks, this Sub-
committee has heard from several witnesses, in other hearings, that our ability to 
achieve this goal is under threat. Latin American democracies are still fragile, and 
many people remain in poverty in the region, leading them to start doubting wheth-
er democracy is the right vehicle for promoting a better way of life. 

While I do not believe that trade agreements, alone, are the panacea to cure the 
ills of our hemisphere, I do believe that the economic prosperity that these agree-
ments can provide would, in fact, create the conditions by which we can alleviate 
poverty, promote the rule of law and strengthen democratic and civil institutions, 
and thereby improve the lives of the millions who now live in poverty. I know that 
many of my colleagues would argue that trade agreements in fact do just the oppo-
site; that free trade accelerates the slide into poverty. But the reality is that 
throughout history, long-term economic prosperity has come through trade and the 
economic activity which supports it. Therefore, supporting DR–CAFTA and the An-
dean FTA may be essential to achieving overall U.S. policies in Latin America. 

Without proper trade agreements within our hemisphere, like the ones we are dis-
cussing today, unfair competition from elsewhere, like China, will destroy this re-
gion’s ability to compete both in our own hemisphere, and around the globe. I know 
that many people have reservations about the labor and environmental protections 
in these trade agreements, and I would ask these people a simple question: Which 
country would do a better job of protecting the rights of organized labor and safe-
guarding the environment; the United States or Communist China? 

It is important to note, that the benefits of free trade are not confined within the 
borders of Latin America. These trade agreements are also potentially very good for 
our economy. For instance, while today Central American countries have virtually 
duty-free access to U.S. markets for most goods, duty-free access for American goods 
is not reciprocated. DR–CAFTA, in particular will level the playing field across the 
board, and allow U.S. businesses better access to markets now protected from our 
manufactured and agricultural exports. In addition, increased U.S. exports can po-
tentially boost productivity for U.S. companies and in turn lead to higher wages for 
U.S. workers. Trade agreements that reduce tariffs and dismantle other barriers to 
U.S. exports can only benefit American business and the American consumer. 

Before I conclude, I would like to add one note of caution. Before any free trade 
agreement is ratified, we should be satisfied that the countries involved dem-
onstrate the ability to properly handle current and future investment disputes, 
which are likely to arise. 

For example, both Ecuador and Peru, who wish to be partners in the Andean Free 
Trade Agreement, along with Colombia, are embroiled in a number of disputes with 
American companies or investors. While these disputes vary in degrees, it has be-
come quite clear that the governments involved may not have made the appropriate 
efforts to resolve them in a timely and equitable manner. 

While I understand that legal systems differ from nation to nation, it is not clear 
to me why some of these disputes still linger. For example, it has been five years 
since the Government of Peru expropriated $30 million from Engelhard Corporation. 
Despite a number of rulings in favor of this company, the Government of Peru con-
tinues to dispute the issue. 

In Ecuador, I have been informed that American Company Occidental Petroleum 
is in danger of having its nearly $1 billion in assets expropriated over a dispute with 
the Ecuadorian Government which corporate and legal experts believe has no merit. 

In closing, I would like to thank our witnesses for joining us today, and I look 
forward to hearing their testimony. I am disappointed that a witness from the U.S. 
Trade Representative could not be here to update us on DR–CAFTA and the pend-
ing negotiations in Lima, Peru on the Andean FTA. However, without objection, 
questions for the USTR can be submitted by members for the record. I intend to 
arrange a briefing by the USTR for Members of the Subcommittee, so we can fur-
ther discuss with them these important issues. 

I also want to thank my good friend and Ranking Member Bob Menendez and his 
staff for their usual excellent support in preparing for this hearing.

Mr. MENENDEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I do not think I will 
be any longer than your opening statement. 

Mr. BURTON. Okay. Touché. 
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Mr. MENENDEZ. I appreciate the opportunity, and I appreciate 
the continuing great working relationship that we have together. 

I appreciate you holding this hearing today on what I think is 
a critical part of the public policy of the United States toward Latin 
America and the Caribbean and certainly to the witnesses who are 
going to appear. 

As you know, Mr. Chairman, this Subcommittee held a hearing 
on the Andean Free Trade Agreement last October under our 
former colleague’s leadership, Mr. Ballenger, who I am really 
pleased to see here today, over 6 months ago, where I raised seri-
ous concerns over the treatment of United States companies, par-
ticularly in Peru. 

Unfortunately, in the over 6 months since that hearing, this situ-
ation has not been resolved. I simply, for one, cannot and do not 
know how our Government can support an Andean Free Trade 
Agreement that includes Peru unless these cases are resolved. 

Now, I am not simply speaking about companies that either re-
side in my State or are just American companies. If they had no 
merit, I would be the first to tell them tough luck. But when Peru-
vian law and Peruvian courts decide in the favor of a United States 
company and still they cannot get justice, then something is fun-
damentally wrong. I know that we are going to have a panel on 
that issue, and I will discuss this in more depth a little later. 

With reference to DR–CAFTA, Mr. Chairman, I, like many Mem-
bers, have not decided exactly whether I will support CAFTA, and 
I am here to listen and to discuss. However, just as the European 
Union has done, the United States should send a clear message to 
other countries that we must meet all standards on labor, the envi-
ronment, rule of law and transparency. At the same time, the 
United States has to send a message that we are committed to 
working with other countries to help make those standards a re-
ality. 

Now, I do have a series of concerns about CAFTA, and hopefully 
some of them will be addressed during the course of the hearing. 
The labor laws of Central America fall far short of meeting the 
basic international standards in at least 20 areas, particularly, the 
right of association and the right to bargain collectively, and I 
would like to submit a letter for the record which details these 
problems. 

I understand that in response to criticism, Central American 
Governments have recently committed to strengthening the en-
forcement of their workers’ rights laws, and I encourage them to 
do so. While I am an optimist, I am also a realist. Since the release 
of the ILO report in 2003 which detailed issues such as Central 
American countries’ labor laws, only one country has strengthened 
those laws, and other countries have actually weakened theirs. 

To those who would argue that CAFTA is the way to get these 
countries to fix the problems with their labor laws and enforce-
ment, I would ask the question: If that were true, then why have 
they not fixed these issues now before the vote in Congress? 

What motivation will they have to fix them after the agreement 
has passed since the agreement only requires them to meet the 
standard of their existing labor laws? What motivation will they 
have, since unlike all of the other commercial aspects of this agree-
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ment, the United States cannot bring sanctions against them for 
violating the labor chapter of this agreement? 

To those who would argue that the problem is not really the 
laws, but rather enforcement, I would say that the problem is not 
only the laws. Throughout the region unions are suppressed. Work-
ers who intend to unionize are harassed, beaten, fired, and 
blacklisted, and sometimes even assassinated. 

I am deeply troubled over other serious labor law enforcement 
problems in the region, which include child labor, mandatory over-
time, the lack of formal contracts, and an unenforced minimum. 
Understaffed or underfunded ministries of labor frequently cannot 
handle complaints and conduct inspections while the legal decision 
cannot enforce their decisions. 

We must also be cautious about entering into free trade agree-
ments with countries which lack strong legal systems, trans-
parency, and accountability. According to Transparency Inter-
national, four out of the six CAFTA–DR countries received a cor-
ruption perception index score which indicates rampant corruption. 

All Latin American countries ranked in the highest third of coun-
tries reporting that the interpretation of regulations are unstable. 
In Guatemala, for example, almost 90 percent of firms report that 
regulations are not interpreted consistently. Clearly, this is an in-
vestment environment that we must be concerned about. 

Lastly, given that Central American countries remain signifi-
cantly rural and agricultural, and based on what happened with 
NAFTA in Mexico, I am concerned that DR–CAFTA will exacerbate 
the problems of rural poverty and unequal distribution of wealth. 

A report by the Carnegie Endowment points out that under 
NAFTA, Mexico lost 1.3 million agricultural jobs and gained less 
than half that number in manufacturing. Mexican wages have not 
caught up with United States wages, and that productivity growth 
has not meant that wages have gone up. The Mexican rural popu-
lation was the hardest hit. We cannot allow the same disaster to 
devastate the rural poor in Central America. 

Before I close, I must mention the case of Jose Gilberto Soto, a 
member of the Teamsters from New Jersey who was murdered in 
El Salvador last November while he was working with local unions 
and truck drivers. While the authorities have attributed the mur-
der to a family dispute, the Salvadorian ombudswoman, Dr. Bea-
trice Alamanni de Carrillo, who I met with personally, has raised 
serious concerns about the investigation into this case. She herself 
has received threats in response to her report on this case. I cannot 
determine who carried out this murder, but I can make it clear 
that we expect a full, complete, and clean investigation into his 
death. 

Let me be clear. I am not saying that the Central American 
countries do not deserve CAFTA. I am saying that the Central 
American countries and the people of Central America deserve the 
highest possible standard of living that we would want them to 
enjoy and the most significant and transparent rule of law that we 
would want any people to enjoy, no matter where they come from. 
That is what I hope our goal of this hearing ultimately is, and with 
that, Mr. Chairman, I thank you for the opportunity. 
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I did not object, Mr. Chairman, when you asked for statements 
to be entered into the record as it relates to or by some of the gov-
ernments who do not submit themselves before the Committee, but 
I will look forward very aggressively to your representation that 
they will be asked to answer in writing on those questions. I fully 
expect to submit questions based on what they have said and I ex-
pect that we will get answers to our questions. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Menendez, and I share your con-

cern that those countries were not willing to testify today. We have 
their letters to be submitted for the record, and we will ask them 
also to answer questions in writing that we come up with at the 
hearing today. 

Also, I ask unanimous consent that the letter you mentioned in 
your opening remarks be included in the record, and without objec-
tion so ordered. 

We are going to go now to our panelists. Would you please rise 
and raise your right hand? 

[Witnesses sworn.] 
Mr. BURTON. It is very nice to see our former Chairman here 

with us today. Cass Ballenger is now out there in the private sector 
making a lot of money, and so, Cass, we envy you, but we miss you. 

Mr. MENENDEZ. I thought he was making it before he left. 
Mr. BURTON. Menendez says he thought you were making it be-

fore you left. If you were doing it with your salary, you sure were 
not. 

We also have with us the Honorable Kevin Brady, who is one of 
our dear colleagues here in the Congress. Kevin, thanks for being 
with us today. And the Honorable Becerra, who is also a Member 
of Congress. Thank you very much for being here today. 

Let us just start with Mr. Brady, and we will go right down the 
line. 

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE KEVIN BRADY, A 
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS 

Mr. BRADY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ranking Member, 
Members of the Subcommittee. As a former Member of the Western 
Hemisphere Subcommittee, I want to thank you for having this im-
portant hearing on the Latin America trade agenda. 

I am pleased to be here with Congressman Weller, who has 
played a key role in this; former Chairman Ballenger, who has for 
many decades supported this region; and my good friend, Xavier 
Becerra. 

As you know, this Subcommittee has made clear that the 
progress in Latin America really depends on progress in a whole 
number of areas, from counterterrorism to drug trafficking, corrup-
tion endemic in governments, in cultures, and then finding ways to 
improve the trade capacity for Latin America. 

The trade agreement we are talking about is a tool to enhance 
trade and prosperity. As a Member of the Ways and Means Com-
mittee, I strongly support President Bush and former U.S. Trade 
Representative Bob Zoellick on their strategy for achieving trade 
agreements in our hemisphere. 
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Through nation-to-nation in the regional agreements we have an 
opportunity to strengthen our neighbors to the south and help 
move toward the bigger goal of a free trade area of the Americas 
that unites our trading power in order to compete successfully 
against other regions in the world. 

While I strongly support the concept of the U.S.-Andean Free 
Trade Agreement and the U.S.-Panama Free Trade Agreement, 
they are being negotiated. I would like to focus on the U.S.-Central 
American-Dominican Republic trade agreement. 

I am pleased that in the coming months Congress will vote on 
trade with the Centrals. In fact, next week we will begin formally 
moving this proposal through the legislative process when the 
Ways and Means Committee holds its hearing on the agreement. 

I strongly disagree with those who believe that Central America 
is somehow too small, too poor, not worthy of further trade with 
America. Central America deserves this trade agreement and this 
trade agreement deserves bipartisan support in Congress. It will 
create jobs by lowering trade barriers and finding new customers 
for U.S. goods and services. 

This agreement means more than increased economic oppor-
tunity. It is a statement that the United States will continue to be 
a strong partner in encouraging economic growth and the spread 
of democracy in the Western Hemisphere. 

Mr. Chairman, I know that you and other Members of the Inter-
national Relations Committee will remember that during the 1970s 
and 1980s, our neighbors in Central America experienced a terrible 
period of violence, political and economic instability. Dealing with 
Central America was our Nation’s number one foreign policy issue 
at the time. 

In 1983, the United States took a leadership role in promoting 
peace and democracy by unilaterally opening our markets to im-
ports from the region through the Caribbean Basin Initiative. As 
a result of unwavering support from Republicans and Democrats 
together, that initiative created economic growth that stabilized the 
domestic political conditions in the region. 

Trade with the Centrals is the next step in this partnership and 
is a true win/win. It will level the playing field for United States 
farmers, businesses and workers, increasing access to the second 
largest market in Latin America. 

Currently, over 75 percent of exports from the Central American 
countries enter the United States duty free, while U.S. exports to 
the region face high tariffs and other barriers to entry. In other 
words, we have one-way trade today. The Central America Trade 
Agreement will create a two-way trading relationship, bringing into 
balance by immediately eliminating tariffs on 80 percent of our 
consumer industrial exports and on more than half of U.S. ag ex-
ports. 

As someone who represents a part of Texas that is heavily de-
pendent on trade and open markets, I can tell you this agreement 
is key for building a strong economy and creating jobs. 

For the Central American countries, it will update CBI, giving 
the region the tools it can count on to compete in the global econ-
omy, and it will lock in the remarkable political and economic re-
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forms of the past decade, ensuring long-term progress in the re-
gion. 

Let me make this point on labor. As a result of the negotiations, 
our Central American Governments have developed new labor 
laws, which the objective International Labor Organization has 
deemed to be compliant with international core labor standards, 
and have passed more ILO labor conventions than we have in the 
United States. 

The countries have also demonstrated an unprecedented commit-
ment, as we saw last week, to working with the U.S. Government 
and organizations such as the Inter-American Development Bank 
to identify ways to improve the capacity to enforce these laws. 

I will tell you it was historical last week when we saw 16 coun-
tries come forward to America to pledge their commitment on 
strong labor laws that many of them have in their Constitution—
not just statutory; in their Constitution. They are using the Amer-
ican model—strong laws, more inspections, strong fines and solving 
the problems, even yanking licenses if companies will not treat 
their workers the right way. That is a commitment we want to be 
embracing and not pushing away. 

I will conclude with this, Mr. Chairman: I think we have wit-
nessed in the past 15 years a remarkable progress in Central 
America. I would defy anyone in this room to say that they have 
not made tremendous progress in labor rights, human rights, rule 
of law, and democracy. 

They have pulled themselves painfully up the ladder of democ-
racy. This is absolutely no time for America to kick them back 
down that ladder. We ought to be extending our arm and helping 
them move toward the progress and the labor rights and environ-
mental standards that they are already making progress on, and 
I think failure to pass CAFTA would be a major foreign relations 
blunder in a region that we ought to prize as a partner with the 
United States. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Brady follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE KEVIN BRADY, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS 

Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ranking Member, members of the Subcommittee, I want to 
thank you for having this important hearing on the Latin America trade agenda 

As a member of the Ways and Means Committee, which has jurisdiction over our 
trade agreements, I strongly support President Bush and former USTR Zoellick on 
their strategy for achieving trade agreements in our hemisphere. Through bilateral 
and regional multilateral agreements, we strengthen our neighbors to the south and 
help move towards the bigger prize, the Free Trade Area of the Americas. 

While I strongly support the U.S.-Andean Free Trade Agreement and the U.S.-
Panama Free Trade Agreement, they are still being negotiated so I want to focus 
my testimony on the U.S.-Central American-Dominican Republic Free Trade Agree-
ment (CAFTA–DR). As you know, our government signed this agreement with five 
of our Central American and the Dominican Republic. 

I’m pleased that in the coming months, Congress will vote on CAFTA. In fact, 
next week we will begin moving CAFTA through the legislative process when the 
Ways and Means Committee holds its hearing on the agreement. 

CAFTA deserves bipartisan support in Congress. It will create jobs by lowering 
tariff barriers and increasing market access for U.S. goods and services to growing 
markets in our hemisphere. However, this agreement means more than increased 
economic opportunity—it is a statement whether the United States will continue to 
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be a partner in encouraging economic growth and the spread of democracy in the 
Western Hemisphere. 

Mr. Chairman, I’m sure you and other members of the International Relations 
Committee will remember that during the 1970’s and 1980’s our neighbors in Cen-
tral America experienced a period of violent political and economic instability. Deal-
ing with Central America was our nation’s number one foreign policy issue at the 
time. 

In 1983 the United States took a leadership role in promoting peace and democ-
racy by unilaterally opening our market to imports from the region through the Car-
ibbean Basin Initiative (CBI). As a result of unwavering support from Republicans 
and Democrats, CBI created economic growth that stabilized the domestic political 
conditions in the region. 

CAFTA is the next step in this partnership and is a true win-win. It will level 
the playing field for U.S. farmers, business and workers, increasing access to the 
second largest market in Latin America. Currently, over 75 percent of exports from 
the CAFTA countries enter the U.S. duty free, while U.S. exports to the region face 
high tariffs and other barriers to entry. CAFTA–DR will bring this trade relation-
ship into balance by immediately eliminating tariffs on 80 percent of U.S. consumer 
and industrial exports and on more than half of U.S. agricultural exports. As some-
one who represents a part of Texas that is a heavily dependent on international 
trade and open markets, I can tell you that this agreement is key for building a 
strong economy and creating jobs. 

For the CAFTA countries, it will update CBI, giving the region the tools to com-
pete in the global economy and lock in the political and economic reforms of the past 
decade, ensuring long-term progress in the region. 

As a result of the CAFTA negotiations, the governments have developed new labor 
laws, which the International Labor Organization deemed to be compliant with 
international core labor standards, and have passed more ILO Labor Conventions 
than the United States. The countries have also demonstrated an unprecedented 
commitment to working with the U.S. government and organizations such as the 
Inter-American Development Bank to identify ways to improve the capacity to en-
force those laws. These steps, when combined with the labor chapter of CAFTA that 
goes beyond what was included in past trade agreements, will ultimately improve 
working conditions in the region. 

As CBI helped encourage political stability and encourage domestic reforms, it has 
also given the CAFTA countries the tools to diversify their economies and become 
globally competitive in manufacturing and textile production. 

Also important, the regional textile industry relies heavily on yarn and fabric ex-
ports from the U.S., supporting jobs in both regions. For example, a t-shirt that says 
‘‘made in Honduras’’ probably has 60%–90% U.S. content, but a t-shirt that says 
‘‘made in China’’ has less than 10% U.S. content. 

Without CAFTA, these jobs will evaporate. With global textile quotas expiring at 
the beginning of this year, the region’s producers are facing stiff challenges from 
Asia and many companies are contemplating moving production out of the region 
to parts of the world that do not rely on U.S. imports. Considering that 80 percent 
of the content in Central American apparel imports originating in the United States 
and imports from Asia containing as little as one percent of U.S. content, a shift 
in production out of Central America would deal a fatal blow to workers and busi-
ness in the United States and the CAFTA countries. The passage of CAFTA will 
prevent this outcome by deepening the economic integration and creating a textile 
sector that can compete in today’s global economy. 

For more than 20 years Republicans and Democrats have joined together to make 
the United States a partner in the economic and political development of the Cen-
tral America and the Caribbean countries. In the past this partnership was vital 
in replacing civil wars and dictatorships with stable democracies and increased eco-
nomic opportunities. 

The choice is clear—failing to pass CAFTA could erase the progress of the past 
decades and send a message that the United States is no longer interested in ad-
vancing economic opportunity and democracy in the Hemisphere. Without question, 
Congress has an obligation to pass CAFTA and continue to play a leadership role 
in the development of the region.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Brady. 
Mr. Becerra? 
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TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE XAVIER BECERRA, A REP-
RESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALI-
FORNIA 
Mr. BECERRA. Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member Menendez, and 

Members of the Subcommittee, thank you very much for the invita-
tion. 

Trade is important. I agree with my colleague, Mr. Brady, and 
I am glad Mr. Ballenger is here because both are respected Mem-
bers of the Ways and Means Committee and thoughtful and experi-
enced Members on trade. 

Certainly trade in Central America is important. Exports to Cen-
tral America are greater than our exports to Russia, Indonesia, and 
India combined. Compare this to what we have with China today, 
where in 2004 our United States trade deficit was a record $160 
billion just this past year, and only one out of every six ships laden 
with goods from China returned to China with United States ex-
ports. 

In the heat of competition for new markets and expanded eco-
nomic opportunity, America loses if trade becomes a race to the 
bottom. Remember that the United States average wage is $21.45 
per hour. In China, it is 64 cents per hour. 

In Mexico, with whom we have a trade agreement, we find that 
in 10 years since NAFTA’s implementation, the Mexican minimum 
wage—not the average, but the minimum wage—which one out of 
every four Mexican workers earns, declined 20 percent in the last 
10 years and hovers at about $4 for the entire day’s work. 

I submit that the biggest losers in a race to the bottom would be 
the American companies that follow the rules. In a race to the bot-
tom, these companies would have to choose between competing as 
part of the vanguard in their treatment of workers and steward-
ship of the environment or competing the way others do at the 
margins. 

Unfortunately, the current CAFTA agreement sets us on a course 
toward the lowest common denominator and competition at the 
margins. It is not that we could not have done better. Our trade 
negotiators are some of the toughest in the world. They can come 
out guns blazing when they are serious about defending American 
interests. 

Take intellectual property. CAFTA mandates that each party 
have—and if you do not you must enact—criminal laws and pen-
alties for violations of intellectual property rights. Not only that, 
but the full range of economic trade sanctions is available to a 
country that feels that its intellectual property rights have been 
violated. 

Contrast that to labor and the environment. The only thing we 
have in the agreement is a provision that says that a country shall 
not fail to effectively enforce its own laws. If the laws on the books 
are deficient, no worries. If a country weakens its existing laws, no 
worry. 

If there is a violation of the weak labor and environmental provi-
sions, the only real consequence is a fine that can be no more than 
$15 million, and that fine is paid by the country to itself. So if a 
company, country, or an industry decides that it is the cost of doing 
business to pay a $15 million fine, we are done. We can do no more 
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to that violator in our agreement with CAFTA and through 
CAFTA. 

I think we can all agree that there are certain basics, certain 
minimum standards on internationally recognized treatment of 
labor for all workers. Those internationally recognized standards 
include prohibitions on the worst form of child labor, discrimina-
tion, forced labor, and the rights of association in collective bar-
gaining. That is it. Basic minimum standards. 

Most of the CAFTA countries are trying to move in the right di-
rection toward these basic standards on both labor and the environ-
ment. I am aware of the side agreements that the parties have 
signed on the environment, the white paper that the Central Amer-
ican countries have issued on labor standards. 

Frankly, Mr. Chairman, if the countries are generally interested 
in making lasting progress in the areas of labor and the environ-
ment, and can be held accountable to the terms, they should be in-
cluded within the four corners of the CAFTA agreement itself. Any-
thing else, whether side agreements or white papers, come up very 
short. We need only examine the fruits of the NAFTA side agree-
ments some 10 years ago on labor and the environment for disposi-
tive proof of this. 

President Ronald Reagan is famous for having said, ‘‘Trust, but 
verify.’’ On CAFTA, that is all we are asking. The truth is, if we 
were to tell the American public that we were opening up our mar-
kets to further international competition based on an express 
promise, or the good intentions of our competitors, the American 
people would run us out of Washington. 

Just as no consumer today would buy or sell a house on a hand-
shake, neither should we open up our markets with one. I agree 
wholeheartedly with my Central American colleagues who assert 
that investment in the region is really the key to a trade agree-
ment that can work, but as we talk about capacity building, we 
have to put our money where our mouth is. We cannot encourage 
our trading partners to enforce their labor and environmental laws, 
but starve the very programs that would build capacity for coun-
tries to enforce those laws. 

The Department of Labor’s International Labor Affairs Bureau 
(ILAB) is being funded, according to the President’s own budget 
this year, at only $12 million. Compare that to just 3 years ago, 
when we in Congress provided it with $147 billion. 

Mr. Chairman, in conclusion I would state that nobody wins in 
a race to the bottom. The vast majority of people in the CAFTA 
countries—the workers, the farmers, the small merchants—would 
not win, and U.S. businesses certainly would not win in the long 
run. 

It is better to lift all boats so that we can trade as equals. I rec-
ognize the importance of trade in this hemisphere and the impor-
tance of this CAFTA. I have supported implementing legislation for 
every free trade agreement that has come before me in my 12 years 
in Congress. Regrettably, this current CAFTA is not a trade agree-
ment that I can support. 

Mr. Chairman, Members, thank you very much. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Becerra follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE XAVIER BECERRA, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Chairman Burton, Ranking Member Menendez, and Members of the sub-
committee, thank you for inviting me to testify this afternoon regarding US Trade 
Agreements in Latin America. Trade in this hemisphere is robust, and its impor-
tance is growing by the day. U.S. exports to Central America in 2000 exceeded $8.8 
billion. That is more than U.S. exports to Russia, Indonesia, and India combined. 
Since 1990, trade between Central America and the United States has nearly tri-
pled. Looking to our neighbors farther south, U.S. exports to the Andean region in 
2003 were reported at more than $5 billion, which is more than double US exports 
to Russia ($2.4 billion) during the same time period. 

These statistics stand in sharp contrast to the burgeoning U.S. trade deficit with 
China. In 2004, the deficit was over $160 billion, which is an increase of more than 
30% over the previous record set in 2003. Only one out of every six ships laden with 
goods from China returns with U.S. exports. And five out of the 10 fastest growing 
US exports to China from 2001–2003 were waste products like recyclable plastic, 
metals, aluminum, fiber, and paper. 

In the heated competition for new markets and expanded economic opportunity, 
America loses if trade becomes a race to the bottom. The U.S. average wage per 
hour is $21.45 with benefits, and $14.67 an hour without benefits. The U.S. Bureau 
of Labor Statistics reports that the average hourly wage in China is 64 cents an 
hour, with that number being lower in rural areas. In the ten years since NAFTA’s 
implementation, the Mexican minimum wage, which approximately 25% of the coun-
try’s 40 million workers earn, has declined 20% and hovers at $4 a day. The re-
ported job loss in the U.S. as a result of NAFTA is close to 900,000 jobs and job 
opportunities. 

I submit that the biggest loser in a race to the bottom would be American compa-
nies. Many are already established in Latin America as responsible corporate citi-
zens with standards that in some cases exceed the laws on the books in their host 
countries. In a race to the bottom, these companies would have to choose between 
competing as part of the vanguard in their treatment of workers and stewardship 
of the environment or competing the way others do at the margins. 

Unfortunately, the current U.S.—Dominican Republic—Central America Free 
Trade Agreement (DR–CAFTA) misses an opportunity to meaningfully elevate the 
quality of life as well as the economies of our Central American—DR neighbors. In-
stead, it sets us on a course towards the lowest common denominator and competi-
tion at the margins. 

It’s not that we couldn’t have done better. Our trade negotiators are some of the 
toughest in the world. They can come out ‘‘guns blazing’’ when they are serious 
about defending American interests such as the protection of the intellectual prop-
erty rights of US companies. Yet the same tenacity is not applied to protect human 
beings or the environment. 

To be clear, I am pleased with many of the state-of-the-art intellectual property 
rights protections in the DR–CAFTA. Intellectual property rights are important to 
the entertainment industry and the economy of my city of Los Angeles, and indeed 
to the rest of the country. Motion picture and television production adds $50 billion 
a year to our economy and means jobs for more than 630,000 Americans. And our 
recording industry sells upwards of $14 billion a year in the U.S. alone. 

In sections 15.5:7(a) and 8(a) of the DR–CAFTA the parties agreed to language 
that mandates that each party have or enact domestic laws that ‘‘provide for crimi-
nal procedures and penalties’’ when there is a willful infringement of copyright and 
related rights. These provisions could be described as one side of the ‘‘double-bar-
reled shotgun’’ the U.S. holds over its trading partners under the DR–CAFTA. The 
other barrel comes in the form of the full range of economic trade sanctions which 
can be imposed for violation of the agreement. 

In contrast, the only provision in the chapters on labor and environment that is 
enforceable through a dispute settlement process is a requirement that each country 
‘‘shall not fail’’ to effectively enforce its own laws. The DR–CAFTA countries must 
merely enforce their existing laws, substandard or otherwise, with no worry that 
they must improve deficient laws to reflect even the most basic of international 
norms of decency and fairness for working people. In fact, the DR–CAFTA countries 
could weaken their labor laws at any time and face no firm consequences. 

Moreover, unlike the intellectual property and other commercial provisions in 
other chapters of the DR–CAFTA, the primary mode of enforcing the labor and envi-
ronmental provisions is not through trade sanctions. Instead, in section 20.17 of the 
current DR–CAFTA, there is a separate and far weaker dispute resolution mecha-
nism for labor and environmental violations. 
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Thus, if a panel finds that a country has failed to enforce its own labor or environ-
mental laws, the country may be directed to pay a monetary fine up to $15 million. 
The violating country effectively pays the fine to itself, as monies are to be spent 
on appropriate labor or environmental initiatives in the territory of the country com-
plained against. The fine is to be paid into a fund and expended at the direction 
of a Commission comprised of cabinet-level representatives of the United States and 
DR–CAFTA countries. If the country fails to pay the fine, the country that brought 
the complaint may take ‘‘other appropriate steps’’ to secure compliance, including 
seeking the right to impose trade sanctions. 

Some would argue that the identical recourse of trade sanctions exists for labor 
and environment violations as for any other commercial aspect of the agreement. 
However, the way these dispute settlement provisions are written, it is unlikely that 
trade sanctions would ever be imposed by countries for labor or environmental viola-
tions. With the only penalty being a fine capped at $15 million per year, a trading 
partner could decide that paying the fine is just the cost of doing business. Com-
pared to the double-barreled shotgun employed for intellectual property, this fine 
could be called the equivalent of a peashooter. 

I make note of my next example with all due respect for the representatives from 
our friend and neighbor Guatemala. I have visited their country and am aware of 
and applaud their efforts to strengthen their nascent democracy. I outline the fol-
lowing facts to illustrate the stark contrast between U.S. demands on Guatemala’s 
labor standards versus their intellectual property standards. 

In 2000, the U.S. reviewed Guatemala’s eligibility for trade preferences under the 
Generalized System of Preferences program and the Caribbean Basin Initiative, and 
expressed concern regarding labor violations. In April 2001, Guatemala enacted 
major labor reforms. However, aspects of the 2001 reforms were challenged by em-
ployers in court. Twelve articles of the labor code were deemed to be partially or 
wholly unconstitutional by the Constitutional Court of Guatemala in August 2004. 
Of specific concern, the ruling overturned the power of the General Inspector of 
Labor to impose administrative fines for labor-rights violators. To date, some five 
years after the U.S. conveyed its concerns, there is still no enforceability of the labor 
standards that passed constitutional muster, and no legislation has been introduced 
to resolve this current vacuum of enforcement in a constitutional manner. 

In notable contrast, in December of 2004, the Guatemalan Congress approved a 
law that would give generic drug companies access to clinical trial data used by pat-
ented drugs to secure marketing approval. Our Administration argued that this law 
was contrary to the negotiated DR–CAFTA, which requires five years’ worth of pro-
tection for clinical trial information. It was reported that the Administration said 
it would not present DR–CAFTA to Congress until Guatemala repealed that legisla-
tion. By the end of January 2005, in little more than one month, the Guatemalan 
government had introduced legislation to re-instate the 5-year protection for pat-
ented pharmaceuticals. And last month—only three months after hearing U.S. con-
cerns—the bill became law. In this instance, the Administration did not use a dou-
ble-barreled shotgun, it threatened to use the ‘‘nuclear option’’ and blow up the 
whole agreement. I do not blame our friends in Guatemala for making these 
changes. I only wish we had the same enthusiasm for protecting human beings and 
the environment. 

There are some very basic, minimum, internationally-recognized standards on 
labor that we all can support for workers. They are prohibitions on the worst forms 
of child labor, discrimination, and forced labor, and the rights of association and col-
lective bargaining. 

In December 2003, I joined with my colleagues Congressmen Rangel and Levin 
in sending a letter to then-USTR Ambassador Robert Zoellick identifying 26 sepa-
rate areas in which CAFTA countries’ laws were deficient in relation to basic inter-
national labor standards. The letter was based on published reports by the U.S. De-
partment of State, the International Labour Organization (ILO), and other cred-
itable sources. We never received an answer from the USTR to the listing of legal 
shortcomings. Nine days ago, on April 4, 2005, joined by Congressman Cardin, we 
sent a follow-up letter to the Administration, identifying the 20 areas in which the 
CAFTA countries are still out of compliance with basic ILO standards. 

On April 5, 2005, Ministers responsible for Trade and Labor from the DR–CAFTA 
countries released a ‘‘White Paper’’ that outlines the Ministers’ views of labor condi-
tions in their countries and a work plan to improve enforcement of labor laws. The 
report asserts that the countries’ laws ‘‘generally provide high levels of protection 
for the core labor standards,’’ although the report also notes several areas where the 
ILO has found deficiencies. It also provides a series of recommendations about 
where resources from regional and international donors could be used to improve 
the capacity of the countries to implement and enforce labor standards. Finally it 
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asks the Inter-American Development Bank to convene a meeting of the relevant 
donors and technical assistance agencies to discuss the recommendations in the re-
port. 

Most of the DR–CAFTA countries are trying to move in the right direction toward 
basic standards on both labor and the environment. On February 18, 2005, the DR–
CAFTA countries signed two side agreements designed to complement and facilitate 
the implementation of environmental provisions in the DR–CAFTA. But, frankly, if 
the countries are genuinely willing to make lasting progress in the areas of labor 
and the environment and be held accountable, the terms for this should be included 
within the four corners of the trade agreement. Anything else, whether side agree-
ments or ‘‘white papers,’’ comes up short. We need only examine the fruits of the 
NAFTA side agreements on labor and the environment for dispositive proof of this. 

President Ronald Reagan is famous for having said, ‘‘Trust, but verify.’’ We should 
trust our DR–CAFTA neighbors to raise their labor and environmental standards, 
but we should also have the means to verify. 

The truth is, if we were to tell the American public that we were opening up our 
markets to further international competition based on an expressed promise or the 
good intentions of our competitors, the American people would run us out of Wash-
ington. Just as no consumer today would buy or sell a house on a handshake, nei-
ther should we open our markets with one. 

Along with accountability, I agree wholeheartedly with the DR–CAFTA Ministers’ 
assertion that investment in the region is key. The integration of the European 
Union (EU) provides a good example. Last May, 10 new members acceded to the 
EU which is the largest trade area in the world. The EU demonstrated a commit-
ment not only to market liberalization, but also to reducing inequality. From its in-
ception in 1957 to 2001, the EU has funneled approximately $353 billion in develop-
ment grants to member states. This is roughly 10 times the total US economic as-
sistance grants to all of Latin America in the same time period. When approaching 
trade from a holistic view, the goal should not be limited simply to access to new 
markets, but also to lifting up our trading partners so that we can trade as equals. 

Likewise, as we talk about capacity building, we have to ‘‘put our money where 
our mouth is.’’ We cannot encourage our trading partners to enforce their labor and 
environmental laws, but starve the very programs that would build capacity for 
countries to enforce the laws on their books. For example, the Department of La-
bor’s International Labor Affairs Bureau, (ILAB) operates programs to promote core 
labor standards internationally and support efforts to combat child labor. Yet the 
Administration’s budget request for fiscal year 2006 for this important bureau is 
only $12 million. This represents a precipitous drop from past years and, unfortu-
nately, a disturbing pattern from this Administration. Congress appropriated $94 
million in fiscal year 2005, $110 million for fiscal year 2004, and $147 million in 
fiscal year 2003. 

In conclusion, I would state that nobody wins in a race to the bottom. The vast 
majority of people in the DR–CAFTA countries—the workers, the farmers, the small 
merchants—would not win, and U.S. businesses certainly would not win in the long 
run. It is better to lift all boats so we can trade as equals. I recognize the impor-
tance of trade in this hemisphere, and the importance of a DR–CAFTA. I have sup-
ported implementing legislation for every Free Trade Agreement that has come be-
fore me in my 12 years in Congress. Regrettably, the current DR–CAFTA is not a 
trade agreement that I can support.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Becerra. 
Mr. Ballenger? 

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE CASS BALLENGER, A 
FORMER REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE 
OF NORTH CAROLINA 
Mr. BALLENGER. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ranking Member, it is a 

pleasure to be back. It is kind of a strange situation for me to be 
sitting down here. I think, when I sit up there I am protected by 
the law, but when I am down here, I am not sure what I say will 
not get me in trouble. Some of you know I have a tendency to 
sometimes shoot my mouth off. 

Let me thank you for inviting me to testify this afternoon. As you 
know, I served as Chairman of the Subcommittee during the past 
4 years before I retired from Congress. 
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We all know, Mr. Chairman, that Central America has come a 
long way. Over the 35 years that I have been active in this region, 
I have seen a bloody civil war give way to peace, brutal dictator-
ships become democracies, and hope springs from hopelessness. 

I would just like to add that I called up Secretary Condoleeza 
Rice about a month ago and said, ‘‘Do you realize we are fighting 
a war in Iraq to give a chance to that country to develop a democ-
racy?’’ You back up 15 or 20 years ago when you and I first got 
involved down in Central America, we did exactly the same thing. 

Now, because we have given them economic aid and assistance, 
we have had four elections, four democratic elections in both Sal-
vador and in Nicaragua, and we have developed a real democracy. 
Now, they are not terribly stable, and I would say that if we do 
anything to weaken those democracies, you are going to see it go 
back to the disaster that we had when you and I used to go down 
there and hope we would not get shot at. 

While Central America still suffers from chronic problems of pov-
erty and other social ills, it seems ready to turn the page and begin 
a new chapter, one where political stability and economic opportu-
nities take the place of violence and economic stagnation. In my 
considered opinion, we have a real opportunity to do some good in 
Central America, and that is why I believe Congress should pass 
DR–CAFTA now. 

After the wars in Central America came to a merciful end and 
the United States began developing strategies to improve the 
economies of Central America and the Caribbean, trade agree-
ments, such as the Caribbean Basin Initiative (CBI), were ratified, 
generously giving Central American and Caribbean nations duty-
free access to American markets as a way to build them up. Such 
access allowed these nations to produce and export a variety of 
goods to this country without facing crippling tariffs. This strategy 
seemed to work, but now it is time for all nations to share a duty-
free access. 

I would like to skip back just a little bit to the fact that I was 
in the manufacturing business. I have been supplying the textile 
industry for 40 years, and at the time—before NAFTA, I counted 
it back—I had 25 customers that made pajamas for Penney’s and 
lady sanitary napkins, baby diapers, shirts, blouses, and so forth. 
Twenty-five of these companies either went bust or left the country 
and went somewhere else and made sweaters, and so forth. 

The basic idea was that NAFTA came along and did not kill it. 
The industry was dying already, because industries that had heavy 
labor costs moved to where it was cheaper, and this was working 
out. I was in Guatemala, where there was a sewing plant that was 
sewing Manhattan shirts. Two hundred sewing machines were sew-
ing there. Two weeks after NAFTA was passed, those sewing ma-
chines moved to Mexico. 

I see the same thing. If we do not pass CAFTA here, there are 
about 1,000 or 1,500 sewing machines down there that will be in 
China or Bangladesh within a month. Then, we do not have to 
worry about whether we give the proper labor laws. There will not 
be any jobs down there. 

As usual, I am not following my speech and I will go back to it. 
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In my home in North Carolina, for example, textiles were once 
the primary product. Over the years, competition from China and 
other places steadily reduced the number of jobs in this vital indus-
try. 

Even before DR–CAFTA, jobs were being exported. Under DR–
CAFTA, sewing machines now in Central America will likely stay 
there if we pass it, making the clothes that we wear today. The 
clothes we wear that say ‘‘Made in El Salvador,’’ ‘‘Made in Hon-
duras,’’ that material, and that yarn, and that thread is made by 
textile industries in this country. 

DR–CAFTA will keep textile jobs both here and in Central Amer-
ica and the Dominican Republic. Without DR–CAFTA, these jobs 
will most certainly go to China or elsewhere, taking our jobs, and 
those of our neighbors with them. 

There was a gentleman, who may later be a Member of this Com-
mittee, who made several speeches in North Carolina in Charlotte 
and in Raleigh. And his statement, I think, fits about as well as 
anything I have seen. His statement that made all the newspapers 
back home is, ‘‘A vote against CAFTA is a vote for China.’’ Now, 
if you stop and think about it, that is exactly how those of us that 
have jobs to look out for feel. 

I thank you, Mr. Chairman. I do not think I said anything 
wrong. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Ballenger follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE CASS BALLENGER, A FORMER 
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA 

Thank you Mr. Chairman, 
It’s a bit strange for me to speaking from this side of the dais. But, I suppose 

it is a relief too! 
Mr. Chairman, thank you for inviting me to testify this afternoon. As you know, 

I served as the Chairman of the Subcommittee during the past four years before 
I retired from Congress in January. As you know, Mr. Chairman, Central America 
has come a long way. In the over 35 years I have been active in the region, I have 
seen bloody civil wars give way to peace, brutal dictatorships become democracies, 
and hope spring from hopelessness. 

While Central America still suffers from the chronic problems of poverty and 
other social ills, it seems ready to turn the page and begin a new chapter, one where 
political stability and economic opportunities take the place of violence and economic 
stagnation. In my considered opinion, we have a real opportunity to do some good 
in Central America. That is why I believe Congress should pass DR–CAFTA now. 

After the wars in Central America came to a merciful end, the United States 
began developing strategies to improve the economies of Central America and the 
Caribbean. Trade agreements such as the Caribbean Basin Initiative or CBI, were 
ratified, generously giving Central American and Caribbean nations duty-free access 
to American markets as a way to build them up. Such access allowed these nations 
to produce and export a variety of goods to this country without facing crippling tar-
iffs. This strategy seemed to work. But, now it is time for all nations to share duty-
free access. 

I believe that DR–CAFTA is the ideal way to continue our good economic relation-
ships with Central America and the Dominican Republic. It provides a level playing 
field whereby goods from either region can have equal access to the markets. While 
some have criticized DR–CAFTA as a threat to American jobs, I believe it will actu-
ally protect the jobs we already have and maybe even provide more jobs as the 
agreement goes into effect. 

In my home state of North Carolina, for example, textiles were once the primary 
product. Over the years, competition from China and other places steadily reduced 
the number of jobs in this vital industry. Even before DR–CAFTA, jobs were being 
exported. Under DR–CAFTA, sewing machines, now in Central America will likely 
stay there, making the clothes we wear today. DR–CAFTA will continue to require 
American yarn and fabric to be used to sew clothing bound for the American mar-
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ket. DR CAFTA will keep textile jobs both here and in Central America and the 
Dominican Republic. Without DR–CAFTA, these jobs will most certainly go to China 
or elsewhere taking our jobs, and those of our neighbors with them. 

Mr. Chairman, if we are intent on keeping American jobs here, and help keep jobs 
in Central America, we must pass DR–CAFTA now. 

Thanks You Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BURTON. I am not going to mess with that one, Cass. 
I think you made some very valid points, and I in particular 

liked the comments you made about those sewing machines in 
Guatemala that moved to Mexico because of NAFTA, and the com-
parison you made with that being a possibility that we would lose 
those to China or Bangladesh or someplace else, which would cause 
us to lose some employment, or cause these countries to lose em-
ployment down in Central America. 

Some of the opponents of CAFTA say that it will undermine en-
forcement of domestic environment standards. How do you counter 
those arguments? Mr. Brady? 

Mr. BRADY. Mr. Chairman, this agreement has something pretty 
amazing in it. It is a state-of-the-art process where average people 
in Central America can raise environmental issues and have them 
go through a process that enters into this trade agreement, so we 
are not only setting some good, strong processes there. We have set 
up a public participation to ensure the environmental standards 
are not only met, but approved. That is the first time that has ever 
been seen in any trade agreement, ever. 

I can tell you too, Mr. Chairman, having come from Texas, I 
watched NAFTA firsthand in the years since that agreement oc-
curred, and this one is 10 times better than that. We have $1 bil-
lion in environmental projects, clean air, clear water, clean waste-
water, clean sewer projects along our Mexico border that never 
would have occurred without the opportunity for increased trade. 

We have a chance with CAFTA, I think, and this new mechanism 
to do even more, because when you have jobs, when you have reve-
nues, communities and countries pay more attention to strong envi-
ronmental standards. That is what we have that opportunity for. 

Mr. BURTON. Cass, do you have anything you want to add to 
that? 

Mr. BALLENGER. Yes. We are worried about whether they take 
care of the atmosphere and atmospheric warming. It seems to me 
that the damage that we are doing that we are saying they cannot 
do, we are doing it so much more rapidly here that it is kind of 
hypocritical to say we have to change our rules and make it tough 
on a country that does not have anything and does not have jobs 
and has very little to feed their people. 

We are making it tough on them and not doing anything about 
our situation, atmospheric warming here in the United States or in 
China. That is kind of childish, but it sounds political. 

Mr. BURTON. One of the things that concerns me is that we have 
the Caribbean Basin Initiative, and there is some question about 
whether or not that is going to be renewed or continued in the 
event that CAFTA is not successful. 

What do you think would happen if we did not have the CBI and 
CAFTA failed? I know you touched on that in your opening re-
marks, but if you can give us a little additional comment we would 
appreciate it. 
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Mr. BRADY. Well, I think without CAFTA, I will predict CBI will 
expire, and all the good works that this country—Republics and 
Democrats together—joined to do to give Central America a chance 
to pull themselves up by their bootstraps, I think we will start to 
see a backslide there. 

I will tell you, too, I think it was absolutely the right thing to 
open our markets to Central America, but over time I think it is 
fair to ask that they open their markets to our farmers, our manu-
facturers, our workers, and I am convinced—I think Mr. Ballenger 
said it the best, but in the textile industry we either partner up 
with Central America or we perish. 

We have already lost five plants, textile plants, in America since 
China has had open access, duty-free access. The Dominican Re-
public has lost 19,000 jobs already. Those are our customers. That 
is where our customers, that is where our fiber, that is where our 
yarn is going. 

We have a real stake for American workers to keep our cus-
tomers sound, and this agreement gives us the flexibility to do 
that. So from a job standpoint, both in Central America and here, 
we have a lot at stake in this agreement. 

Mr. BURTON. Cass, do you want to follow up on how this is going 
to be a positive thing for American workers? 

Mr. BALLENGER. Well, the truth of the matter is——
Mr. BURTON. Because there are a lot of people that think CAFTA 

is going to cost Americans jobs rather than create more jobs. 
Mr. BALLENGER. I speak specifically about the textile industry. 

We have already lost all the jobs that apply to this particular area 
in the rest of the world. They are gone. 

What we have left is technologically advanced things like yarn 
plants, cloth plants, and so forth where we can actually compete 
with the Chinese with some help of people running the sewing ma-
chines for us. 

Now, if we are going to move them in assistance by using our 
material, and demand that they get $10 an hour, and still try to 
compete with the Chinese, I think we are crazy because business 
does not operate that way. 

The basic thing that we have is, if we do not have CBI as well, 
either/or—both is what we need. If we do not have either one of 
them, I would say that you are going to see the dictatorships that 
were in El Salvador, Nicaragua, things are kind of shaky in Ven-
ezuela, so forth and so on. 

You are going to see things get really bad, because the oppor-
tunity to create new jobs and so forth and so on or keep the jobs 
that they have——

Mr. BURTON. Yes. 
Mr. BALLENGER [continuing]. Depends on both of those two 

things. 
Mr. BURTON. That is one of my major concerns, that political sta-

bility down there depends upon economic viability as well, and un-
less we have some incentives down there for their economies to 
grow and create new jobs and eliminate some of the poverty down 
there, I think you are absolutely right. The re-emergence of dicta-
torships and totalitarian governments is a very real possibility. 

Mr. Menendez? 
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Mr. MENENDEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate this 
panel of both present and former colleagues being here. You are all 
tremendous advocates for your point of view, and I have a great 
deal of respect for each and every one of you. 

I welcome the former Chairman, who I had the opportunity to 
work with for quite some time. You did not say anything that is 
going to get you in trouble, at least legally in trouble. 

Mr. BALLENGER. Yes, right. 
Mr. MENENDEZ. However, we have a few disputes here. But, Mr. 

Chairman, it is great to have you back and looking so healthy and 
good. I am glad to see you are doing well. 

I just want to ask a few questions, and I was going to let this 
panel go by as colleagues and listen to it, and not say anything, 
but some of you are so compelling that you have compelled me to 
say something. 

Mr. BRADY. Feel free to go with your instincts. 
Mr. MENENDEZ. No. I am going to go with my present instinct, 

Mr. Brady. You were part of my inspiration. 
Let me just say there are some undeniable facts. We can sugar 

coat them. We can put them on the side, but there are some unde-
niable facts. Mexico lost 1.3 million agricultural jobs and replaced 
them with less than half of that number in manufacturing jobs. 
That is a fact. 

Mexican rural poor were most affected by NAFTA, and then we 
wonder why they are coming across the border so that we have 
minutemen lining the border with guns, thinking about why people 
come. They come because of economic desperation, and NAFTA still 
has not produced the opportunities for a good start. 

I also wish that our colleagues who are strong advocates of trade, 
and I believe trade is an important aspect, but when unmatched 
by economic assistance, development assistance, we widen the gulf 
between those who have and those who do not have, and these 
trade agreements largely fuel that ever-extending gulf, which is a 
big part of the problem of Latin America, and the movements by 
Latin American people to make change. 

Mr. Brady suggests that these are countries that have labor 
standards in their Constitution, that they have more ILO agree-
ments in the United States. Yet, I do not think there is a worker 
in the world who would argue that it is better to be a worker in 
the United States than certainly any Central America country. 

The other thing I think about is when we hear language that 
says let us not kick them back down the ladder that they have 
worked for. Certainly we admire what the Central American people 
have done, but by the same token, when we cut the development 
assistance for the last 2 years consecutively, the only part in the 
world in which we cut development assistance to is Latin America, 
several of which are Central American countries. We are certainly 
kicking them down the ladder of the opportunities that fulfill their 
hopes and dreams and aspirations. 

When I hear my distinguished former Chairman say a vote 
against CAFTA is a vote for China, I do not know if that is compel-
ling considering how many people have voted here for China in a 
wide variety of ways. I am not sure that Mr. Walton would like to 
hear you say that at WalMart. 
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I just think that we have to be a little balanced in our arguments 
here, and with reference to dictatorships in Latin America, some of 
the greatest unrest in elements of Latin America are taking place 
in countries with enormous wealth, with enormous natural re-
sources that could see unlimited potential for its people. 

Trade agreements, and commercial activity with them, has not 
promoted the opportunity for the peoples of those countries to 
achieve a degree of economic success that gives them and their 
families the hopes, dreams, and aspirations to be realized. Hence, 
they begin to move away from democracy, and they actually are 
willing to accept authoritarianism if that ultimately improves the 
quality of their lives. 

I think there are many different dimensions to this issue. I do 
not think we can say that those who do not or may not support this 
agreement will certainly be putting the people of Central America 
down, or their countries, or their democracies, especially when we 
cut development assistance, especially when we do nothing as it re-
lates to narrowing the gulf, and especially when we still look the 
other way on labor standards and do not, as Mr. Becerra suggested, 
produce enforcement provisions. 

I would just like to ask one question in closing. Maybe Mr. Becer-
ra can comment on it. Even if we were to pass this, is China not 
going to be an enormous competition for these countries anyway? 
And what are we doing in terms of, if we do that, we do not guar-
antee their being secure? And, lastly, at the same time we have a 
whole host of consequential facts that flow from that. 

Mr. BECERRA. I think you raised a good question. In Central 
America, the only country that could probably survive, even with 
CAFTA, against the onslaught from China, is Nicaragua, and the 
reason we are given is because Nicaragua’s wages are so low right 
now that they might be able to compete. 

But, even with the depressed wages that you see in Central 
America, they still cannot compete with the Chinese wages, and so 
you ultimately find yourself, especially if you are an American com-
pany, having to make the decision if you wish to engage in this 
race to the bottom to compete with a 64-cent-an-hour wage in 
China. 

All we are saying is, and I agree with what my colleagues have 
said with regard to trying to help Central America and develop 
with trade, but we have to verify that the fruits of that trade, that 
commerce, will go to all the people in Central America. 

As we saw with Mexico, the fruits of NAFTA have gone to just 
a very few, and in fact, Mexican workers have seen their wages de-
cline in the 10 years since we have seen NAFTA. 

Mr. WELLER [presiding]. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Menendez. 
First let me just give my greetings to my two current colleagues 

and my former colleague and leader of this Subcommittee. 
Mr. Brady and Mr. Becerra, who I serve with on Ways and 

Means, as well, I appreciate your commitment to the region. Mr. 
Brady, I agree with you 100 percent. Mr. Becerra, I disagree with 
most of what you have said, but I admire your commitment. 

Mr. Ballenger, we miss you sitting up here. I want you to know 
that. You were not turned down as Subcommittee Chairman. You 
could have stuck around a little longer. You personally made the 
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choice to go home. There is no one in the current Congress that has 
had the lifelong commitment to Latin America that you have, the 
leadership, the time that you have invested, and the commitment 
to democracy as a whole, but also to the little people of Latin 
America, particularly in areas of health and the hospitals, the clin-
ics, and the schools that you personally have invested in. 

I think we all owe you a tremendous depth of gratitude for your 
leadership, but also what you have done for our best friends, and 
those are our next-door neighbors in this hemisphere. 

You know, one thing I found very interesting as we have gone 
through the process of talking about trade agreements here in our 
own hemisphere, particularly with the Dominican-Central Amer-
ican Free Trade Agreement, with our friends in Panama that is 
still under negotiation, with our friends in the Andean region still 
under negotiation, is some have come out in opposition to trade 
agreements solely because they do not solve every social and eco-
nomic problem in their home countries, or those of us in the out-
side looking in, do not feel we have solved every problem. 

Of course, I know Mr. Brady and Mr. Ballenger feel this way, 
and, Mr. Becerra, I believe you do too, that trade agreements are 
just one component of raising the tide which helps lift all boats. 

As we look at the DR–CAFTA, as we look at the Andean Trade 
Agreement, as we look at Panama, I can support and recognize 
these trade agreements are just one component of our relationship 
in the hemisphere, and we cannot expect them, nor should anyone 
expect they are going to solve 100 percent of the problems that we 
all challenge. 

Plus, the trade agreement is a compromise. I have constituents 
that are not 100 percent happy with it because for their particular 
commodity, and they would like something a little better, but it is 
a good, fair and, I believe, balanced agreement. 

I know, Chairman Ballenger, you more than anyone have trav-
eled Latin America, and you have seen, as you referred to, what 
I also believe is the future if we fail to ratify the Dominican Repub-
lic-Central American Free Trade Agreement. 

Mr. Becerra, I believe you were with me. We visited Charles 
Company in San Salvador, El Salvador, a company in which there 
were 1,800 sewing machines, and the day we were there there were 
no workers at those sewing machines because they were being 
packed up and being shipped to Sri Lanka. Because at that time, 
there was doubt whether or not we would have a Dominican Re-
public-Central American Free Trade Agreement. 

I really believe that this is the future if we fail. If you are con-
cerned about what some people call undocumented immigration, or 
what others call illegal immigration, our failure to ratify this agree-
ment is only going to create more who wish to, or need to, or des-
perately want to come to our shores to look for a job, rather than 
having one at home. 

I think it is important to note, as Mr. Brady did, that the Carib-
bean Basin Initiative is a temporary thing. It is a pretty sweet deal 
for our friends in the Caribbean, and it is a sweet deal for our 
friends in Central America, but it is temporary. If we fail to ratify 
DR–CAFTA, the odds are CBI will not be continued. 
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Of course, right now the Caribbean Basin Initiative is a one-way 
street. Our friends in the Caribbean, our friends in Central Amer-
ica, have reduced barriers coming into the United States, but there 
is no reciprocity. So for those Caterpillar bulldozers made in my 
district, those yellow bulldozers, they face a 15 percent tariff going 
into Central America and the Dominican Republic. 

That $14,000 tariff, for example, on a small one, is a pretty tough 
barrier to put in place when trying to compete with bulldozers 
made in Canada or Europe where they have trade agreements with 
these markets that we would like access to. Again, the Dominican 
Republic-Central American Free Trade Agreement makes it a two-
way street, and it is a fair and balanced agreement. 

One area, Mr. Ballenger, where you have been a real tremendous 
leader, of course, was that you recognized early on the importance 
of coffee, for example, to the economies of the Andean region, as 
well as Central America. Because of your work, the Bush Adminis-
tration rejoined the International Coffee Organization. Whether 
you get all the credit or not, coffee prices are up over $1.25 a 
pound, but that is part of our commitment. 

Mr. BALLENGER. Sorry about that. 
Mr. WELLER. For those who would like the perfect, when we look 

at an agreement, we have to recognize that that commitment is 
separate from the trade agreement, and that commitment to help 
the economies of Latin America by being part of the International 
Coffee Organization is another part of our commitment to the re-
gion, just one more component. 

You know, you think about it. I have been to Honduras. Our 
commitment to the compasinos. Someone said that somehow 
CAFTA is going to hurt the small farmers. I grew up in a farming 
family. We raised pigs. The pork producers in my district, they sup-
port the agreement because they feel there is an opportunity for a 
new market and an opportunity to raise their prices and support 
their families. 

At the same time, and we have seen in much of Latin America, 
there are compasinos growing crops that really do not make much 
money. They are traditional crops. Their grandparents, their 
granddad, their uncles, they grow sugar, they grow corn, but they 
cannot make any money. 

One thing I have been very proud of in the support we are giving 
is one example that I saw in Honduras where USAID is working 
to help demonstrate the technology of shifting alternative crops, 
crops such as jalapenos or tomatoes that can be grown for the ex-
port market, plantains where farmers have the opportunity to 
make a much higher income and support their families. Those who 
make the switch have seen an increase in income from 5 to 10 
times what they were making before. 

All in all, the trade agreement is a good one, but it is just a com-
ponent of what we want to do to strengthen our own hemisphere. 
Particularly, as you look at the economic challenges we have with 
Asia and with China, it is important, I believe, that we work to-
gether. 

You know, Mr. Brady, perhaps you can outline this, but many in 
this Congress, I have seen quoted, voted for the Moroccan Trade 
Agreement, but then they turn around and say they are going to 
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oppose the Central American Free Trade Agreement based on 
labor. You know, what are the differences between those two agree-
ments? 

Mr. BRADY. Mr. Chairman, Central America is good or better in 
labor standards and enforcement than Morocco, and the market is 
frankly bigger than Australia, two trade agreements that passed 
with overwhelming bipartisan support. 

Again, we can sort of debate how strong they are in labor issues, 
but the International Labor Organization was invited in to assess 
their laws and standards. They did an excellent job, came back and 
basically said just very forthrightly, you know, they have strong 
laws on the books. In some cases it is in the Constitution, embed-
ded there, and we think they are compliant in all the core labor 
standards. 

We think they need to work on enforcement, which, by the way, 
America and almost every other country has to do the same thing. 
Where they focused, Central America focused on, was more inspec-
tors, increases—double digit increases—in their own labor budgets, 
more inspections. 

Guatemala threatened export companies that would not live up 
to labor standards in the Makea areas in their country. El Salvador 
takes 35 people signing a petition to create a labor union in El Sal-
vador. Guatemala has raised the minimum wage three times in the 
last 4 years. You are seeing remarkable progress there. 

So if you voted for Morocco, were satisfied with those labor 
standards and progress being made, there is no question about 
Central America, if that is what you are looking at. From a market 
standpoint for farmers, manufacturers, the competition against 
China, hands down, this is a better agreement for America as well. 

Mr. WELLER. Just a quick question. Our six friends, the Domini-
can Republic and the Central American countries, are they all de-
mocracies? 

Mr. BRADY. Yes. 
Mr. WELLER. Is the Government of Morocco a democracy? 
Mr. BRADY. No, sir. 
Mr. WELLER. They have a King, right? 
Mr. BRADY. Yes. 
Mr. WELLER. Okay. Thank you. 
Mr. Delahunt? 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you. I had to come back so I could cross-

examine Mr. Ballenger. Cass, it is great to see you. 
I think all Members of Congress want to promote democracy, 

there is no debate about that, but what I have seen over the course 
of time is a growing disparity of wealth and income in the Central 
American countries, as well as all of Latin America. 

I think it was my Ranking Member, Mr. Menendez, that said 
words to this effect; that the Central American people have a right 
to have a good living standard, but the truth is that is not hap-
pening. It is not happening. That is the reality on the ground. 

Now, are there benefits, economic benefits, as a result of trade? 
Of course. I guess my question is: Where do those benefits go? Who 
gets the benefit? 

Kevin, you were speaking about improvement in terms of core 
labor laws, yet when I meet with labor leaders from the Central 
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American countries, they will tell you that they maybe have the 
laws, but they are not enforced. 

Mr. Menendez indicated that I think it was less than a month 
ago there was an assassination of a labor leader—I think it was a 
Teamster—in El Salvador, which is a democracy, so I guess my 
concern is: How do we help the people of Central America achieve 
a stable democracy? 

Someone else on the panel said, and I think it maybe was the 
Chairman, Mr. Burton, that we have to put our money where our 
mouth is. We have attempted to do that. The former Chairman, 
Mr. Ballenger, and Bob Menendez have made every effort, and it 
has fallen on deaf ears, to increase assistance in terms of social and 
economic development for Latin America. We hear nothing except 
‘‘Gee, it is a good idea’’ from the Administration. Nothing. 

As importantly as us putting our money where our mouth is, it 
is time that these governments invest in the infrastructure of their 
own nations to promote social and economic development. For me, 
the gauge is how much or what is the tax revenue in terms of a 
percentage of the GDP? Here in the United States it is 20 or 21 
percent. Secretary Noriega was here testifying that in Guatemala 
it is 8 percent. 

I think what we are trying to do is we are trying to break that. 
We are trying to break that cycle in Latin America where these so-
cieties become ‘‘have’’ and ‘‘have nots.’’ I think we have an obliga-
tion as Members of this Congress, if we are sincere about pro-
moting democracy in terms of our negotiations and the leverage, 
that we have to insist that there be appropriate investment in 
terms of social and economic development by these governments—
by these governments, these six governments—so that education 
and healthcare and not just giving workers rights, but giving them 
real opportunities, that that is part of the agreement too. 

I requested, and I have not received it yet, but I requested from 
Secretary Noriega the percentage of GDP that is supported of these 
various countries in terms of what goes back into society and what 
goes back into the infrastructure. You know, the truth is that I find 
it a moral obligation to help the people in Central America, not just 
the economic elite and make them richer. That is not my role. 

I am concerned about the stabilization of democracy and human 
rights, not just making the wealthy class more wealthy. I want to 
see a commitment beyond this agreement in terms of investment 
in social and economic development. 

Mr. BRADY. If I could, so much of what Bill said is right on the 
mark. These are fledgling democracies that in 15 years or less have 
made remarkable progress, but they are not there. You know, we 
opened up our markets and said, ‘‘Sell your products and goods into 
America. This will help you build and stabilize your economy,’’ and 
it has. 

They have said, ‘‘That has helped us. Now we want to go to the 
next level. Help us lock in the investment reforms, the rule of law, 
the property rights protections to allow us to go to the next level 
and bring even more investment in.’’

You are seeing progress in Honduras. The average worker, $750 
a year wages. To work in a textile plant tied to the United States, 
it is $3,000 to $4,000 a year. You are seeing healthcare and dif-
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ferent avenues traded with these companies that never existed be-
fore, but you are right. It is nowhere near where it needs to be. 
Forty-seven percent of the people in Central America live in pov-
erty. 

If you look at the Presidents of those countries talk about what 
it will take to get them out of poverty, they know exactly what it 
takes. Access to our market long-term, new investment in their 
countries long-term, the stability so they do not backslide, but in 
fact accelerate that progress is what we are trying to get to. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. But if I can, Kevin, the reality is that it is grow-
ing inequality. There is more poverty in Central America today 
than in the past 10 years, okay, with the advent of democracy in 
terms of the aspect of elections. 

What I am saying is the lack of a political will by those, particu-
larly those in the economic elite, to be willing to pay their fair 
share so that the benefits of trade are allocated throughout these 
societies. 

I mean, I have sat down with individuals from Guatemala. It is 
a joke. No one pays any taxes down there. It is a joke. Until that 
happens and until all of the people in Guatemala get the benefit, 
I have real problems supporting this agreement. 

Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Mr. Delahunt, and I want to thank the 
panel. 

Cass, did you have something? A courtesy to the former Chair-
man. I will give you a brief response. 

Mr. BALLENGER. Yes. One thing is I think we are expecting the 
world to change completely down there. Trade, and you said this, 
is one of many things. 

Those of us that have been down there and seen the operation 
of the Napoleonic Code, it is so designed that nothing can ever get 
done. I think the only country down there that has actually seri-
ously changed their legal system has been El Salvador with a great 
deal of money invested by us to help them change their system. 

The Napoleonic Code is designed so that nothing can legally hap-
pen, and so I do not care what your law is. As long as I can go 
to court and string you out for 2 or 3 years, nothing is going to hap-
pen. 

I hate to be that negative about what is going to occur, but I 
think the best we can do is get a trade system going and hope that 
somewhere along the line they will recognize that there are other 
things they have to change too. 

Mr. BECERRA. Mr. Chairman, if I could just have a final word 
since my colleagues did as well? 

I think what Mr. Ballenger has just said is absolutely true. We 
do not have institutions that are dependable in Central America, 
and the fact is you can read the entire DR–CAFTA agreement, and 
you will not find anything that strengthens the opportunities to 
bolster those institutions that people need, as Mr. Delahunt said, 
to be able to reach a middle class standard, which will of course 
give them then the opportunity to buy American products because 
you are not going to have a poor Central American buy a Cater-
pillar bulldozer. 

What we need to do to strengthen institutions and create those 
Central American middle classes is not in this agreement, and that 
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is the problem. When you simply tell a country, ‘‘Enforce your ex-
isting laws,’’ and those existing laws are deficient to begin with, 
and even the Central American countries will acknowledge to you 
that they are deficient in some respects. Then you have set yourself 
up for failure in that race to the bottom, which we cannot win be-
cause those American companies that make and are paying better 
wages than other non-American companies in Central America will 
be forced to compete not at American wages in Central America, 
which means Central Americans being paid at a higher standard, 
but they will be forced to compete at the wages that are being paid 
by those ruthless employers in Central America, which we saw 
when we were in those maquillas, Mr. Chairman. 

We saw that these were women, mostly all women, operating in 
stifling heat. When we tried to pose questions to them—I think you 
may have; I know I tried to speak to them—they would not look 
up from their sewing machines. I tried to talk to them. 

After we visited that company that was empty, which by the way 
the employers never said that they left because there was no 
CAFTA. They just left because they found lower wages in Indo-
nesia. The other company we went to that was a different company 
that had workers that were trying to work with their employers, 
they talked about the fact that they have very few opportunities to 
try to increase their standard of living under current labor condi-
tions in their country. 

Mr. WELLER. Thank you. I would note, since you referred to my 
home district company, Caterpillar, I would note that there are not 
very many Americans who buy bulldozers either, but there are 
Americans and there will be Central Americans who will buy those 
bulldozers. 

There are workers who get the jobs because those products are 
created, and there are workers who are going to service that bull-
dozer, and there are workers that are going to operate that bull-
dozer. There are other workers who are going to support the activi-
ties that result from that bulldozer. That is what economic growth 
is all about. 

I want to thank my two colleagues, my former colleague, my 
former leader, Chairman Ballenger, for joining us today. You have 
been very generous with your time. In my experience, usually when 
a Member panel has come in, you make a statement and you are 
dismissed without a question. You have been very generous in re-
sponding, so we appreciate your time. 

I would like to invite the next panel to come forward. 
Again, thank you for the courtesy of appearing before the Sub-

committee. 
[Pause.] 
Mr. WELLER. Please stand and raise your right hand to take the 

oath. 
[Witnesses sworn.] 
Mr. WELLER. Thank you. As Chairman Burton had noted earlier, 

to make the best use of our time and out of courtesy to others that 
are testifying, as well as to the Members, we ask those who are 
witnesses today if you would summarize your statements. Please 
stay within the 5 minutes that each witness has been allotted. 
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Of course, we will submit them for the record and then, of 
course, make it open for questions from Members of the Sub-
committee. 

Let me just quickly introduce the members of this panel. First, 
Mr. Jerry Cook, Vice President of International Trade with Sara 
Lee Branded Apparel of Sara Lee Corporation. Our second witness 
is Mr. Michael Massey, Senior Vice President, General Counsel, 
and Secretary for Payless ShoeSource. 

Our third witness is Ms. Linda Chavez-Thompson, Executive 
Vice President, American Federation of Labor and Congress of In-
dustrial Organizations, and our fourth witness, and of course we 
welcome you to our capital, the Most Reverend Alvaro Leonel 
Ramazzini, Bishop of San Marcos, Guatemala, and President of the 
Bishops’ Secretariat of Central America and Panama 

Thank you all for participating today, and we will begin with Mr. 
Cook. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Chairman? I am right here to your left. 
I thought we were going to have a representative, the Assistant 

U.S. Trade Representative, as the second panel. 
Mr. WELLER. It is my understanding this was discussed before 

you arrived that apparently they were not available, and we are 
submitting questions to them. We have discussed this at length al-
ready, Mr. Delahunt. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you. 
Mr. WELLER. You are welcome to add any comments later if you 

would like. 
Mr. Cook? 

TESTIMONY OF MR. JERRY COOK, VICE PRESIDENT OF INTER-
NATIONAL TRADE, SARA LEE BRANDED APPAREL, SARA LEE 
CORPORATION 

Mr. COOK. Thank you. Thank you, Representative Weller and 
Congressman Menendez, Members of the Committee. Good after-
noon. I am Vice President of International Trade for Sara Lee 
Branded Apparel, and I will summarize my written testimony. 

I welcome the opportunity to appear before you today to discuss 
United States trade agreements with Latin America and to express 
strong support in particular for the U.S.-Central America-Domini-
can Republic Free Trade Agreement, CAFTA, not only on behalf of 
Sara Lee Branded Apparel, but also as Co-Chair of the steering 
group of the Business Coalition for U.S.-Central America Trade 
and on behalf of the Emergency Committee for America Trade 
(ECAT), which serves as the Secretariat to the Business Coalition, 
and the American Apparel & Footwear Association. 

Our brands include Playtex, Bali, WonderBra, Hanes, Champion, 
and Just My Size and have operation and sales throughout the re-
gion and more than 80 nations. We have a highly developed supply 
chain that includes United States textile assets, as well as exten-
sive investments and partnerships in the communities throughout 
the Western Hemisphere. 

Free trade agreements in the Western Hemisphere promote eco-
nomic growth, the reduction of poverty, high standards of living 
that are vital to support the stability that countries need to estab-
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lish and sustain democracies and the rule of law, and to provide 
viable alternatives to illegal activity. 

Nowhere is this linkage more apparent than our relations with 
Central America. Twenty years ago this Subcommittee and the 
Congress were considering a range of issues related to Central 
America—Communist insurgency, military dictators, and regional 
instability. The possibility of a free trade agreement with any of 
these countries was simply not in the realm of anyone’s imagina-
tion. 

In 1983, at a time when insurgencies were still being confronted, 
President Reagan proposed, and the U.S. Congress overwhelmingly 
approved on a bipartisan basis, the Caribbean Basin Initiative 
(CBI) that created new economic incentives for the soon to be 
emerging democracies of Central America. 

CBI, including subsequent legislation, have been enormously 
helpful to promote economic growth, opportunity, stability, and de-
mocracy in these countries. It has created a unique opportunity for 
large scale U.S. exports and U.S. port operations. The region’s tex-
tile and apparel industry is largely an outgrowth of those pro-
grams, and it has developed into the region’s second largest em-
ployer providing better paying jobs for 500,000 workers. 

Under the leadership of CBI legislation, we have been able to 
weather hurricanes, infrastructure issues, port issues, and turmoil 
in the region. Our ability to succeed has been and remains depend-
ent on this U.S. policy that fosters good partnership, but that open-
ly encourages predictable growth and change. 

The temporary and limited unilateral preference programs can 
no longer keep pace with the global changes in the marketplace. 
Consider the following: United States yarn and fabric exports have 
expanded by $2 billion between 1999 and 2004. Adding North and 
Central America together, 75 percent of United States yarn and 
fabrics go to the region. 

Despite the unilateral preferences, the CAFTA countries’ share of 
apparel imports has steadily declined since 1999. A new and more 
modern permanent and reciprocal relationship is needed; in short, 
CAFTA. 

CAFTA will open to U.S. goods markets. It will open services and 
agriculture from U.S. companies. It will improve protections for in-
vestment in intellectual property, promote transparency and great-
er accountability by the governments. It will incorporate the most 
concrete capacity-building mechanisms and, most importantly, it is 
an opportunity to change this erosion. 

The status quo in the United States-Central America-Dominican 
trading relationship is not the answer. Status quo will be a result-
ing loss of jobs in the sector, accounting for the second largest 
group of workers and a loss of U.S. exports. 

For Sara Lee Branded Apparel and many others, CAFTA pre-
sents an essential opportunity to grow and develop this highly suc-
cessful economic partnership. CAFTA is a concrete step and will set 
important precedence for our economic engagement with the rest of 
Latin America and developing countries throughout the world. 

I urge the Members of this Subcommittee and the U.S. Congress 
to continue that engagement and improve and implement the 
CAFTA as soon as possible. 
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Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Cook follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MR. JERRY COOK, VICE PRESIDENT OF INTERNATIONAL 
TRADE, SARA LEE BRANDED APPAREL, SARA LEE CORPORATION 

Mr. Chairman, Congressman Menendez, Members of the Committee. Good after-
noon. My name is Jerry Cook. I am Vice President of International Trade for Sara 
Lee Branded Apparel. 

I welcome the opportunity to appear before you today to discuss U.S. trade agree-
ments with Latin America and to express strong support in particular for the U.S.-
Central America-Dominican Republic Free Trade Agreement (CAFTA) not only on 
behalf of Sara Lee Knit Branded Apparel, but also as Co-Chair of the Steering 
Group of the Business Coalition for U.S.-Central America Trade and on behalf of 
the Emergency Committee for American Trade (ECAT), which serves as the secre-
tariat to the Business Coalition, and the American Apparel & Footwear Association 
(AAFA), another leading member of the Coalition.

• Sara Lee Branded Apparel is the largest U.S. apparel company. Our Brands 
include Bali, Playtex, WonderBra, Hanes, Champion, Just My Size, and 
Loveable and span across all segments of intimate wear, underwear, 
sleepwear, casual wear and athletic wear for consumers throughout the re-
gion and more than 80 nations. We have a highly developed supply chain that 
includes U.S. textile assets as well as extensive investments throughout the 
Western Hemisphere. We are focused on servicing our customers where they 
are throughout the Hemisphere and the world. We invest in building commu-
nities by volunteering and providing financial support as well as investments 
where we have operations and consumers.

• The Business Coalition for U.S.-Central America Trade comprises over 400 
companies and associations representing all major sectors of the economy 
with members in all 50 states that have come together to support implemen-
tation of the CAFTA. The Business Coalition was formed to support the nego-
tiation of a comprehensive and high standard agreement. Once those negotia-
tions were completed, the Business Coalition has worked to support the im-
plementation of the CAFTA by the U.S. Congress.

• ECAT is an association of chief executives of major American companies with 
global operations who represent all principal sectors of the U.S. economy. 
ECAT was founded more than three decades ago to promote economic growth 
through expansionary trade and investment policies. Today, the annual sales 
of ECAT companies total $2 trillion and the companies employ approximately 
five and a half million people.

• AAFA is the national trade association representing apparel, footwear and 
other sewn products companies, and their suppliers, which compete in the 
global market. AAFA’s mission is to promote and enhance its members’ com-
petitiveness, productivity and profitability in the global market by minimizing 
regulatory, commercial, political, and trade restraints.

The Subcommittee’s hearing today is particularly timely as the United States is 
involved in several important trade negotiations in Latin America and prepares to 
consider the most recently negotiated agreement, with Central America and the Do-
minican Republic. 

At present, the United States has two free trade agreements (FTAs) with Latin 
American countries in force:

• The North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA), with Mexico and Can-
ada, which entered into force on January 1, 1994; and

• The U.S.-Chile FTA. which entered into force on January 1, 2004.
Tbe United States has also completed negotiations and is awaiting implementa-

tion of the U.S.-Central America-Dominican Republic Free Trade Agreement 
(CAFTA) with six Latin American countries (Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, 
El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras and Nicaragua). And it is in the midst of one 
bilateral, one sub-regional and one regional negotiation as follows:

• U.S.-Panama FTA negotiations, which began in April 2004;
• U.S.-Andean FTA negotiations, with Colombia, Ecuador and Peru, which 

began in May 2004; and
• Negotiations to create a Free Trade Area of the Americas among the 34 de-

mocracies in the region, which were launched in 1998.
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In addition to these free trade agreements and negotiations, the United States has 
extended duty-free unilateral trade preferences to many countries in the region 
through the Generalized System of Preferences and the Caribbean Basin Initiative, 
as expanded through the Caribbean Basin Economic Recovery Act and the Carib-
bean Basin Trade Partnership. 

I would like to focus my remarks this afternoon on three topics:
1. The interrelationship between trade and investment, economic growth and 

living standards, and democracy and the rule of law
2. Lessons from NAFTA; and
3. The Importance of CAFTA. 

THE INTERRELATIONSHIP BETWEEN TRADE AND INVESTMENT, ECONOMIC GROWTH AND 
LIVING STANDARDS, AND DEMOCRACY AND THE RULE OF LAW. 

Trade and investment liberalization are vital elements that support economic 
growth here at home and throughout the global economy. In turn, that economic 
growth helps to promote better living standards, to reduce poverty, to increase sta-
bility and to bolster democracy and the rule of law. 

The United States is the world’s largest trading nation, accounting for approxi-
mately 14 percent of world goods trade and 17 percent of world services trade. In 
2004, U.S. trade and investment, including imports and exports and payments and 
receipts on foreign investment, increased by 16 percent to $3.7 trillion. As a share 
of the U.S. economy, U.S. trade and investment has grown from 13 percent of GPD 
in 1970 to 31.5 percent in 2004. 

For the United States, trade and investment have improved our living standard. 
Jobs directly supported by exports equal over 12 million, 2.9 million more than in 
1990. These jobs pay between 13 and 18 percent more on average than other jobs. 
Imports help support another 10 million domestic jobs. Imports have improved the 
variety, quality and availability of products throughout the United States, have in-
creased the competitiveness of U.S. companies, and have been a significant factor 
in dampening inflationary pressures. Inward and outward investment has improved 
the competitiveness of U.S. industries and support jobs domestically. 

At the same time, programs, such as the Trade Adjustment Assistance program 
that was renewed and expanded in the Trade Act of 2002, address the reality that 
even while the United States as a whole benefits from trade and investment liberal-
ization, some parts of the economy will face adjustments that require focused and 
appropriate assistance. 

Globally as well, trade and investment play critically important roles in promoting 
economic opportunities and growth, helping to reduce poverty and increasing stand-
ards of living. Trade and investment liberalization, including the World Trade Orga-
nization (WTO) and its predecessor (the GATT or General Agreement on Tariffs and 
Trade) have played pivotal roles in promoting U.S. and global economic growth and 
lifting hundreds of millions of people out of poverty over the past five decades. Since 
the founding of the multilateral trading system and the eight successful rounds of 
trade negotiations, the world economy has grown six-fold and per capita income 
worldwide has tripled. 

With regard to foreign direct investment (FDI), the United Nations Conference on 
Trade and Development explained in its 2001 report, FDI in Least Developed Coun-
tries at a Glance, that increased foreign direct investment is of ‘‘particular impor-
tance’’ to achieve sustainable poverty-reducing growth and development in the poor-
est countries. 

Economic growth, the reduction of poverty, and higher standards of living are im-
portant to support the stability countries need to establish and sustain democracy 
and the rule of law and to provide alternatives to their citizens to illegal activity, 
such as illegal narcotics distribution, gangs, or illegal arms trafficking. 

Central America has been, in particular, an important example of this inter-
relationship. Some twenty years ago, this Subcommittee and the Congress were con-
sidering a range of issues related to Central America.—communist insurgencies, 
military dictators and regional instability. Even the possibility of a free trade agree-
ment with any of these countries, let alone one FTA with all five Central American 
countries that make up the CAFTA and the Dominican Republic, was simply not 
in the realm of anyone’s imagination. 

But in 1983, at a time when insurgencies were still being confronted, then Presi-
dent Ronald Reagan proposed and the U.S. Congress overwhelmingly and on a bi-
partisan basis approved the Caribbean Basin Initiative—CBI—that created new eco-
nomic incentives for the soon-to-be emerging democracies of Central America and 
the broader Caribbean region. I think most will agree that CBI, including its expan-
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sion through the Caribbean Basin Economic Recovery Act in 1990 and the Carib-
bean Basin Trade Partnership Act (CBTPA) in 2000, have been enormously helpful 
to promote economic growth and opportunities, stability and democracy in these 
countries. 

As the region’s stability has grown, we have been able to expand our partnerships 
during the 20 plus years that we have invested in the region. Sara Lee Branded 
Apparel invested in both partnerships and self-owned operations in the region. The 
ability to grow our operations successfully was dependent on:

• U.S. partnership with the region;
• Expanding democratic and economic transformation; and
• Predictable and near-by supply chain centers.

The success of the region to provide the foundation for our ability to achieve a 
competitive platform has enabled us to sustain many competitive models from 
around the world. The ability to continue to foster the relationship over-time has 
been challenging. We have weathered hurricanes, infrastructure issues, port issues 
and other turmoil in the region. Our ability to succeed in the Hemisphere is depend-
ent on U.S. policy that not only fosters good partnerships, but openly encourages 
advancements and predictable growth and change. 

As I will discuss in a few moments, however, these programs can no longer keep 
pace with the global environment and a new, more modern relationship is needed. 

LESSONS FROM NAFTA 

Any discussion of trade agreements with Latin America will, for many, start with 
the first comprehensive free trade agreement—the NAFTA, which joined the econo-
mies of the United States and Canada (already integrated in many ways through 
the prior U.S.-Canada FTA) with Mexico’s economy. During Congressional consider-
ation of the NAFTA, proponents and opponents alike made enormous claims of the 
potential effect of the NAFTA on the economies of our countries, our jobs, our labor 
and environmental conditions and our futures in the global economy. Now more 
than 10 years after its implementation, an intensive debate continues on its effects 
for the United States and Mexico. 

Critics like to focus on increased U.S. imports from Mexico and trade deficits, and 
the challenges faced by workers and farmers in Mexico. They typically ignore the 
very significant (and unrelated) impact of the 1995 Mexican peso crisis on the Mexi-
can economy and how NAFTA helped Mexico recover more quickly than it otherwise 
would have. 

For the U.S. economy, NAFTA has, in fact, had important positive effects: It has 
expanded an already vibrant trade relationship. Since 1993, the value of two-way 
U.S. trade with Mexico has more than tripled, from $81 billion to $267 billion. Can-
ada and Mexico are now America’s number one and two trading partners and export 
markets, respectively. And contrary to the critics, employment in the United States 
rose—from 120 million in 1993 to 135 million in 2001, before some recent declines, 
caused not by NAFTA, but by broader economic circumstances in the U.S. and glob-
al economies. 

For Mexico, the results have been even more important. At the end of 2003, the 
World Bank published an extensive study on the NAFTA, Lessons from NAFTA for 
Latin American and Caribbean (LAC) Countries: A Summary of Research Findings, 
by Daniel Lederman, William Maloney, and Luis Servén, that analyzed the effects 
of NAFTA on the Mexican economy, separating out the effects of the peso crisis. The 
key conclusions of this comprehensive study include the following:

• ‘‘NAFTA has brought significant economic and social benefits to the Mexican 
economy.’’

• ‘‘Contrary to some predictions, NAFTA has not had a devastating effect on 
Mexico’s agriculture. In fact, both domestic production and trade in agricul-
tural goods rose during the NAFTA years.’’ The report goes on to explain why, 
citing factors as increased demand and productivity.

• ‘‘In spite of popular perception, there is little ground for concerns that 
NAFTA, or FTAs more generally, are likely to have a detrimental effect on 
the availability and/or quality of jobs. . . . In fact, Mexican firms, as those 
of the region, more generally, that are exposed to trade tend to pay higher 
wages, adjusted for skills, are more formal, and invest more in training.’’

While citing the positive impacts, the report also noted that the NAFTA was in-
sufficient to ensure ‘‘economic convergence’’ of the economies, concluding that the 
‘‘key constraints’’ resulted from institutional gaps and deficiencies in education and 
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1 In 1983, Congress approved Caribbean Basin Economic Recovery Act (CBERA or CBI as it 
is commonly known) to provide duty-free access for a finite period of time for many imports from 
the Caribbean Basin region provided the country undertook various economic and political com-
mitments. In 1986, the Reagan Administration created a program to provide for guaranteed 
quota-access for garments imported from the region made entirely from U.S. components that 

Continued

innovation policies of the Mexican government and, to a lesser degree, constraints 
within the NAFTA that lowered benefits, particularly strict rules of origin in textiles 
and apparel and trade remedy laws. 

As the U.S. Congress prepares to consider approval and implementation of the 
CAFTA and the Administration continues negotiations with the Andean Pact and 
Panama, these conclusions are particularly relevant. 

HOW CAFTA IMPROVES UPON THE NAFTA MODEL 

CAFTA is a comprehensive, commercially meaningful and high standard agree-
ment. It has very important economic, development and foreign policy implications 
for the United States and the six countries involved—Costa Rica, the Dominican Re-
public, El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras and Nicaragua. It also has important im-
plications for other negotiations that are critically important, including negotiations 
to establish a Free Trade Area of the Americas, which have nearly stalled, as well 
as global negotiations in the WTO. 

CAFTA will move our countries from outdated unilateral preference programs to 
two-way free trade, opening up Central America’s and the Dominican Republic’s 
markets to U.S. goods, services and agriculture. Many of these benefits for U.S. 
farmers, manufacturers and service providers are immediate, including:

• duty-free access immediately for 80 percent of U.S. consumer and manufac-
tured goods;

• duty-free access immediately for 50 percent of U.S. agricultural goods;
• the immediate elimination of key non-tariff, services and investment barriers.

For consumer and industrial goods, the region’s remaining tariffs phase out over ten 
years; for agricultural goods, the phase-out is longer, typically, 15 or 18 years. Many 
of the agricultural access provisions were the result of work by industries on both 
sides of the ‘‘border’’ that reached agreement on how best to enhance opportunities 
for U.S., Central American and Dominican farmers. 

CAFTA also includes important protections for investment, intellectual property, 
transparency in customs administration and services regulation and new access and 
transparency for government procurement. These provisions are important not just 
to promote trade and investment, but also to promote accountability, transparency 
and adherence to the rule of law. 

It is also clear that CAFTA makes some important improvements upon the 
NAFTA-model, including the following.

• CAFTA incorporates the most concrete capacity-building mechanism of any 
FTA. As the CAFTA was being negotiated, the Administration provided tech-
nical assistance to promote agricultural diversification and other activities in 
the region. At the end of last year, Congress made an even greater commit-
ment, through the appropriation of $20 million for labor and capacity building 
in the CAFTA countries.

• CAFTA provides for more gradual phase-outs of sensitive agricultural tariffs 
than the NAFTA, helping to promote a better transition than the Mexican 
Government implemented.

• CAFTA also includes stronger procurement and greater transparency provi-
sions than the NAFTA, helping again to promote accountability and greater 
respect for the rule of law. 

CAFTA AND TEXTILES AND APPAREL 

Most importantly for my company, but also, I believe, the region, CAFTA also in-
cludes much more commercially meaningful rules of origin for textile and apparel 
products than either the NAFTA or the current CBTPA preferences, which as a re-
sult of changes in the global marketplace—most notably the elimination of global 
quotas on January 1, 2005—have seriously undermined the viability of the current 
textile and apparel rules. 

U.S. unilateral preference programs have been extremely important in estab-
lishing an integrated textile and apparel trade partnership between the United 
States and the countries of the Caribbean Basin, including Central America.1 The 
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were made from U.S. fabric and U.S. yarn. Although guaranteed quota-free access, these gar-
ments still had to pay duty on any foreign value added, such as the value of the regional assem-
bly operations. In 1990, Congress modified CBERA to make the non-textile and apparel provi-
sions permanent. In 2000, Congress created a special eight-year program to provide for duty 
free-access to the U.S. market for garments made primarily with U.S. fabrics and U.S. yarns 
through the Caribbean Trade Partnership Act, enacted as part of the Trade and Development 
Act of 2000. 

textile and apparel sector is now the second largest employer overall in these six 
countries, providing some of the better paying jobs in a region where subsistence 
agriculture engages the predominant part of the workforce. Without CAFTA, these 
jobs will increasingly be lost—as they are already starting to be in several countries, 
signaling increased poverty in a region where 47 percent—almost half—of the popu-
lation lives in poverty today. 

Textile and Apparel Benefits Provided Through Unilateral Preference Programs 
Under U.S. unilateral preference programs with the Caribbean Basin, U.S. fabrics 

or U.S. yarns, made primarily with U.S. cotton or other U.S. man-made or natural 
fibers, are exported to textile and apparel firms in Caribbean Basin countries. That 
fabric is cut and sewn or otherwise assembled into garments and exported back to 
the United States. Increasingly, companies have co-mingled U.S. inputs with those 
from the Caribbean Basin or other parts of the world to maintain competitive supply 
chains. 

U.S. yarn and fabric companies have responded to this partnership with enthu-
siasm. U.S. textile companies maintain sales and service offices throughout Central 
America, and several have established joint ventures to create vertical supply chain 
relationships to ensure more integrated use of their products by their customers. 
Many are frequent exhibitors at the various trade shows in Central America, such 
as the Vestex show in Guatemala, or Material World in Miami. 

As a result, the U.S. yarn and fabric industries have become increasingly depend-
ent upon the Caribbean Basin, particularly Central America and the Dominican Re-
public, for their exports. From 1999 to 2004, U.S. fabric and yarn exports grew sig-
nificantly in response to Congressional passage of CBTPA, which created fresh in-
centives for the export of U.S. yarns and fabrics to the Caribbean Basin for proc-
essing into fabrics and garments. (See Figure 1). During that time, U.S. yarn ex-
ports grew 442 percent while U.S. fabric exports grew 365 percent. Combined, U.S. 
yarn and fabric exports to the CAFTA countries alone expanded by about $2 billion 
between 1999 and 2004, representing in that period nearly all growth of U.S. yarn 
and fabric exports worldwide.

Through this partnership, U.S. yarn spinners and U.S. fabric mills have become 
dependent upon their export relationship with the CAFTA region. In 2004, U.S. 
yarn exports to the CAFTA region surpassed $560 million, making it the destination 
for nearly 40 percent of all U.S. yarn exports (see Figure 2). Counting Canada and 
Mexico, total U.S. yarn exports to North America and the CAFTA countries equaled 
about 78 percent of total U.S. yarn exports.
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A similar story exists with respect to U.S. fabric exports. Total U.S. fabric exports 
to the CAFTA region in 2004 approached $2 billion, representing about a quarter 
of all U.S. fabric exports worldwide (see Figure 3). Including Mexico and Canada, 
total U.S. fabric exports to North America and the CAFTA region equaled 76 per-
cent of total U.S. fabric exports worldwide.

Challenges to the U.S.-Central America-Dominican Textile and Apparel Partnership 
Only one percent of total U.S. yarn exports and three percent of total U.S. fabric 

exports were shipped to China in 2004, even though that country represents more 
than 14 percent of all U.S. apparel imports. That last point is particularly troubling 
given the incredible growth that China (and Taiwan, Macau, and Hong Kong—tradi-
tional outward processing partners of China) has had over the past decade. Figure 
4 shows the growth in apparel imports from the CAFTA countries and China since 
1989. While imports from the Caribbean Basin region steadily increased for the first 
10 years of that period, imports over approximately the same period from the so-
called ‘‘Big Four’’ remained largely stable. In 2001, as two of them—Taiwan and 
China—entered the WTO, and as the quota removals began to take effect in more 
significant apparel categories, imports from the Big Four increased, while the rate 
of increase in imports from the CAFTA countries, even with the CBPTA duty-free 
preferences, decelerated.
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When examined from the perspective of market share, as is seen in Figure 5, the 
situation grows even more dire with market share attributed to CAFTA country ap-
parel imports—that is apparel imports with predominately U.S. content—losing 
grand rapidly.

The bad news gets worse when we examine the experience of textiles and apparel 
under NAFTA. That textile and apparel trade relationship—once praised as a model 
of regional integration—has fallen into disrepair through a combination of burden-
some and unpredictable regulatory hurdles that have been pushed by both the U.S. 
and the Mexican governments. Somebody once said that the NAFTA is like the com-
puter you had on your desk 10 years ago. When it came out of the box, it was top 
of the line. But without upgrades, it has grown irrelevant. 

Figures 6 and 7 show how U.S. exports and imports have grown, and then with-
ered, as public policies and national interests have conspired to keep NAFTA free 
of the necessary upgrades. Apparel imports from these two countries—again with 
predominantly U.S. content—are declining and have been for several years. U.S. ex-
ports, although up somewhat in 2004, have been declining for several years as well. 
Recalling that Canada and Mexico, in addition to the CAFTA countries, were the 
other top markets for U.S. yarns and fabrics make for a very bleak picture.
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In short, both the U.S.-Central American-Dominican and the NAFTA textile and ap-
parel partnerships are eroding as the global marketplace has changed, but the rules 
of origin have remained the same. 

For Sara Lee Branded Apparel, success in the marketplace is based on servicing 
our customers with the right product at the right time. As a result, we have grown 
to become a $4.5 billion apparel group in the Americas. When we first went to the 
CAFTA region over 20 years ago, the region was lacking most of the core develop-
ment and democracy achievements of today. Twenty years later, we are operating 
in vibrant democracies, nations that have achieved significant reforms via economic 
partnership with the United States and U.S. companies. 

Our investments in Costa Rica, Honduras, El Salvador and the Dominican Repub-
lic have not only secured our future, but have been a critical part of their develop-
ment and benefited the U.S. economy as well. The increasing respect within these 
countries for intellectual property rights, investor rights, and transparency in gov-
ernment and on-going developments to provide better opportunities for their citizens 
have been cornerstones to our success in the marketplace. Our strong presence in 
the Dominican Republic and Central America also has led to stepped up purchases 
of U.S. cotton, U.S. yarns and U.S. fabrics that are beneficial to many cotton grow-
ers, yarn producers, and textile mills in this country, as well as to vibrant U.S. port 
and service operations. For the state of North Carolina alone, apparel and fabric ex-
ports to the CAFTA countries have more doubled since 1999 to $1.3 billion in 2004, 
representing more than 50 percent of North Carolina’s exports of these products. 

Without the passage of CAFTA, however, we would have to make different choices 
of where and how to service our customers tomorrow. Without CAFTA, it will be 
extremely difficult to sustain our current base and relationships in the Hemisphere 
in the years ahead. 

Without CAFTA, there would also be increasing turmoil and instability in the tex-
tile and apparel sector, particularly given the lifting of global quotas on textiles and 
apparel. Sourcing decisions, already increasingly complex, would be even more so, 
and there would be far less predictability and stability than have existed prior to 
the removal of quotas, with very negative effects on the hundreds of thousands of 
workers in the CAFTA region. 

For Sara Lee and many others, CAFTA presents an essential opportunity to con-
tinue to grow and develop this highly successful U.S.-Central American-Dominican 
economic partnership that has been the bedrock for sustainable reforms and devel-
opments within the region. That progress is only sustainable with the near-term 
passage of CAFTA to encourage existing producers to stay in the Hemisphere and 
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further encourage new opportunities to flourish in this Hemisphere as opposed to 
Asia. 

At the same time, we need to make sure that we undertake other policies to sup-
port this trade relationship. Ending ‘‘banking’’ hours by Customs officers at our 
southern ports and welcoming the Central American ports into the Container Secu-
rity Initiative framework are just two additional policy options that we can and 
should embrace. 
CAFTA’s New Opportunities 

CAFTA presents an incredibly important opportunity to change this erosion in 
competitiveness, at least for Central America and the Dominican Republic. It does 
so by building on the current program in the following ways, all of which are de-
signed to maximize the production of textiles and apparel that rely upon a North 
American supply chain and that use U.S. textile inputs.

1. CAFTA is permanent and creates a predictable environment. The current 
duty preference program expires in three years. With long-term planning in 
five-year increments, many apparel companies are already factoring in the 
CBTPA’s expiration.

2. CAFTA is reciprocal. For the first time, U.S. companies will be able to export 
their textile and apparel products duty free to the region. Currently, if we 
want to export to the region, we have to pay duties on the inputs, or re-ex-
port the product to the United States so it can be re-exported back to Central 
America. CAFTA will eliminate that complexity, while leveling the playing 
field with duty-free imports we currently get from the region.

3. CAFTA is broader. The current program covers only garments. CAFTA will 
create new opportunities for the export of yarns, fabrics, and home fur-
nishings.

4. CAFTA is flexible. The current program has numerous restrictions that limit 
the ability to use U.S. inputs or to combine U.S. inputs with limited regional 
inputs. For example, every year, about this time, we lose the ability to sell 
U.S. spun yarn to the region to make t-shirts because of the cap imposed on 
the import of those T-shirts into the U.S. market. CAFTA will create more 
ways to make garments, most of which will be made mostly with U.S. inputs.

5. CAFTA is simple. The current program eats up much of our duty savings in 
excessive paperwork and reporting requirements. Compliance is important, 
but when the cost of the compliance per garment exceeds the margin of duty 
for that garment, the incentive to use U.S. inputs evaporates. CAFTA relies 
on the documentation that is generated through the normal course of busi-
ness to ensure proper use of the program.

6. CAFTA is Predictable. The current trade program does not yield predictable 
long-term rules and regulations needed to achieve the flexibility in servicing 
the supply chain. CAFTA needs to be implemented with a focus on creating 
viable market conditions to support on-going and new operations to serve the 
U.S. and growing CAFTA economies. The agreement is based on creating a 
significant commercial framework to foster development. It will be critical 
that each government establish agile and commercially vibrant regulations 
during the life of the agreement.

Adding all this up, CAFTA creates a model that will permit the U.S.-Central Amer-
ican-Dominican textile and apparel trade partnership to thrive and grow. It creates 
both the predictability needed for investment, as well as the flexibility needed to ac-
commodate the constant need for change demanded of this fashion-sensitive and 
consumer-oriented industry. In short, it does not repeat the mistakes of NAFTA, 
and it provides the U.S.-Central America-Dominican industries the tools they need 
to compete globally. 

The status quo in the U.S.-Central American-Dominican trading relationship is 
not the answer for those of us who care deeply about economic growth, development 
and the rule of law in Central America, the Caribbean and throughout Latin Amer-
ica. Indeed, absent the change in rules that CAFTA provides, the situation will dete-
riorate, as the textile and apparel industry faces growing competitive pressures with 
which it cannot compete. The result will be the loss of jobs in the sector accounting 
for the second largest group of workers in these countries and a deteriorating eco-
nomic situation. 

CAFTA is a concrete step forward in our 20-year policy of economic engagement 
with the region. It is the next step in our relationship and one that will set impor-
tant precedents for our economic engagement with the rest of Latin America. I urge 
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the Members of this Subcommittee and the U.S. Congress to continue that engage-
ment and approve and implement the CAFTA as soon as possible. Thank you.

Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Mr. Cook. 
Mr. Massey? 

TESTIMONY OF MR. MICHAEL MASSEY, SENIOR VICE PRESI-
DENT, GENERAL COUNSEL, AND SECRETARY, PAYLESS 
SHOESOURCE, INC. 

Mr. MASSEY. Congressman Weller and Members of the Com-
mittee, thank you for allowing me to appear before you today. With 
your permission, I would like to summarize Payless’ views. 

Before I begin with my substantive comments, I would like to 
thank the United States Trade Representative, especially Ambas-
sador Alguire and Regina Vargo, for having constructive dialogue 
with the U.S. retail and footwear industry and creating commer-
cially viable rule of origin for footwear in CAFTA. 

My substantive comments are as follows with respect to CAFTA, 
and these are based upon Payless’ experience of opening a success-
ful retail operation throughout the CAFTA countries with over 130 
stores and 800 associates and what we believe will be a very suc-
cessful investment in Central America. 

Based upon Payless’ experience in Central America, we believe 
CAFTA will be helpful to Payless and United States business both 
in Central America and the United States. We believe that CAFTA 
will improve United States companies’ abilities to export retail 
services to Central America. 

Payless believes that CAFTA will improve the economies of Cen-
tral America through new investment and through keeping jobs 
there in important existing industries. We believe that CAFTA will 
contribute to the political stability of these countries by improving 
the economies in these countries and the status of the ability to 
make investments in Central America. 

CAFTA is a logical extension of U.S. policy since the 1980s. 
These Central American countries are pro United States and are 
open to United States investment. Other Latin America countries 
like Peru and Mexico have not been as open to United States in-
vestment. We should support countries with favorable attitudes to-
ward the United States and its businesses. 

Finally, CAFTA makes trade with Central America a two-way, 
win/win advantage for both sides, where today it is currently a one-
way street. This treaty will allow American exports to better com-
pete against exports from other countries into Central America. 

That concludes my prepared remarks. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Massey follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MR. MICHAEL MASSEY, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT, GENERAL 
COUNSEL, AND SECRETARY, PAYLESS SHOESOURCE, INC. 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, thank you for allowing me to ap-
pear before you today. My name is Michael J. Massey and I am Senior Vice Presi-
dent—General Counsel and Secretary for Payless ShoeSource. I am also Chairman 
of Payless ShoeSource BVI Holdings, Ltd., Payless’ joint venture company operating 
136 stores in the Central American region. I wish to express our strong support for 
DR–CAFTA, the Free Trade Agreement among the United States, the five Central 
American countries of Costa Rica, El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras, and Nica-
ragua, and the Dominican Republic. 
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Payless is the Western Hemisphere’s largest family footwear retailer generating 
almost $2.77 billion dollars in sales in 2004. We have nearly 4,700 retail stores in 
all fifty U.S. states, Canada, the Caribbean, and Central America. These stores are 
located in a variety of settings, from urban to rural. In addition, through a joint ven-
ture agreement with the Japanese trading company, Sojitz, we operate one store in 
Japan. 

Payless employs nearly 27,000 associates in the United States alone. Our world 
headquarters is located in Topeka, Kansas. We transport approximately 60 percent 
of our product to our main distribution center in Topeka,. From there the goods are 
sorted and re-distributed to one of 50 smaller distribution centers throughout the 
United States and then on to Payless’ retail stores. 

Payless clears an average of 22,000 forty-foot containers through U.S. ports of 
entry each year, and the declared value of our total imports in a typical year aver-
ages between $900 million dollars and $1 billion dollars. We pay approximately $95 
million dollars annually in duties to the United States. 

Payless has been a global enterprise for many years. We are able to offer our cus-
tomers a unique combination of quality footwear at prices they can afford, in large 
part, due to our extensive long-term relationships with overseas footwear producers. 
Accordingly, Payless has long taken a keen interest in U.S. foreign and trade policy 
and we are a consistent advocate of free trade. 

In recent years, we have begun to expand our retail presence throughout the 
Western Hemisphere. In 1997, Payless opened the first of its now nearly 300 Cana-
dian stores. We began our expansion into Latin America in November of 2000 when 
we opened the first Payless store in Costa Rica. Since then, Payless has, through 
a Central American partnership, opened stores in El Salvador, Honduras, Guate-
mala, Nicaragua, Panama, the Dominican Republic, and Trinidad and Tobago. In 
South America, Payless, through another Latin American partnership, operates 30 
stores in Ecuador. We have found the Latin American customer very receptive to 
our in-store presentation and product mix and have, in general, enjoyed success in 
these markets. 

We believe DR–CAFTA will benefit U.S. exporters by opening markets across the 
region to their products and protecting their investments and intellectual property 
rights. In addition, these trade agreements will provide opportunities for economic 
growth in Central America and the Dominican Republic and will help promote polit-
ical stability throughout the region. By opening and operating 136 stores across the 
region, Payless has made a substantial investment with its retail presence through-
out Central America. Those stores as a whole account for nearly $70 million in gross 
sales. Thus, Payless is directly impacted by the economic and social well-being of 
the people of Central America. Naturally, we are enthusiastic champions of any leg-
islation which has the effect of improving our customers’ lives and their buying 
power. DR–CAFTA represents an important step along the road toward more liber-
alized trade throughout the Western Hemisphere and Payless ShoeSource has long 
believed that free trade generally benefits all participants. 

The Central American apparel industry has been recently reported as a good illus-
tration of the relationship between the U.S. economy and the economies of Central 
America. Throughout Central America there are an estimated 1,000 textile and ap-
parel factories that employ some 500,000 people. Apparel makers in the Dominican 
Republic and Central America face stiff competition from abroad, especially since 
the ending of U.S. textile quotas. Many apparel factories in Central America, both 
as buyers and sellers, are staking their futures on these trade agreements, to ensure 
U.S.-made fabric and yarn is brought into their countries duty-free and then, after 
assembly, exported back to the U.S. duty free. Unless their access to the U.S. mar-
kets is kept open by the DR–CAFTA, apparel factories in the region will be unable 
to compete in a global market and will be forced to shut down. Thousands of Pay-
less’ customers will be out of work, negatively impacting our Central American busi-
ness. And it is widely predicted that many won’t stay in their home countries hoping 
the factories reopen, but will pursue better perceived opportunities here in the 
United States. In addition, without the DR–CAFTA the U.S. textile industry will 
lose one of its largest customers—the apparel industry in the Dominican Republic 
and Central America. 

Payless also supports DR–CAFTA for reasons which are more specific to our long-
term vision as the Western Hemisphere’s largest footwear retailer. We are always 
on the look-out for opportunities to diversify our sourcing base and to using pro-
ducers from parts of the World other than Asia. The Company already sources some 
products from Brazil, Colombia, and the Dominican Republic. Increased production 
from Latin America could be an important potential element of our future sourcing 
base and we believe DR–CAFTA could facilitate the growth of the footwear industry 
in Central America. 
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The DR–CAFTA allows immediate duty-free treatment for most types of footwear 
originating in the DR–CAFTA member countries. This duty-free treatment applies 
to some 98 of the 115 tariff classifications for footwear. A carefully crafted list of 
17 shoe types is excluded from instant duty-free treatment because they are still 
produced in the United States. Instead, the duties on these footwear types are to 
be phased-out over a period of time. 

The DR–CAFTA is critical if footwear producers in Central America are to develop 
into world-class competitors. Several provisions in the DR–CAFTA are important in 
this regard including the rule of origin. The DR–CAFTA contains a substantial 
transformation rule of origin. A footwear component is brought into a member coun-
try under one tariff classification and then assembled with another component. The 
final shoe is then exported under a different classification. Because the product has 
been substantially transformed, it is considered to have originated in that country. 

A more stringent rule of origin would require local factories to construct most of 
the shoe with components from the member country. At present, Central America 
does not have the industrial infrastructure to support large scale shoe manufac-
turing. In fact, there are no factories in the region which can construct shoes from 
start to finish at the volumes and costs Payless requires. 

The transformation rule of origin could allow smaller existing factories or new 
larger foreign joint-venture assembly factories to import components and assemble 
them in the DR–CAFTA countries, thereby creating the basis for a growing footwear 
manufacturing infrastructure. Once robust assembly operations are up and running, 
it stands to reason that in-country market forces will lead to the development of 
broader factory operations and the development of a regional raw material and com-
ponent supplier infrastructure, as has occurred in other countries. Ultimately, it is 
possible that the entire shoe could be built from component materials manufactured 
in the Western Hemisphere, including from suppliers in the United States. Such de-
velopment would almost certainly not occur without the substantial transformation 
rule of origin. 

Payless believes the footwear provisions currently found in DR–CAFTA will be 
conducive to the development of footwear manufacturing here in our own Hemi-
sphere. This will be good for the countries which produce the shoes, but it could also 
have benefits for the United States. Currently, when a shoe is manufactured in 
Asia, the only firms which have a realistic chance of competing to supply compo-
nents for that shoe are other Asian firms. If production were occurring in this Hemi-
sphere, U.S. firms would have an excellent opportunity to compete for that type of 
business. With DR–CAFTA, we could eventually see Central American shoes in our 
stores worldwide containing textile fabric, leather, shoe laces, eyelets and insoles 
produced in the United States. 

The suggestion that increased manufacturing in Central America could benefit 
U.S. suppliers has already been amply proven by the textile industry. It has been 
reported that more than seventy percent of the garments made in Central America 
are produced from U.S. fabrics and yarn. DR–CAFTA will ensure that U.S. fabric 
and yarn suppliers can continue and possibly expand their exports to Central Amer-
ica, enabling Central American manufacturers to expand their export markets and 
compete in a global economy. This is a win-win for U.S. producers and Central 
American manufactuers 

However, U.S. suppliers are not the only ones to benefit from the DR–CAFTA in 
the United States. The increased market access accorded under the DR–CAFTA will 
also benefit U.S. consumers. Currently, high tariffs harm consumers by forcing them 
to pay higher prices on imported footwear. A reduction in trade barriers could drive 
down prices at both the factory and retail levels. A win-win situation for all. 

Let me also say a few words about the current state of the Central American, Do-
minican Republic, and U.S. footwear industries. Not one of five Central American 
countries has a significant shoe manufacturing industry or meaningful exports of 
footwear. On the other hand, the Dominican Republic has some footwear production. 
In terms of market share though, it remains less than one percent of the total U.S. 
market. None of these industries pose any threat to U.S. footwear manufacturing 
jobs. 

With regard to the United States, the market for footwear is fulfilled primarily 
through imports with only a small number of firms continuing to manufacture do-
mestically. Total U.S. import penetration for all footwear is approximately 98%. 
This is astounding given that the average duties on footwear are among the highest 
of any product entering the United States. 

The U.S. shoe industry, however, has carved-out its own niches in the market-
place which do not compete on price. As a result, there is no connection between 
the elimination of duties and employment in the U.S. footwear industry. We have 
worked hard to ensure that there are no adverse domestic implications regarding 
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the footwear provisions in the DR–CAFTA, and I believe we have achieved that. In 
fact, I believe DR–CAFTA will revitalize the footwear industry in this Hemisphere, 
ultimately creating opportunities for U.S. suppliers. 

Payless, through various trade associations, worked extensively with other foot-
wear retailers and the small number of firms which still produce footwear in the 
United States to provide input to the U.S. Trade Representative on the footwear 
provisions in DR–CAFTA. We were sensitive to the pressures facing the remaining 
U.S. footwear producers. Our objective was—and I am happy to say we were suc-
cessful—to reach a consensus on developing economically viable rules of origin for 
footwear not produced in the United States. As a result of these efforts, the U.S. 
Trade Representative negotiated footwear provisions in DR–CAFTA that are a win-
win for U.S. consumers, footwear retailers, other U.S. businesses, and the countries 
of Central America and the Dominican Republic. 

For these reasons, I ask you, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, to 
recognize the numerous benefits of the DR–CAFTA and vote in favor of it. This 
agreement will make the region more prosperous and stable, benefiting U.S. busi-
ness and enhancing our national security. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, for allowing me to tes-
tify before you today.

NOTE: Payless ShoeSource, Inc. has received no money from the Federal Govern-
ment.

Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Mr. Massey. 
Ms. Chavez-Thompson? 

TESTIMONY OF MS. LINDA CHAVEZ–THOMPSON, EXECUTIVE 
VICE PRESIDENT, AMERICAN FEDERATION OF LABOR AND 
CONGRESS OF INDUSTRIAL ORGANIZATIONS (AFL–CIO) 

Ms. CHAVEZ-THOMPSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Congress-
man Menendez and Mr. Delahunt, thank you. Members of the Sub-
committee, thank you for holding this important hearing and for 
giving me this opportunity to testify against what we believe is the 
injustice of CAFTA. 

Before I begin my remarks, I also want to thank you for listening 
to the voices of citizens throughout the region, especially Bishop 
Alvaro Ramazzini. 

I come to you as someone who has traveled and worked exten-
sively throughout Latin America. As the President of ORIT, the 
Inter-American Regional Organization of Workers, I have had the 
opportunity to listen to the concerns of workers and citizens in all 
the CAFTA countries. 

Workers, farmers, and faith leaders in Central America and the 
Dominican Republic agree. We can and must build an international 
economy that respects and rewards workers’ rights, job creation, a 
healthy environment, and decent wages in Central America as well 
as here in the United States. The first step toward building such 
an economy must be the rejection of CAFTA. 

Instead of improving things, CAFTA will further oppress work-
ers, depress wages in Central America, and cost jobs in the United 
States. CAFTA is utterly devoid of compassion and opportunity for 
those who need it the most—the 37 million Central Americans 
struggling in poverty and the millions of hard-working immigrants 
in this nation most vulnerable to exploitation and layoffs. 

Under CAFTA rules, multinational corporations will speed up 
their race to the bottom when it comes to wages and workplace pro-
tections. To sell CAFTA to Congress, some make the desperate ar-
gument that CAFTA is the road to bringing Central America out 
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of poverty. We need only to examine the results of NAFTA to dispel 
this myth. 

Real wages in Mexico have fallen, the number of poor people has 
grown, and the number of people migrating to the United States 
to seek work has doubled. Trade liberalization in agriculture dis-
placed nearly a million rural farm workers, swamping the fewer 
jobs created in the export processing sectors. Many in Mexico who 
supported NAFTA 11 years ago have now turned into ardent oppo-
nents. CAFTA is likely to have similar impacts in Central America. 

With NAFTA, proponents argued that with the American market 
already more open to Mexican products, our workers and producers 
would come out on top if all trade barriers were eliminated. The 
same argument is being used to sell CAFTA in this country. 

However, NAFTA offers evidence of how unbalanced trade deals 
fail workers in both rich and poor countries. NAFTA has cost U.S. 
workers close to 900,000 jobs and job opportunities. Imports from 
our NAFTA partners grew more than $100 billion faster than our 
exports to them, displacing workers in industries as diverse as air-
craft, autos, apparel, and consumer electronics. 

To prevent another NAFTA disaster for Latin America and the 
United States, this CAFTA must be shelved by the Administration 
or defeated by Congress. The Bush Administration and Central 
American Governments have shown the will to make dramatic 
changes, at least when multinational corporate interests are at 
stake, but not in protecting workers in the United States and in 
the countries affected by CAFTA. 

Right now in Guatemala, the rights of people who need inexpen-
sive medications are being traded away in favor of CAFTA’s busi-
ness interests. Pharmaceutical companies are so powerful that they 
have already forced Guatemala to stop allowing inexpensive drugs 
in stores. CAFTA imposes a 5- to-10-year waiting period on generic 
drugs. The humanitarian organization, Doctors Without Borders, 
has said that these provisions in CAFTA could make newer medi-
cines unaffordable. 

At the same time, despite the overwhelming evidence that Cen-
tral American workers are routinely abused, CAFTA gives compa-
nies more freedom to violate workers’ rights and requires only that 
countries enforce their own labor laws, laws that Human Rights 
Watch, the International Labor Organization (ILO), and even our 
own State Department have documented as being of the lowest 
standards. 

Not one Central America country included in the CAFTA agree-
ment comes close to meeting a minimum threshold of respect for 
the ILO’s core labor standards—freedom of association, the right to 
organize and bargain collectively, and freedom from child labor, 
forced labor, and discrimination. 

In Central America, employers pay young women poverty wages 
to labor for long hours in unsafe conditions. When these workers 
try to organize to win a voice at work they face intimidation, 
threats, dismissal, blacklisting, and even death. 

A terrible example is the same one that was made by Congress-
man Menendez about Jose Gilberto Soto, a trusted and respected 
Teamster leader from the Port of New Jersey. He was brutally 
murdered and shot in the back three times when visiting El Sal-
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vador last November. He was there on behalf of the Teamsters to 
meet with Salvadorian trade union leaders and port drivers. 

It is no wonder that in Central America tens of thousands of 
workers, farmers, small business owners, and other activists have 
taken to the streets to voice their opposition to CAFTA and the 
lack of transparency in the negotiation process. 

In sum, CAFTA grants multinational corporations that ship U.S. 
jobs overseas with the following rewards: Greater access to the U.S. 
market, more freedom to violate workers’ rights with impunity, and 
the ability to challenge government regulations enacted in the pub-
lic interest. 

CAFTA’s rules on investment, government procurement, intellec-
tual property rights, and the services create new rights for multi-
national corporations, but the agreement contains no effective new 
protection for workers’ rights and actually removes existing protec-
tions, leaving the interest of ordinary working men and women out 
in the dust. 

Members of this Subcommittee, for all of these reasons we urge 
the Congress to reject CAFTA and begin work on just economic and 
social relationships with Central America and the Dominican Re-
public. 

Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Ms. Chavez-Thompson follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MS. LINDA CHAVEZ-THOMPSON, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESI-
DENT, AMERICAN FEDERATION OF LABOR AND CONGRESS OF INDUSTRIAL ORGANIZA-
TIONS (AFL–CIO) 

Chairman Burton, Congressman Menendez, and members of the subcommittee, 
thank you for holding this important hearing and for inviting me to testify. Before 
I begin my remarks, I also want to thank you for listening to the voices of citizens 
throughout the region, especially Monsignor Álvaro Ramazzini. In the trade debate, 
we often hear too much about statistics and theories and not enough about the peo-
ple impacted by these policies. I know we all seek to work with Bishop Ramazzini 
and others leaders in the region to alleviate poverty and create employment oppor-
tunities throughout the hemisphere, but we must do much more than that. It is our 
obligation to speak out against injustices wherever they occur. That is what brings 
me before the committee today—speaking out against the injustice of this CAFTA. 

I come to you as someone who has traveled and worked extensively throughout 
Latin America. As the President of ORIT, the Inter-American Regional Organization 
of Workers, which is the Western Hemispheric arm of the International Confed-
eration of Free Trade Unions, I have had the opportunity to listen to the concerns 
of workers and citizens in all the CAFTA countries. Workers, farmers, and faith 
leaders in Central America and the Dominican Republican agree: we can and must 
build an international economy that respects and rewards workers’ rights, job cre-
ation, a healthy environment, and decent wages in Central America as well as here 
in the United States. But the first step towards building such an economy must be 
the rejection of CAFTA. 

Instead of improving things, CAFTA will further oppress workers, depress wages 
in Central America and cost jobs in the United States. CAFTA is utterly devoid of 
compassion and opportunity for those who need it the most—the 37 million Central 
Americans struggling in poverty and the millions of hard-working immigrants in 
this nation most vulnerable to exploitation and layoffs. Under CAFTA rules, multi-
national corporations will speed up their race to the bottom when it comes to wages 
and workplace protections. The deal will do nothing to pull people out of poverty 
in Central America, and it has the potential to plunge workers further into exploi-
tation. 

To sell CAFTA to a skeptical Congress, some make the desperate argument that 
CAFTA is the road to bring Central America out of poverty. We need only to exam-
ine NAFTA to dispel this myth. Real wages in Mexico have fallen, the number of 
poor people has grown, and the number of people migrating to the United States 
to seek work has doubled. Trade liberalization in agriculture displaced nearly a mil-
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lion rural small farmers, swamping the fewer jobs created in the export processing 
sectors. Many in Mexico who supported NAFTA 11 years ago have now turned into 
ardent opponents. CAFTA is likely to have similar impacts in Central America. 

With NAFTA, proponents argued that with the American market already more 
open to Mexican products, our workers and producers would come out on top if all 
trade barriers were eliminated; the same argument is being used to sell CAFTA in 
this country. However, NAFTA offers evidence of how unbalanced trade deals fail 
workers in both rich and poor countries. NAFTA has cost U.S. workers close to 
900,000 jobs and job opportunities. NAFTA was supposed to open markets for Amer-
ican goods and services, creating high-paying jobs at home and prosperity abroad. 
But the opposite has occurred. In 11 years under NAFTA, the U.S. trade deficit with 
Canada and Mexico ballooned to 12 times its pre-NAFTA size, reaching $111 billion 
in 2004. Imports from our NAFTA partners grew more than $100 billion faster than 
our exports to them, displacing workers in industries as diverse as aircraft, autos, 
apparel, and consumer electronics. 

To prevent another NAFTA disaster for Latin America and the United States, this 
CAFTA must be shelved by the administration or defeated by Congress. The Bush 
administration and Central American governments have shown the will to make 
dramatic changes—at least when multinational corporate interests are at stake—
but not in protecting workers in the United States and in the countries affected by 
CAFTA. Right now in Guatemala, the rights of people who need inexpensive medica-
tions are being traded away in favor of CAFTA’s business interests. Pharmaceutical 
companies are so powerful that they have already forced Guatemala to stop allowing 
inexpensive drugs in stores. CAFTA imposes a five-to-ten year waiting period on ge-
neric drugs. The humanitarian organization, Doctors Without Borders, has said that 
these provisions in CAFTA could make newer medicines unaffordable. 

At the same time, despite the overwhelming evidence that Central America’s 
workers are routinely abused, CAFTA ignores this problem. CAFTA gives companies 
more freedom to violate workers’ rights and requires only that countries enforce 
their own labor laws—laws that Human Rights Watch, the International Labor Or-
ganization and even our own State Department have documented as being of the 
lowest standards. Not one Central American country included in the CAFTA comes 
close to meeting a minimum threshold of respect for the ILO’s core labor standards: 
freedom of association, the right to organize and bargain collectively, and freedom 
from child labor, forced labor, and discrimination. In Central America, employers 
pay young women poverty wages to labor for long hours in unsafe conditions. When 
these workers try to organize to try to win a voice at work, they face intimidation, 
threats, dismissal, and blacklisting. 

CAFTA actually weakens the minimal workers’ rights conditions we have in place 
today, under existing preference programs like the Generalized System of Pref-
erences (GSP). Instead of insisting that Central American governments must respect 
internationally recognized workers’ rights, the Bush administration has negotiated 
provisions requiring only the enforcement of domestic labor laws. There is nothing 
in the agreement that would prevent governments from gutting or even eliminating 
their labor laws after signing the agreement. 

Put simply, CAFTA is a step back from the already paltry workers’ rights protec-
tions contained in our current trade laws, leaving the interests of ordinary working 
men and women out in the cold. 

CAFTA strengthens protections for multinational corporations, forcing changes in 
intellectual property protection regimes that threaten public health, giving corpora-
tions new rights to sue governments over regulations they deem too costly or incon-
venient, and limiting the ability of future legislators to place conditions on govern-
ment procurement. This hurts Central America’s prospects for future development, 
just as it weakens state legislators and erodes wages and jobs here at home. 

The lopsided tilt toward corporate interests helps to explain why CAFTA is so un-
popular, both here in the U.S. and throughout Central America. A recent poll by 
Americans for Fair Trade found widespread opposition to CAFTA, with 74% of re-
spondents saying they would oppose the pact if it caused job losses, even if it also 
reduced consumer prices. In Central America, tens of thousands of workers, farm-
ers, small-business owners, and other activists have taken to the streets to voice 
their vehement opposition to the deal and to the lack of transparency in the negotia-
tion process. 

For the sake of Americans all over our hemisphere, we need to reject CAFTA. We 
must have a vision of trade that makes moral and economic sense for all workers. 
We need urgent and aggressive policy solutions for poverty, inequality, and the re-
lentless loss of good jobs. 

That is why American and Central American unions have come together to oppose 
CAFTA and to lay out our alternative vision for a system designed to eliminate so-
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cial and economic inequities. A fair system must provide for, among other things, 
workers’ rights, clear anti-corruption policies, fair environmental and agricultural 
rules, and debt-relief. Increased trade with the region must also be accompanied by 
a just immigration policy, and commercial rules that safeguard the public interest, 
not just private profits. 

Repeated and systematic violations of workers’ rights retard the development of 
Central American countries and drag down standards for American workers who are 
thrown into a vicious race to the bottom with their fellow workers in the region. 
Workers in Central America have too often been excluded from the benefits of in-
creased trade in the region as they continue to struggle to have their basic human 
rights respected in the workplace, and as they literally risk their lives to do so. A 
trusted and respected Teamster leader from the Port of New York/New Jersey, José 
Gilberto Soto, was brutally murdered—shot in the back three times—while visiting 
Usulutan, El Salvador last November. He was there on behalf of the Teamsters to 
meet with Salvadoran trade union leaders and port drivers. There was no robbery 
and Soto was not involved with any illegal activity. The Teamsters and the AFL–
CIO are deeply concerned that Mr. Soto’s murder is related to his leadership posi-
tion with the union and his intention to meet with Salvadoran labor leaders and 
port drivers. To date, Salvadoran authorities have refused to consider the fact that 
he was murdered as a result of his work. A climate of impunity remains in Central 
America, an unwelcome reminder of an earlier era in the region. 

In sum, CAFTA grants multinational companies that ship U.S. jobs overseas with 
the following rewards: greater access to the U.S. market, more freedom to violate 
workers’ rights with impunity, and the ability to challenge government regulations 
enacted in the public interest. CAFTA’s rules on investment, government procure-
ment, intellectual property rights, and services create new rights for multinational 
corporations, but the agreement contains no effective new protections for workers’ 
rights and actually removes existing protections, leaving the interests of ordinary 
working men and women out in the cold. 

Members of the subcommittee, I will close with these thoughts. The U.S. economy 
continues to break records, but not in ways that help working people. The all-time 
high U.S. trade deficit is not an abstract issue; it shows up every day as working 
men and women see their plants close, are asked to train their own overseas re-
placements or are asked to swallow wage and benefit cutbacks that affect their fam-
ilies’ lives in hundreds of ways. Entire communities suffer the consequences of failed 
trade agreements. We urge the Congress to reject CAFTA and begin work on just 
economic and social relationships with Central America and the Dominican Repub-
lic.

Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Ms. Thompson. 
Bishop Ramazzini? 

TESTIMONY OF THE MOST REVEREND ÁLVARO LEONEL 
RAMAZZINI IMERI, BISHOP OF SAN MARCOS, GUATEMALA, 
AND PRESIDENT OF BISHOPS’ SECRETARIAT OF CENTRAL 
AMERICA AND PANAMA 

Bishop RAMAZZINI. Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member and Mem-
bers of the Subcommittee, thank you for this opportunity. I am 
Bishop Alvaro Ramazzini, Bishop of San Marcos, Guatemala, and 
past President of the Bishops’ Secretariat of Central America. 

I ask that the full version of my testimony and the joint declara-
tion by Bishops of the United States and Central American CAFTA 
be entered into the record. 

Mr. WELLER. Without objection. 
Bishop RAMAZZINI. Other experts will offer economic and legal 

advice. I speak as a pastor who lives and works amongst some of 
the poorest people of the hemisphere. I echo the concerns of our be-
loved Pope, John Paul II, who said:

‘‘If globalization is ruled merely by the laws of the market 
applied to suit the powerful, the consequences cannot but be 
negative.’’
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, current efforts 
of economic integration are far from our best efforts. The current 
model is deficient, and I am confident that we can repair it so that 
trade works for all. To do so, we must all look at trade policies 
from the bottom up, from their impact on the lives and dignity of 
poor families and vulnerable workers across the hemisphere. 

The people of my diocese are typical of many millions across 
Latin America. They are hard-working and have a dream that ev-
eryone shares. They know how to compete in more open markets, 
but they cannot compete against the United States Treasury and 
its subsidies. 

The concerns about current trade agreements such as CAFTA 
are well known. I share them. The risks are real. We have been 
liberalizing trade in Guatemala for many years, yet poverty levels 
have increased, and the disparity between the super rich and the 
very poor has become wider. 

The women who work in the maquilla factories live precarious 
lives trying to raise children as the sole wage earner. They have 
unstable jobs and an uncertain future. It is not because of China. 
I fear that current trade agreements will most likely lock in these 
inequalities. 

As a pastor I am urging patience and determination from you 
and my fellow Central Americans. I often hear the plea from trade 
ministries to stop talking about social justice issues in relation to 
trade agreements. I make no apologies for calling trade agreements 
‘‘moral documents.’’ They are about the life of millions of poor peo-
ple who will be left high and dry. 

I urge you to help develop a bold, comprehensive agenda for 
agrarian, economic, and social reform. Mr. Chairman, you and your 
colleagues have an opportunity to integrate human development 
with economic progress. There should be no shortcuts in this proc-
ess. How else will the next generation of Latin Americans take 
their rightful place as global citizens in a free and fair market? 

Mr. Chairman, we need a real partnership between our coun-
tries. I am not saying ‘‘no’’ to more open trade. I am not saying 
‘‘never’’ to a free trade agreement. I am saying that most people are 
absent from this discussion, and their absence creates a fatal flaw. 

The poor were not consulted during negotiations. In fact, they 
have been shut out. Instead they should be the protagonists in this 
process if we are going to be serious about democratic stability in 
this hemisphere. What we see is public unrest met with violence 
and police action. Therefore, my request to you, Mr. Chairman and 
Members of the Subcommittee, is to instruct your trade representa-
tives to try again. Try again. 

Before coming to the United States to testify here today, I was 
warned by an informant that I have been identified as a problem 
for the power interests in my country, ones that are connected to 
the extrication of our natural resources, first among which are our 
people. There have been threats on my life. 

I am here because trade brings with it great risks for the lives 
and dignity of many, many people. I thank you for the opportunity 
to investigate these important issues, and I ask that by raising the 
moral challenges of social and economic integration in our hemi-
sphere you will contribute to the task of building a better future 
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for ourselves and our people. It requires patience and omnipotence 
to learn from one another. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[The prepared statement of Bishop Ramazzini follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE MOST REVEREND ÁLVARO LEONEL RAMAZZINI IMERI, 
BISHOP OF SAN MARCOS, GUATEMALA, AND PRESIDENT OF BISHOPS’ SECRETARIAT 
OF CENTRAL AMERICA AND PANAMA 

Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member and Members of the Committee, I would like to 
thank you for this opportunity to address the growing impact of international trade 
on our peoples and our hemisphere. I am Bishop Alvaro Ramazzini, Bishop of San 
Marcos, Guatemala and immediate past President of the Bishops’ Secretariat of 
Central America. I have met some of you previously, and have engaged many of 
your colleagues on issues of mutual concern to our countries. 

I come before you today to share the experiences of the people of my country, and 
especially of my diocese of San Marcos, in order to contribute to the on-going debate 
concerning the negotiation and implementation of trade agreements. These experi-
ences can give us perspective on the impact of trade policies in the hemisphere. My 
experience with the United States-Dominican Republic-Central American Free 
Trade Agreement informs much of what I have to say today. Others will offer more 
technical commentary of an economic and legal nature. I speak as a pastor who lives 
and works among some of the poorest people of the hemisphere, the people I urge 
trade policy makers to prioritize. I appear today as a guest of Chairman Hyde and 
with the support of the United States Conference of Catholic Bishops. In June of 
last year, bishops of the United States and the countries of Central America issued 
a Joint Declaration on US–CAFTA that I am appending to my short statement and 
requesting be entered into the record. 

I would like to begin by invoking the memory of Pope John Paul II whose pres-
ence among us is still very much felt. The Pope had the tremendous capacity to 
warn us of dangers that we ourselves are often slow to recognize. At the very start 
of his pontificate, Pope John Paul II turned our attention to the needs of the poor 
saying: ‘‘The depressed rural world, the worker who with his sweat waters his afflic-
tion, cannot wait any longer for full and effective recognition of his dignity, which 
is not inferior to that of any other social sector. He has the right to be respected 
and not to be deprived with maneuvers which are sometimes tantamount to real 
spoliation of the little that he has. He has the right to real help, which is not charity 
or crumbs of justice, in order that he may have access to the development that his 
dignity as a person and as a son of God deserves. It’s necessary for bold changes, 
urgent reforms, without waiting any longer.’’

The Pope’s message challenges us to consider how we might better respond to the 
moral values that flow from the call to solidarity with one another. Mr. Chairman, 
the rural poor today make up 70 percent of poor people across the globe. In Latin 
America, two-thirds of those who live in rural areas are poor. In Guatemala, 56 per-
cent of the population is poor and 16 percent is extremely poor with 93 percent of 
those in extreme poverty living in rural areas in my country. Almost one quarter 
of Guatemala’s GDP comes from the agricultural sector. Our farmers are hard-
working and will continue to find ways to compete with their northern neighbors. 
But they cannot compete against the United States Treasury and the $170 billion 
subsidies granted in your Farm Bill of 2002. 

And when they can no longer farm and support their families because of cheap 
commodity imports or restricted access to seeds and fertilizers because of stringent 
intellectual property restrictions, where do my people go? What do they do when 
they are no longer on the land, growing corn, rearing cattle, raising families, going 
to church and building communities? The older people mostly stay on the land, but 
our young head to industrial centers in search of jobs. This is good, some say, as 
we enter more and more the industrial age. 

As you know, Mr. Chairman, many come to the United States, lured by a dream 
that is shared by all people of the Americas: to build a dignified life for themselves 
and their families. Some call them ‘‘illegals.’’ But according to the market model, 
they are better described as entrepreneurs without assets, pursuing the American 
dream. They are not free-loaders. They work hard, often in several jobs, supporting 
a way of life that many take for granted. They earn minimum wages in large part 
and go to local emergency rooms when sick. They are able to enroll their children 
in school, and enjoy a relatively safe working environment. Their relatives, mean-
while, who are perhaps U.S. citizens or permanent residents, may enjoy even better 
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prospects. They have jobs with paid health care, have a voice in the workplace, and 
can plan for their future and their children’s future. 

But in Central and Latin America, trade agreements threaten to lock in a much 
lower level of protection for workers and their families. Let us consider those who 
move to the cities and industrial areas to work in the maquila sector. As is the case 
in the rest of Latin America, most of them are women with children and are the 
sole wage-earners. Many of them face an uncertain future. I know of repeated in-
stances where workers were treated in a way that would be against basic labor law 
in the United States. 

Employment lies at the heart of authentic human development. Poor working con-
ditions make for bad economics. Without enforceable labor rights that are part of 
trade agreements with sanctions for non-compliance applied to them, we will not 
raise standards of labor and standards of living in my country. As a result, jobs will 
continue to hemorrhage from the United States. It is forecast that the only country 
that will not lose jobs with the end of the Multi-Fiber Agreement is Nicaragua. 
Why? Presumably it’s because they have the lowest wages. Without stability in the 
workplace, there will be no stability in the marketplace, no stability in our democ-
racies and no stability in the hemisphere. We will be troubled by popular protests 
that can often result in a violent response from the security forces. 

We will only approach long-term solutions to these problems when we begin to 
place the dignity of the human person, especially the poor, at the center of our dis-
cussions. I recognize that all who testify today are people of good will. We all want 
the best for the people of our hemisphere. But this hearing is exploring vital ques-
tions about our future with serious consequences for all of us. 

Some see increased trade as the solution to all economic problems; others see it 
as the source of major economic distress. In fact, it is neither. I echo once again the 
concerns of John Paul II: ‘‘If globalization is ruled merely by the laws of the market 
applied to suit the powerful, the consequences cannot but be negative.’’ (Ecclesia in 
America, p. 20) These include, for example, ‘‘unemployment, the reduction and dete-
rioration of public services, the destruction of the environment and natural re-
sources, the growing distance between rich and poor, unfair competition which puts 
the poor nations in a situation of ever increasing inferiority.’’ (Ecclesia in America, 
p. 20). The terms of trade that will be enshrined in law through these various agree-
ments—laws that constitute a treaty between our countries—will impact more than 
the movement of goods and services across our borders, more than the private prop-
erty rights of investors and corporations. These agreements will define the kind of 
relationship we wish to establish between our countries. These agreements should 
embody an understanding of human dignity and interdependence among the people 
of our hemisphere that is marked by solidarity and mutual concern. But, in fact, 
these are not the primary elements of current trade practices throughout the hemi-
sphere and there is no reason they cannot be. 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, current efforts at economic inte-
gration are far from our best efforts. The current model is deficient—and I am con-
fident that we can repair it so that trade works for all, especially for poor families 
and vulnerable workers. To do so, we must all look at trade policies from the bottom 
up—from their impact on the lives and dignity of poor families and vulnerable work-
ers across the hemisphere. 

In the case of CAFTA, the United States is entering into a comprehensive trade 
agreement with some of the poorest countries in the hemisphere. Our countries have 
some of the greatest inequality in the region. It is easy to understand why the na-
tional leaders in poor countries such as Guatemala may seem enticed by the pros-
pect of favorable access to the mighty market of the United States. But we must 
ask the question: Will any short-term gains envisaged by such bilateral agreements 
be far out-weighed by the loss of bargaining power in other forums? It is widely ex-
pected that low-income developing countries, such as Guatemala, will be afforded 
‘‘special and differential treatment’’ under World Trade Organization rules currently 
being negotiated in the Doha Development Round. CAFTA will likely trump such 
measures that are designed to allow developing countries the time and the space 
to foster integral human development. 

A one-sided approach to economic integration that focuses only on liberalizing 
trade barriers compromises other vital ways of promoting social development. The 
path of trade integration laid down by the free trade agreement between the United 
States and Central America has been presented as a wide avenue along which all 
can travel towards greater prosperity. In reality, it is a narrow path across a deep 
gorge that only the strongest can travel. It offers hope only to a few, and I fear no 
hope to those whom the Pope calls the ‘‘weakest, the most powerless and the poor-
est.’’ (Ecclesia de Eucharistia p. 20) You are perhaps aware that Guatemala ranked 
among the 10 worst nations in Latin America in the level of income inequality. 
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These nations desperately need a growing middle class. Industrial workers, 
equipped with the basic rights to have a say in the workplace, were key to the 
growth of a middle class in your nation. It was a key element in making the United 
States the economic powerhouse it is today. This is not happening in Central Amer-
ica and it will not happen as long as hundreds of thousands of workers are sup-
pressed, not empowered, at the workplace. 

Mr. Chairman, I fear that we are taking enormous risks with these trade agree-
ments; ones that have profound consequences for our peoples, and we have not even 
begun to have an adequate conversation on the risks and opportunities. Up-beat 
predictions regarding the positive impact of these trade agreements must be evalu-
ated carefully. During my meeting with Assistant United States Trade Representa-
tive Padilla, in June, 2004, we both recognized that attempts at developing a broad 
consultative process about trade in Guatemala—ones envisaged by the USTR during 
the negotiations—were unsuccessful. This experience of exclusion does nothing to 
further democratic reforms in my country and across the region. 

Many voices, including some we have heard today, point to the supposed limits 
of any trade agreement. They highlight the fact that a trade agreement is only a 
part of the solution to poverty, exclusion, lack of education and integral develop-
ment. ‘‘Trade is not a panacea,’’ we are told, and that is correct. For that very rea-
son, trade policies need to be complemented by institutional reforms and a broader 
development framework that affords each person their right to participate in a mar-
ket that is fair and compassionate. However, in my experience, trade agreements 
run the risk of further entrenching inequality in our societies. Surely the people of 
the United States want no part in a trade regime that may push people further 
apart. To date, there has been no serious effort on the part of negotiators to ensure 
the type of reforms necessary for the people who need them the most. With such 
reforms, we could tap so much potential, unlock so much capacity and enable the 
poor to be protagonists in their own development. 

During my last visit, I was encouraged by the efforts of Ranking Member Menen-
dez and others to complement proposed trade agreements with plans to provide 
broader social development. Such cooperation is akin to the more comprehensive de-
velopment program undertaken by our European allies when they recently admitted 
new members to the European Union. If I may add, any plan to seek closer eco-
nomic integration throughout the hemisphere, as proposed by the Free Trade Area 
of the Americas, should learn from the experience of regional integration that has 
benefited the poorer countries of the European Union. 

We are also assured by proponents of current trade policies that these agreements 
will lead to transparency, participation and a strengthening of democracy in a re-
gion that has seen significant unrest. In our Joint Statement with the U.S. Bishops 
we expressed our concern about the growing tide of discontent in our countries 
around the impact of trade integration. And here I would like to draw your atten-
tion once again to the photos. Mr. Chairman, the people you see here lifting their 
voices in protest at the process and substance of the recent trade deal between Gua-
temala and the United States are ordinary people. They understand their liveli-
hoods and what it means to struggle daily to support themselves and their families. 
They are not a privileged group afraid of losing what they have come to expect. If 
they were, then the rich elites in our country would be marching. Instead the elites 
are in Washington, DC trying to hurry this process along. The people in these pic-
tures remind me of Maria Rodriguez. Maria’s family has farmed for generations. 
She sends her children to school. Her eldest son goes to college in Guatemala City. 
When her husband was ill, he was treated in the local clinic that is maintained, 
in part, by government income from imports tariffs. 

Trade discussions begin by asking how policies will be good for business and eco-
nomic growth, but we need also to ask how trade policies will be good for those who 
live in poverty. It is not enough to rush ahead with so-called ‘‘state of the art’’ trade 
agreements, while our development policies languish behind. Financial assistance to 
the region has been steadily decreasing and will fall by another again by 10 percent 
in Fiscal Year 2006. We need concerted efforts to complement trade agreements in 
a serious way by putting our most talented trade experts with our most talented 
development experts in the same room. Together, they can work on the same prob-
lems from their own specific fields of competence. Then the rights of workers to de-
cent wages, the rights of small farmers to fair prices, and the rights of all to access 
to health care and education for their children will become possible with democratic 
reforms and a just participation in the global market. We can do better. We must 
do better. We must shape a bold, comprehensive and integrated trade and develop-
ment agenda that will lift up the poor among us and provide justice for all. 

Thank you Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Bishop. First let me commend you for 
being exactly 5 minutes. You were right on the dot, and we can all 
learn from your efficiency and your statement. 

Let me begin by again thanking you for traveling to Washington 
to be part of our hearing. I would ask that you give my regards to 
Bishop Rios of Guatemala City, who I have a good acquaintance 
with, as you know. 

I have enjoyed visiting with you in a previous meeting earlier 
today, as well as other leaders of the Catholic Church from 
throughout Latin America and the Andean region, as well as in 
Central America, and I welcome your ideas and your input in my 
role on the Subcommittee, as well as on another Committee with 
a strong interest in trade. 

As I have shared with you and other Bishops who have expressed 
similar concerns, we each have the same goal. Perhaps we have dif-
ferent ways of going about solving the challenge of poverty and cre-
ating economic opportunity and allowing the workers of Central 
America and the Andean region and Panama, which was the sub-
ject of today’s hearing—not just one trade agreement, but there are 
three trade agreements that we are discussing in today’s hearing. 

It is ensuring that not only is there economic opportunity, an op-
portunity to move up the economic ladder, but to give our hemi-
sphere and the workers of our hemisphere, as well as the entre-
preneurs and the farmers of our hemisphere, an edge as we work 
together to compete in the globe’s economy. 

We are not going to change the fact that we have a global econ-
omy today, but we want to ensure that the people of our hemi-
sphere can work together and the governments of our hemisphere 
can work together. I am very pleased that the negotiations we have 
underway, as well as the agreement we have or will soon have be-
fore this Congress, were negotiated with democratically-elected 
governments, Presidents that were elected by the people they rep-
resent, as well as legislative bodies, the congresses, that were elect-
ed by the people they represent. 

I note that three out of six of our partners in the Dominican Re-
public-Central American Free Trade Agreement have ratified the 
agreement. The Government of Guatemala, the congress has rati-
fied the agreement. The same with Honduras and El Salvador. 
They have reinforced their democratically-elected government’s 
commitment to expanding our partnership between our nations. 

One point that you made was of course that as part of the trade 
agreement that we also need to include various initiatives, particu-
larly social initiatives. As I said earlier, former Chairman 
Ballenger here, as you know, has a 30-, almost 40-year history of 
commitment to your country, as well as the entire hemisphere. 
DR–CAFTA, as we call it, is just one component of the United 
States’ commitment to our friends in the democratically-elected na-
tions of Latin America. 

The other components, as we look to help solve some of the social 
challenges we have before us, are the Millennium Challenge Ac-
count, which essentially rewards positive reforms, transparency, 
the rule of law, and of course we are in the process with two of our 
CAFTA partners of moving forward on an agreement with those 
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governments, or very soon. This is separate from CAFTA, but a key 
part of it. 

President Bush’s Millennium Challenge Account will be very 
helpful to at least two of the six countries, and also the United 
States Agency for International Development (USAID) has a num-
ber of programs underway to help small entrepreneurs and small 
business people have the opportunity to sell products to the export 
market. 

Also, I have seen firsthand in a number of visits to Central 
America how USAID has been working to help farmers, 
campesinos, have the opportunity to grow crops for the export mar-
ket as well. The traditional crops of sugar and corn, maize, are not 
very profitable, but if they grow crops that they can raise for the 
export market, whether it is Hondurans raising for the El Salva-
doran tomato market or jalapenos for the United States, it is an 
opportunity to significantly lift their families’ income, and that is 
part of our Government’s commitment in addition to the trade 
agreement we have before us. 

I respect your testimony, and I greatly appreciate you being here. 
I also think it is important to recognize that many of us in Con-
gress share your goal. I think we all do, but also there might be 
different approaches to achieving that goal. 

I want to direct one question to a member of this last panel, and 
that is, the textile sector is an area that has been particularly con-
cerned about the impact of the Central America Free Trade Agree-
ment on apparel, the apparel sector in particular. I know when I 
was in the Dominican Republic, when I have been elsewhere in 
Central America, I have noticed that many of the components that 
go into apparel that are assembled there are actually from the 
United States. 

Now, Mr. Cook, could you share, if a product is made in China, 
what percent of inputs that go into that apparel originate in the 
United States and then compare that with the United States in-
puts that are included in apparel made in the Dominican Republic 
or in the Central American countries? If you could give some exam-
ples as well? 

Mr. COOK. Sure. Overall when you look at an item coming from 
China back to the United States, wearing apparel, say a T-shirt or 
a pair of pants, it is probably 3 percent or less of the value of that 
garment is United States value as compared to the Central Amer-
ican-Dominican Republic. It is all United States fibers and cotton, 
100 percent of the agricultural base comes from the U.S. You are 
looking at roughly 60 percent of the value in that garment is U.S. 
value, not counting——

Mr. WELLER. When you are using the term ‘‘U.S. value,’’ you are 
saying U.S. input, the components? 

Mr. COOK. Yes, sir. 
Mr. WELLER. Yes. 
Mr. COOK. Whether it is United States yarn, fiber, elastic, but-

tons, bows, plus in addition to that you also have port operations 
and ocean and shipping that you do not have, say, from China be-
cause in the case of the Caribbean you actually have two-way. You 
have southbound shipping and northbound. In China you just have 
single direction using either an Eastern port or a Western port. 
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Mr. WELLER. And do you see the DR–CAFTA as a key component 
of the strategy of maintaining apparel production in our hemi-
sphere? Tell us what would happen without DR–CAFTA. Would 
that production shift elsewhere? 

Mr. COOK. I think it is fair to say status quo the Western Hemi-
sphere is going to lose production and lose it fairly rapidly. The 
agreement has played itself out under the unilateral with the 
phase-out of quotas. The region is just under too much stress. 

With the passage of DR–CAFTA, one, you can sustain what you 
have today. You may be able to grow the region, and you certainly 
can increase. We are certainly interested in seeing that happen, 
and I think it is a real upside opportunity. 

If you go back and look again from 1999 to 2004, there has been 
$2 billion of U.S. yarns and fabrics that have been exported to this 
region. All that was under a quota regime. In the absence of a 
quota, the absence of DR–CAFTA, I think you see a heavy migra-
tion from the region. 

Mr. WELLER. A job lost from Honduras or El Salvador or Guate-
mala to China, the United States also loses, but a new job created 
in the Central America-Dominican Republic, the United States 
wins——

Mr. COOK. Right. 
Mr. WELLER [continuing]. Because of the jobs that are created 

here. 
Mr. WELLER. Mr. Menendez? 
Mr. MENENDEZ. Thank you. 
Mr. Massey, I am happy that the Trade Representative spoke to 

the footwear industry. I only wish they would speak to Members 
of Congress. It would be great if they would come here to testify. 
I am glad at least that your industry got to speak to them. 

Let me ask Mr. Cook. Mr. Cook, when 1.3 million agricultural 
jobs were lost to NAFTA, and 650,000 were replaced by manufac-
turing jobs, that left 650,000 people without any work. What is the 
economics of that? 

Mr. COOK. Well, I can answer from our company’s perspective. 
Without the passage of NAFTA, our U.S. textile base would have 
disappeared. It extended the life of every one of those operations, 
and we increased our production using our U.S. textile base. 

Mr. MENENDEZ. But my point is not from your company’s per-
spective; from the perspective of suggesting the great arguments 
that have been made here is that in fact we are going to help the 
Central American countries lift themselves up. And in Mexico, 
where at the end of the day maybe the manufacturing jobs paid 
somewhat better, there were still 650,000 people who lost their jobs 
and were not replaced by jobs in the marketplace as a result of the 
trade agreement. 

Hence, they end up on the borders of the United States seeking 
to come to achieve their hopes and dreams and aspirations that 
NAFTA did not make a reality for them in their country, and so 
I am sometimes concerned that we over-promise, just as I have 
heard my colleagues suggest the trade agreements are not the pan-
acea. 

I certainly agree with them that they are not expected to be the 
panacea for all. By the same token, I have read your statement and 
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listened to your abbreviated statement, and I guess there is not 
anything bad about this at all either. It always makes me worry 
when something is totally bad or totally good. It is probably some-
where in the middle. 

I am concerned about that, and I also read on page 5 of your 
written comments, suggesting that those of us who have raised this 
issue about the agriculture do not look at the fact that domestic 
production grew. But production can increase, not necessarily as a 
result of greater jobs, but it can increase by machinery and tech-
nology. It can increase by greater hours. So production is not a 
measurement, ultimately, of success in that regard. 

I am concerned, and, Your Eminence, I appreciate your visit here 
because sometimes in this process all we talk about is money. We 
do not talk about people, people here in the United States and the 
standard of living we want to continue to enjoy, and people in the 
countries that we say we want to help and strengthen their democ-
racy. 

You know, my problem, and maybe you can help me with this, 
is that I think if I were a Latin America legislator or President, 
and all I was getting offered is a trade agreement well, I would 
want that trade agreement. But if in fact I was also offered an op-
portunity to have resources and investment in my people, resources 
and investment in economic development, resources and invest-
ment in alternative production from crop production for alternative 
sustainable development, I think I would want to accept that and 
work with it to achieve the goals that I have for the people I rep-
resent. 

I see so many of my colleagues, those who came before and oth-
ers, who are debating this issue and promoting CAFTA. Yet, who 
do not seem to be willing to support anything as it relates to social 
and economic development assistance. As a matter of fact, they are 
relatively silent about the Administration’s cut for the last 2 years. 
Your country of Guatemala has one of the biggest cuts in child sur-
vival rates that will, in fact, be affected by the Administration’s cut 
for the second consecutive year in a row, and yet that is about peo-
ple, and we say nothing about it. 

MCA (Millennium Challenge Account) is a false promise to most 
of Latin America, including the Central American countries. Yet, 
we keep heralding MCA as something that, in fact, is going to help 
the sustainable development and economic opportunity for people 
for which the gulf is this wide. 

Would you say, as someone who has a moral leadership position 
in your country, that the people who are the legislators of your 
country and other countries of Central America look at this as their 
only choice that is being offered and, therefore, act in a way in 
which this may be their only possibility of doing something for eco-
nomic development versus a broader vision that deals with social 
and economic development in the hemisphere? 

[The following was delivered with the aid of an interpreter.] 
Bishop RAMAZZINI. So, as I was saying, and if you will allow me 

to speak in Spanish, our poor people are not prepared to enter the 
market, especially when 80 percent of our population are so poor. 

We are looking for ways in which we can implement structural 
changes in our country, ones which perhaps should be allied with 
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CAFTA. Let us not forget that Guatemala has just finished a pe-
riod of 36 years of conflict so that our political processes are still 
very weak, and let us not forget that while we have good labor 
laws, none of them are fulfilled. 

That is not to mention the huge social inequality that exists in 
our country. Let us not focus so much just about the market. Let 
us talk about people at the center of the market 

Mr. MENENDEZ. Thank you. 
Mr. WELLER. Thank you. 
Ms. Harris? 
Ms. HARRIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you so much 

for having this very important hearing, and I thank the panelists 
for being here today. We appreciate your testimony. 

I would like to address my comments to Ms. Chavez-Thompson. 
DR–CAFTA includes binding dispute settlements for enforcement 
of high domestic labor laws, as well as the capacity for building 
stronger and broader labor rights protection. 

In fact, last night at a dinner with several Members of Congress 
from different countries, they were concerned that the labor laws 
that we were requesting were indeed too much, and I thought we 
were trying to protect these laws. So I guess my question would be, 
in your written testimony about CAFTA, you argued that it will do 
nothing to pull people out of poverty in Central America, and then 
you described the detrimental effect of NAFTA on Mexico’s econ-
omy. 

According to CBO and the World Bank, it said that NAFTA 
made a strong contribution to trade growth. All the numbers I have 
seen show an elevated opportunity. Certainly Mexico’s global ex-
ports would have been 25 percent lower today if it were not for 
NAFTA, and the World Bank study of NAFTA showed that there 
was significant acceleration in productivity. 

I just wondered if you could shed some light on the debate. I al-
ways hear from the other side and I would like to hear your 
thoughts. 

Ms. CHAVEZ-THOMPSON. Well, one of the things that has come 
out through all of this is that 10 years ago, before NAFTA, or 11 
years ago, before NAFTA, the average wage for Mexican workers, 
especially in the maquilladoras, was anywhere from $15 to $17 a 
day. Those same maquilladoras are now paying anywhere from $8 
to $10 a day, so the wages have gone down even within those areas 
of the free trade zones. 

The same thing has happened in those areas that already have 
trade zones like in the Dominican Republic. For instance, in the 
Dominican Republic outside the free trade zone, the wage is $164 
a week. Whereas within the free trade zones, it is $119. 

The increase has not come to the people who actually are per-
forming the work, so if there is more money being made, it is not 
being made by the workers. There are no more law enforcement for 
those workers or no more opportunities for those workers, and un-
fortunately many of those workers have come to the United States. 
They have crossed the border to find work here because they know 
that in most cases they are going to earn $5.15 an hour, which is 
the minimum wage here. 
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The unfortunate part is that for the lowest of the people, the race 
to the bottom has not benefitted any of those workers in any of 
those countries, including Mexico. I know there are lots of facts and 
figures that can be given about who is getting money and the per-
centage that have been gained by Mexico, but the unfortunate part 
is that we are getting the result of the people who are not earning 
the wages in the immigration to this country of people from Mexico 
and from many of the other Central American countries. 

Ms. HARRIS. Let me take it a step further. The World Bank said 
it was not because of NAFTA that they were earning less. It was 
because the 1994 peso when it fell, I think rural wages fell some-
thing like 25 percent in Mexico. 

Ms. CHAVEZ-THOMPSON. That was one reason, yes. 
Ms. HARRIS. It has steadily come back. I am from Florida. In my 

previous capacity I was in charge of trade relations, and we were 
able, actually, to focus Florida’s economy on 30 new programs 
internationally engaging because we felt that if these other nations 
in the Western Hemisphere were benefitting economically and 
growing and flourishing then, number one, their workers would 
want to stay there and they would benefit, and, number two, it 
would really be more secure for our borders so we really have an 
extraordinary interest. 

Some of our most significant trading partners are in Central 
America. People found that astonishing back home, but it is impor-
tant. I guess my concern is that the World Bank studies show that 
Mexican States that are tied to direct foreign investment and ex-
ports and maquilladoras had higher and faster growing wages than 
other states, and so it seems like the opportunities and the pros-
pect for wages in Central America would be increased by DR–
CAFTA. 

Ms. CHAVEZ-THOMPSON. We disagree. 
Ms. HARRIS. Thank you. 
Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Ms. Harris. 
Mr. Delahunt? 
Mr. DELAHUNT. I think you all heard my observations about the 

benefit of free trade not being just simply restricted to the eco-
nomic elite. I think, you know, your testimony, Ms. Chavez-Thomp-
son, just reflects my own concerns. 

Let me ask the two gentlemen, Mr. Cook and Mr. Massey: We 
have a certain leverage at this point in time because the power 
structure in Central America wants this bill because it accrues to 
their benefit. I see my role as attempting to create a more fair and 
equitable society in Central America so that democracy will prosper 
and we will have an increasing market to export our goods. Now, 
I do not know whether you have direct involvement in these five 
countries, if you are familiar with what is happening on the 
ground, but what are your observations in terms of the benefits 
that will be promoted by, say, CAFTA? 

I presume that you people are, you know, doing a good job in 
terms of your companies as far as raising those standards. 

Mr. MASSEY. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. I applaud that. How do we get these govern-

ments to invest in that infrastructure that I talked about? 
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As I indicated, the testimony of Secretary Noriega, 8 percent, and 
I will ask the Bishop from Guatemala. Eight percent of the GDP 
goes back into the society in terms of an investment by the govern-
ment. We have to rachet that up. 

Mr. MASSEY. Yes, sir. Payless ShoeSource’s experience has been 
that by making an investment we have been able to employ quite 
a few associates. 

Our primary concern is our customer. When we came to Central 
America we focused on our customer, which is all Central Ameri-
cans. That is how we viewed it when we viewed that market. We 
bet on the Central American economy when we made that invest-
ment. 

Jobs are important. The best way that we see for the increase 
in living standards in Central America is continued direct invest-
ment. We had lots of difficulties coming to Central America. It was 
not easy. We have—I will not call it a simple business, but we sell 
shoes, shoe care items, and hosiery. 

You can increase United States investment in Central America 
by making it easier to invest there, and United States investment 
can raise living standards. That does not require, necessarily, any-
thing other than the investment and the working of the U.S. com-
pany in that country. 

That is not the only answer, and I——
Mr. DELAHUNT. I will grant you what you just said, okay? I am 

not going to dispute that. This is good for the American worker, but 
before we spoke about giving opportunity to the people of Central 
America. 

Their governments have ineffectively dealt with the issue of in-
come distribution, and I do not see any evidence that they are 
going to do anything different unless we leverage them, unless they 
start paying their fair share of the dollars that go to a small per-
centage of the population, and take those dollars and go back and 
create a middle class and invest in social and economic develop-
ment. 

Mr. MASSEY. I respect your concerns, sir. I will tell you that one 
thing that our company has tried to do is to be a role model. We 
pay our taxes. We pay our duties. We have tried very hard to be 
a good role model throughout Latin America so that it is easier for 
government officials to enforce the law against all of the other busi-
nesses there. That goes to our advantage. 

I guess what I would say is, I am not sure a trade agreement 
can do everything. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. I understand that. 
Mr. MASSEY. I do believe that it cannot. Sure. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. I am going to pose a question to the Bishop, but 

the point that I am saying is, you have a different responsibility. 
You have a responsibility to your shareholders. 

We have, and this Congress has, a responsibility to the American 
people, to our national security, and part of that is to promote de-
mocracy and fair and stable societies everywhere, so we have a dif-
ferent job to do. As part of that job I want to see the inequalities 
within the Central American States reduced because I think that 
accrues to all our benefits. 
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We spoke about labor laws, and the reality is—and I am going 
to ask this to the Bishop. You know, I am visited frequently by 
labor leaders from Guatemala who feel threatened, who feel har-
assed. By the way, let me just state publicly that I happen to ap-
prove of the efforts being made by the current Guatemalan Govern-
ment. I think they are out there trying to do the right thing, but 
they are dealing with history, and they are dealing with forces out-
side the government. 

Those labor laws and those labor leaders, the labor laws are not 
being enforced, and labor leaders are being intimidated, and the re-
ality is it translates into further inequality in the kind of society 
where they can have all the elections they want. It is not a viable 
democracy. 

Bishop? 
Bishop RAMAZZINI. Thank you very much for your considerations, 

which I wholeheartedly agree with. I would like to add the fol-
lowing: As we have already said, when it comes to workers in Gua-
temala, we have an excellent law, but it is not fulfilled. For that 
reason, I understand why people come to you and they explain and 
describe the threats that they have been receiving. 

That is one of the fundamental problems in Guatemala. It is the 
lack of respect for basic human life and dignity. When we look at 
things just from an economic perspective then it should not sur-
prise us that these things happen. 

I ask myself: How is it that somebody who only knows how to 
pick coffee or to cut sugarcane, how can they really be competitive 
in this global marketplace so quickly? They tell us much about how 
we need to become more and more competitive, but with 80 percent 
of our population not having received a basic education, or 69 per-
cent of our indigenous children who remain malnourished, accord-
ing to the latest reports, how can we be competitive? 

Perhaps this is not the time to really rush ahead to imple-
menting CAFTA. Perhaps we should talk about something similar 
to a marshal plan that will really lift us up and our people. 

Mr. BURTON [presiding]. Okay. Gracias. 
Ms. Lee? 
Ms. LEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank our panel-

ists for being here. 
First of all, let me just preface this by saying that I support free 

trade, but it must be fair trade. I was formerly a member of the 
California World Trade Commission. I actually led the movement 
to open a trade office in South Africa. 

The late Secretary Ron Brown—I was his representative on the 
District Export Council, and also I was a small business owner, so 
I understand free trade, but it has to be fair. I do not believe 
NAFTA has been fair, nor is CAFTA, as it is proposed, a fair trade 
agreement. 

I would like to ask the Chairman if I could submit for the record 
a letter from Sharon Cornu, who is the Executive Secretary and 
Treasurer of our Alameda County Central Labor Council. I just 
want to quote from this letter because I think her letter sets forth 
a very clear analysis of what fair trade means. 

In her letter, and let me just quote a couple of points she made. 
She noted the negotiations for CAFTA–DR and FTAA aid ‘‘did not 
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include meaningful input from many of the most impacted commu-
nities: [of these agreements—the] workers, conservationists, envi-
ronmental justice activists, women’s organizations, family farm in-
terests, and immigrant and human rights promoters.’’

Mr. Chairman, I would like to put that letter into the record if 
it is okay with you. 

Mr. BURTON. Without objection. 
Ms. LEE. Thank you very much. 
I would like to ask our panelists. Perhaps Ms. Chavez-Thompson 

or the Bishop could answer this question as it relates to the effects 
of this trade agreement. On marginalized populations such as 
women and immigrants and especially those of Afro descendent in 
Central America—because we know that they, too, are oftentimes 
left out of these trade agreements—I would like to get your sense 
of what the impact of CAFTA would be on these populations. 

Ms. CHAVEZ-THOMPSON. It does not help the majority, Congress-
woman, at all. I have been to the Dominican Republic. I have been 
to the free trade zone centers. When workers have tried to orga-
nize, to speak as a collective body, they have been threatened. They 
have been intimidated. They have been in fact blacklisted. They 
cannot get jobs any more in the free trade zone because they tried 
to form a union. They tried to form an opinion. 

The laws that each of these countries have—and supposedly are 
the ones that are going to be enforced—do not help the workers in 
any way when you can violate the law. For instance, in the Domini-
can free trade zone, for violating a Dominican labor law and firing 
140 employees, the employer got fined $660. That employer can do 
it 10 times over and all that employer is out is $6,000

How do the workers combat laws that do not work for them? 
Time and time again we have said, ‘‘When you are not at the table 
to discuss how you can be helped or how you can be hurt, how do 
you expect your voices to actually be in place for any kind of agree-
ment to help you or hurt you?’

That is what has happened in many of these countries. The 
voices have not been heard, as the Bishop mentioned just a minute 
ago, of the people that are affected by these trade agreements. 
These countries are not ready for it. The workers are not ready for 
it. 

Each of the democratically-elected unions in these countries, 
through the ORIT organization that I represent, have said ‘‘no’’ to 
CAFTA. They are campaigning against it. They say it is not time. 
This is not the right agreement for them. It only exaggerates the 
problems that are already there. 

Bishop RAMAZZINI. I want to speak about the maquillas. In Gua-
temala the textile industry is dominated by foreign business com-
petitors. Sixty percent of the 350 textile businesses are Korean. 
They operate without paying taxes. They are exonerated for 10 
years from paying income taxes and other taxes in labor intensive 
operations that include long hours and repetitive labor violations. 
Nevertheless, we have very good labor laws, but, as I have said, 
these laws are not fulfilled. 

This productive base generated the case of economic growth that 
benefits only a small portion of the population because while the 
value of the production multiplied by 4.5 between 1950 and 1980, 
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poverty increased in the country from 60 percent in 1960 to 79 per-
cent in 1980, heading toward 87 percent by the end of that decade. 

Ms. LEE. Mr. Chairman, let me just mention the violence that 
broke out in Guatemala, I believe it was March 15, when there was 
opposition to CAFTA. 

It appears that this is becoming a destabilizing factor in coun-
tries such as in Guatemala and so I am concerned that if people 
are out there opposing CAFTA in these countries, what would be 
the long term if it passes? How do you make those adjustments? 
I hope it does not pass, quite frankly. 

Mr. Chairman, could I just ask for a response to that? Thank you 
very much. 

Bishop RAMAZZINI. The violence expressing the manifestation you 
are talking about is the result of a process in which the population 
was not concerted about CAFTA. 

The decision was secretive, was made very, very fast, and in the 
last days our congressmen ratified this CAFTA. Nevertheless, the 
people, many sectors of the Guatemalan society, were talking about 
the need to be listened to and to be involved in the process, and 
they did not. The people were upset, and they went to the streets 
for protesting against the way the negotiation was made. 

Ms. LEE. Thank you very much. 
Mr. BURTON. I will take my time now, and I will yield to the Vice 

Chairman. 
Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Bishop, I would just like to get an understanding. I have read 

the news clippings. I spoke with individuals who were present dur-
ing the violence, and I know the protestors were firebombing public 
busses, overturning cars. They were destroying public monuments 
with axes and machetes. It was a pretty violent crowd. 

Are you saying that that violence was justified, that you would 
justify the use of violence as a form of protest? 

Bishop RAMAZZINI. No, never. I never justified the violence. I was 
only explaining what was happening. 

It is very important to know the reality because if you know the 
reality through the mass media, the interpretations are different. 
I was not in Guatemala City that day, but I have spoken with dif-
ferent people, and many of them gave different explanations. 

Mr. WELLER. Yes. 
Bishop RAMAZZINI. I repeat——
Mr. WELLER. Of course, you have an independent media. I saw 

many of the news clippings, saw the photos, saw an individual with 
an axe destroying a public monument near the capital. 

Perhaps it was just my misinterpreting your statement when you 
were explaining how that violent act perhaps was the result of 
something. I was concerned that perhaps you were justifying the 
use of violence as a form of protest. I just wanted to clarify that. 
Thank you, Bishop. 

Bishop RAMAZZINI. Yes. I repeat, I am not agreed with the vio-
lence. 

Mr. WELLER. Okay. 
Bishop RAMAZZINI. Absolutely not. Violence generates more vio-

lence. 
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Mr. BURTON. Let me just make a couple of real brief comments. 
I listened with great interest to the remarks that were made, and 
I apologize for my absence a few minutes ago. I had to be gone for 
a little bit. 

To retain the status quo, to keep everything the way it is right 
now, seems like to me a step, a giant step, in the wrong direction. 
We have the Caribbean Basin Initiative, which may or may not be 
renewed. Those economies in Central and South America that are 
dealing with severe poverty right now are not going to see anything 
get any better if we start seeing more and more of the business and 
industry, textiles and others, go to China. A lot of those jobs will 
go over there and to Bangladesh and to elsewhere if we do not do 
something. 

One of the reasons why a number of us are for CAFTA and for 
the Andean Free Trade Agreement and others is not because we 
think NAFTA worked out so well, because I had some problems 
with NAFTA myself, but that we think it is absolutely essential 
that we do something to stimulate economic growth in Central and 
South America so that those fledgling democracies do not fall on 
their face. 

Right now because of poverty we see terrible problems in Ven-
ezuela, in Bolivia, in Paraguay, and elsewhere, and we want to 
make sure that democracies flourish in Central and South America. 
One of the main reasons why I am for CAFTA and for the Andean 
Free Trade Agreement is to not only help eliminate poverty and 
provide employment for people down there, but to make sure that 
all of these gainfully employed people do not end up in China or 
in Southeast Asia someplace. That is very likely to happen if we 
do not do something. 

Now, if that takes place, if we see an erosion of employment and 
all of these jobs going into another part of the world in the Far 
East, then what you are going to see is more poverty and more de-
stabilization in Central and South America. 

We watched the Contras and the Sandinistas fight and thou-
sands of people get killed back in the 1980s. We watched the 
FLMN and the government fight and thousands of people die in El 
Salvador. One of the main reasons was because there was so much 
poverty, and people thought that the more Communistic approach 
was the one that was going to solve their economic problems. It did 
not work, and it will not work. 

The only thing that works is something that will stimulate eco-
nomic growth and employment, and that is something that goes 
right along with, in my opinion, the stabilization of democracies. 

I have been in Congress 23 years, and we have worked for over 
20 years to create democratic institutions in Central and South 
America and the Caribbean. The United States and other leaders 
in Central and South America have been successful in getting that 
done. 

Now we see the reverse happening because the poverty continues 
to exist and grow, and what we are trying to do with CAFTA and 
the Andean Free Trade Agreement and others is to create an eco-
nomic growth potential for Central and South America which will 
not only help their economies, but will help stabilize those fledgling 
democracies. 
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That is what this is all about as far as I am concerned, and I 
understand some of the remarks that have been made about how 
we are concerned about civil strife and civil disorder. That is a real 
problem, but what do we do if we do not do anything? If we do not 
do anything, is it going to get better? I do not think so. If we do 
nothing, I think the situation is going to get much worse, and we 
are likely to see people like Fidel Castro and their philosophy of 
government start to resurface throughout the hemisphere. 

As Chairman of this Subcommittee, I certainly do not want that 
happening on my watch, and so for that reason I am going to do 
everything I can to get CAFTA passed and get the Andean Free 
Trade Agreement passed as well. 

Mr. Meeks? 
Mr. MEEKS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am sorry I missed most 

of the testimony. This has been one of those days when you are 
running around, especially when you have more than one Com-
mittee. 

I just wanted to ask a brief question. First of all, I would ask the 
Bishop: What would you do to make this trade agreement better 
if you had the opportunity to, something that you think we would 
agree upon? Or is it you do not think any trade agreement would 
be good for the CAFTA region? 

Bishop RAMAZZINI. I am not an expert on this topic of economics, 
but I think that this is not the time for doing this CAFTA for Gua-
temalan people. I said 80 percent of poor people without access to 
formal education. Most of them just work in the fields picking up 
coffee. This is my problem. 

Mr. MEEKS. But given what the Chairman just said, you know, 
because we all agree, and I am undecided on where I am going on 
this bill. I want to do something for those people, and it seems to 
me if I do not do anything then nothing happens. Their conditions 
do not change. 

My question basically to you is, I want to help change those con-
ditions and it seems like one of the ways may be what the Chair-
man said, stimulating the economy so that there will be job cre-
ation. It is not going to be the end all and be all, but it is a step. 

This particular free trade agreement may not be the best, and 
that is why I am asking: What would you do to improve it? What 
would you do so that we can help those people? 

It is not going to be—and I think I agree with the Chairman 
again, I cannot believe another time—it is not going to be Com-
munism, so what would you see us doing to make life better for the 
people that you are concerned about? 

Bishop RAMAZZINI. Now I will speak in Spanish. I was talking to 
people who were dealing with this question in Costa Rica, and they 
are talking about implementing a complementary set of provisions 
that can go alongside CAFTA, can be included with CAFTA. 

I repeat that this type of agenda needs to prioritize integral 
human development and not to just look at the economic and mar-
ket issues. Now that we have ratified CAFTA, they are talking 
about implementing certain provisions, but who can oblige them to 
do that now that they have ratified CAFTA? Especially when in 
Guatemala we have structural problems that are not being re-
solved, especially since we have a weak state, a weak political 
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state, a weak and poor education and health system, especially 
when we have a history of exclusion especially of indigenous people 
for over 200 years. 

Mr. MENENDEZ. If the gentleman would just yield a moment? 
First of all, and I thank the gentleman for yielding, Bishop, I 

heard your comments, and I did not take in any way that you justi-
fied or supported violence. It was very clear to me. I know that 
Christ’s teachings are those of peace and not of violence, so I would 
not expect that of you anyhow. 

Secondly, let me just ask you one thing. Have you seen my legis-
lation on the social and economic fund for the Americas? Would you 
have had an opportunity to see it? 

Bishop RAMAZZINI. Yes, I have seen. 
Mr. MENENDEZ. Is that something that would be helpful, you be-

lieve, to the people of Central America, maybe as a complementary 
agenda at the same time? 

Bishop RAMAZZINI. Yes. That is right. 
Mr. MENENDEZ. Thank you very much. 
Mr. BURTON. Well, I want to thank this panel very much for your 

patience and for your comments. 
We have one more panel, but I understand we have a vote here 

in about 5 minutes, so we will go to the next panel and see how 
far we can get before the bell rings. 

Thank you very much. Thank you, Bishop. 
Will you gentlemen please rise? 
[Witnesses sworn.] 
Mr. BURTON. Mr. Dresner, we apologize for the length of the day, 

but we do appreciate you being here and you, Mr. Murphy. Thank 
you very much. 

Mr. Dresner? 

TESTIMONY OF MR. MARK DRESNER, VICE PRESIDENT FOR 
CORPORATE COMMUNICATIONS, ENGELHARD CORPORATION 

Mr. DRESNER. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Menendez, and Members of 
the Subcommittee, I appreciate the opportunity to once again ap-
pear before this panel to discuss my company’s more than 5-year 
struggle with the Government of Peru. 

I am here today to renew my request that the United States Con-
gress stand firm in denying the Government of Peru the benefits 
of a free trade agreement and consider withholding some of the 
more than $600 million Peru annually receives from the U.S. Gov-
ernment until such time that Peru clears Engelhard’s name, re-
turns the nearly $30 million it expropriated from our company and 
its shareholders, together with the accrued interest in accordance 
with Peruvian law. 

I am also here today to share with you developments in our case 
since the hearing last October and to put into perspective what 
those developments really mean in the bigger picture of securing 
a full and fair resolution of our matter. 

First let me briefly summarize our issue. The basics of the case 
are really quite simple. Engelhard purchased real gold at fair mar-
ket prices, paid all the VAT required under Peruvian law, exported 
that gold to its United States refinery. Thereby it became eligible 
for a VAT refund. 
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For more than 5 years, the Government of Peru has produced no 
evidence, either documentary or testimonial, of any wrongdoing on 
the part of the company or its officials, nor has it ever even offered 
a motive or an explanation of how the company may have profited 
from any alleged scheme. 

On the other hand, all of Engelhard’s transactions were found to 
be legal and appropriate by three independent audits, including 
one performed by Peruvian court appointed auditors. 

The Government of Peru’s position has been to attempt to hold 
Engelhard accountable for the actions of others, time and again 
claiming the exporters should be denied refunds if any VAT short-
falls were discovered or any irregularities occurred regardless of 
who was truly responsible. 

There is no evidence against the company or its employees, and 
SUNAT, the Peruvian taxing agency, and other officials within the 
Ministry of Economics and Finance have actually committed crimi-
nal acts in order to keep the case hopelessly gridlocked all these 
years. 

I remind the Subcommittee that this is not simply Engelhard’s 
view. This view is supported by a judge’s decision in bail hearings, 
the findings of a bipartisan commission of the Peruvian Congress, 
the findings of a Lima police investigation, the findings of a probe 
by Peru’s Anti-Corruption Court, and a ruling by Peru’s Constitu-
tional Court. 

The latest development in our case involves SUNAT’s appeal of 
that Constitutional Court ruling. In April 2004, the Constitutional 
Court ruled that Engelhard’s rights had indeed been violated. The 
ruling implicitly and repeatedly states that Engelhard cannot be 
held responsible for the actions of third parties. That ruling further 
states that the documentary evidence filed by SUNAT does not 
demonstrate any irregularities in the purchase of gold by 
Engelhard. 

The court also ruled that SUNAT and the MEF violated due 
process rules by exercising Engelhard’s letters of guarantee total-
ing approximately $20 million and by withholding additional re-
funds from the company amounting to about $10 million. 

According to Peruvian law, the deadline for decision on SUNAT’s 
appeal of that ruling was June 25, 2004. If we have learned any-
thing in more than 5 years in Peru, it is that deadlines seem to 
be irrelevant in the Peruvian judicial system. 

The Superior Court finally rendered its decision late last month. 
Two of the three judges voted in favor of Engelhard, but three 
votes are needed for a final determination. A fourth judge now has 
been added to review the appeal, and another round of oral argu-
ments is scheduled for April 28. 

A critical point I want to make to you today is this: A ruling in 
favor of Engelhard on this appeal would be an important step, but 
it would not resolve the case. It would remand the case back to the 
Tax Court for reconsideration. If the Tax Court followed the in-
structions of the Constitutional Court, it would appear the Tax 
Court would have no alternative but to rule in Engelhard’s favor. 

So why are we concerned? To quote Yogi Berra, ‘‘Deja vu all over 
again.’’ We have been here before. In April 2002, Peru was anxious 
to secure its recertification for benefits under the ATPDEA. 
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Engelhard was one of several disputes involving U.S. companies 
that threatened its recertification. 

Against that backdrop, Peru’s Tax Court ruled in favor of 
Engelhard and instructed SUNAT to once again review the com-
pany’s VAT refund request, and the Tax Court instructed SUNAT 
to do so with two important provisos. Number one, do not use Su-
preme Decree 14. Supreme Decree 14, which was ruled unconstitu-
tional, was the vehicle that SUNAT used initially to rule against 
Engelhard and to take possession of the company’s funds. Number 
two, rely only on evidence directly related to Engelhard, not the ac-
tions of third parties. 

In lobbying in Washington for ATPDEA recertification, Peruvian 
officials pointed to the favorable Tax Court ruling as an example 
of the fair treatment being extended to Engelhard. Then in Sep-
tember 2002, Peru promised in writing to ‘‘promote prompt and ef-
fective due process and transparency under the law in connection 
with processes that companies such as Engelhard may seek to pur-
sue in Peru.’’

Now, after that promise was made, Peru received its recertifi-
cation from the U.S. Government. SUNAT then turned around, 
issued virtually the same resolutions it had the first time against 
Engelhard. The Tax Court then inexplicably reversed itself, ruling 
against Engelhard in the absence of any direct evidence against the 
company. 

Peru made a promise to get what it wanted from the U.S. Gov-
ernment. It not only failed to live up to that promise, it went on 
to commit criminal acts in denying Engelhard due process. 

In recent weeks, Peruvian officials have held meetings in Wash-
ington in which they have cited this two-to-one Superior Court rul-
ing as an indication that the ultimate determination may be favor-
able to Engelhard. Such a favorable ruling provides no guarantee, 
though, that the Tax Court will rule fairly and return the money 
rightfully owed the company, nor does it suggest that unwarranted 
criminal charges against our employees will be dropped. 

By its actions, the Government of Peru has demonstrated that it 
will do only what it is forced to do in order to get what it seeks 
from the U.S. Government, and now it seeks the benefits of a free 
trade agreement and ongoing United States aid in spite of the fact 
that Peru has failed to live up to its promise to secure ATPDEA 
benefits made 3 years ago. 

Engelhard is not asking for special treatment, only fairness. We 
urge Members of Congress to insist that Peru deliver that fairness 
in full before granting them what they now seek from you. That 
resolution in full would be to clear Engelhard’s name, return the 
monies rightfully owed the company in a bank outside of Peru, and 
drop the unwarranted criminal charges against our employees. 

Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Dresner follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MR. MARK DRESNER, VICE PRESIDENT FOR CORPORATE 
COMMUNICATIONS, ENGELHARD CORPORATION 

Mr. Chairman, Mr. Menendez and Members of the Subcommittee, I appreciate the 
opportunity to once again appear before this panel to discuss my company’s more-
than-five-year struggle with the Government of Peru. 
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I am Mark Dresner, Vice President of Corporate Communications for Engelhard 
Corporation. Engelhard is a FORTUNE 500 company headquartered in Iselin, New 
Jersey with facilities in 18 states and worldwide operations employing more than 
6,600 people. 

I am here today to renew my request that the United States Congress stand firm 
in denying the Government of Peru the benefits of a Free Trade Agreement—and 
consider withholding some of the more than $600 million Peru annually receives 
from the U.S. Government—until such time that Peru clears Engelhard’s name and 
returns the nearly $30 million it expropriated from our company and its share-
holders, together with accrued interest in accordance with Peruvian law. 

I am also here today to share with you developments in our case since the hearing 
last October and to put in perspective what those developments really mean in the 
bigger picture of securing a fair and full resolution of our matter. 

First, let me briefly summarize our issue. The basics of the case are simple. 
Engelhard purchased real gold at fair market prices, paid all the VAT required 
under Peruvian law and exported the gold to its U.S. refinery, thereby becoming eli-
gible for a VAT refund. 

For more than five years, the Government of Peru has produced no evidence—
either documentary or testimonial—of any wrongdoing on the part of the company 
or its officials, nor has it ever even offered a motive or explanation of how the com-
pany may have profited from any alleged scheme. 

On the other hand, all of Engelhard’s transactions were found to be legal and ap-
propriate by three independent audits, including one performed by Peruvian court-
appointed auditors. 

The Government of Peru’s position has been to hold Engelhard accountable for the 
actions of others—time and again claiming that the exporter should be denied re-
funds if any VAT shortfalls were discovered or any irregularities occurred—regard-
less of who was truly responsible. 

There is no evidence against the company or its employees, and SUNAT (the Pe-
ruvian Tax Agency) and other officials within the Ministry of Economics and Fi-
nance have committed criminal acts in order to keep the case hopelessly gridlocked. 

I remind the Subcommittee that this is not simply Engelhard’s view. This view 
is supported by:

• A judge’s decision in bail hearings;
• The findings of a bi-partisan Commission of the Peruvian Congress;
• The findings of a Lima police investigation;
• The findings of a probe by Peru’s Anti-Corruption Court; and
• A ruling by Peru’s Constitutional Court.

The latest development in our case involves SUNAT’s appeal of that Constitu-
tional Court ruling. In April 2004, the Constitutional Court ruled that Engelhard’s 
rights had, indeed, been violated. The ruling implicitly and repeatedly states that 
Engelhard cannot be held responsible for the actions of third parties in the absence 
of evidence. 

That ruling further states that the documentary evidence filed by SUNAT does 
not demonstrate any irregularities in the purchase of gold by Engelhard. 

The Court also ruled that SUNAT and the MEF violated due process rules by ex-
ercising Engelhard letters of guaranty totaling approximately $20 million and by 
withholding additional refunds from the company amounting to an additional $10 
million. 

According to Peruvian law, the deadline for a decision on SUNAT’s appeal of that 
ruling was June 25, 2004. If we have learned anything in more than five years, it 
is that deadlines are irrelevant in the Peruvian judicial system. 

The Superior Court finally rendered a decision late last month. Two of three 
judges voted in favor of Engelhard, but three votes are needed for a final determina-
tion. A fourth judge has been added to review the appeal and another round of oral 
arguments is scheduled for April 28th. 

A critical point I want to make to you today is this: A ruling in favor of Engelhard 
on this appeal is an important step, but it would not resolve the case. It would re-
mand the case back to the Tax Court for reconsideration. If the Tax Court followed 
the instructions of the Constitutional Court, it would appear that the Tax Court 
would have no alternative but to rule in Engelhard’s favor. 

The reason we are so concerned, however, is that we have been here before. 
In April 2002, Peru was anxious to secure its recertification for benefits under the 

ATPDEA. The Engelhard case was one of several disputes involving U.S. companies 
that threatened their recertification. 
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Against that backdrop, Peru’s Tax Court ruled in favor of Engelhard and in-
structed SUNAT to once again review the company’s VAT refund requests. The Tax 
Court further instructed SUNAT to do so with two important provisos:

1. Do not use Supreme Decree 14—Supreme Decree 14, which was ruled uncon-
stitutional, was the vehicle SUNAT used initially to rule against Engelhard 
and to take possession of the company’s funds; and

2. Rely only on evidence directly related to Engelhard—not the actions of third 
parties.

In lobbying Washington for ATPDEA recertification, Peruvian officials pointed to 
the favorable Tax Court ruling as an example of the fair treatment being extended 
to Engelhard. In September 2002, Peru promised, in writing, to ‘‘promote prompt 
and effective due process and transparency under the law in connection with proc-
esses that companies such as Engelhard . . . may seek to pursue in Peru.’’

After that promise was made and Peru received the recertification it sought from 
the U.S. Government, SUNAT issued virtually the same resolutions against 
Engelhard. The Tax Court then inexplicably reversed itself—ruling against 
Engelhard in the absence of any direct evidence against the company. 

Peru made a promise to get what it wanted from the U.S. Government. It not only 
failed to live up to that promise, it then committed criminal acts against the com-
pany in denying Engelhard due process. 

In recent weeks, Peruvian officials have held meetings in Washington in which 
they touted the recent 2–1 Superior Court ruling as an indication that the ultimate 
determination is likely to be favorable to Engelhard. 

Such a favorable ruling provides no guarantee that the Tax Court will rule fairly 
and return the money rightfully owed the company, nor does it suggest that the un-
warranted criminal charges against our employees will be dropped. 

By its actions, the Government of Peru has demonstrated that it will do only what 
it is forced to do in order to get what it seeks from the U.S. Government. Now, it 
seeks the benefits of a Free Trade Agreement and ongoing U.S. aid in spite of the 
fact that Peru as failed to live up to the promise it made to secure ATPDEA benefits 
three years ago. 

Given the history of our case—the countless delays, manipulations and even 
criminal acts by which we’ve been victimized—we urge the United States Congress 
to withhold the benefits of a Free Trade Agreement until Peru fully and fairly re-
solves the Engelhard case. And the case will only be fully and fairly resolved when:

1. The company’s name is cleared;
2. The monies rightfully owed are deposited in an Engelhard bank account out-

side of Peru; and
3. Unwarranted criminal charges against our employees are dropped.

In their recent meetings in Washington, we understand that Peruvian officials 
also have pointed out that the Engelhard case is small in comparison to the overall 
investment of American companies in Peru. As one of several companies engaged 
in long and frustrating disputes with the Government of Peru, we find such a state-
ment both frightening and deplorable. Are they suggesting that as long as overall 
American investment remains high, the U.S. Government should overlook the theft 
of $30 million and the ongoing denial of due process? 

Engelhard is not asking for special treatment—only fairness. We urge Members 
of Congress to insist that Peru deliver that fairness in full before granting them 
what they now seek from you. 

To grant Peru additional benefits—knowing how they continue to mistreat U.S. 
companies and mislead U.S. Government officials—would be to reward and enable 
the continuation of corrupt practices. 

Thank you.

Ms. HARRIS [presiding]. Thank you, Mr. Dresner, for your testi-
mony. 

Mr. Murphy? Thank you for being here. 
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TESTIMONY OF MR. JOHN G. MURPHY, VICE PRESIDENT, 
WESTERN HEMISPHERE AFFAIRS, U.S. CHAMBER OF COM-
MERCE 
Mr. MURPHY. I would like to thank the Committee for their focus 

on these important issues today and for their endurance through 
what has been, I think, a valuable hearing. 

Ms. HARRIS. They will be back shortly. 
Mr. MURPHY. That is all right. 
The U.S. Chamber of Commerce is the world’s largest business 

federation, representing 3 million companies of every size, sector, 
and region. At the urging of our broad membership, the U.S. 
Chamber has advocated closer trade relations between the United 
States and the countries of Latin America and the Caribbean for 
many years. Why? Because trade works and free trade agreements 
work. 

The new U.S.-Chile Free Trade Agreement, for instance, has gen-
erated a 33 percent surge in U.S. exports to that country in 2004, 
its first year of implementation. Far from a race to the bottom, 
these free trade agreements are a ladder from poverty to pros-
perity. 

Consider how trade generates the best jobs in the United States, 
paying an average premium over other jobs of about 15 percent. In 
Mexico, trade related jobs pay a premium of 40 percent over other 
wages, and in Honduras jobs in the apparel sector, which is purely 
export oriented, pay an average wage that is four times the aver-
age wage in that country. 

The Chamber’s top trade priority this year is approval of DR–
CAFTA, which is not only the biggest FTA in a decade, but a land-
mark agreement that sets new and higher standards for service 
providers, market opening, and enforcement of labor and environ-
mental standards. 

Today I have been asked to speak more about the U.S.-Andean 
Free Trade Agreement, which is now being negotiated. In principle, 
the Chamber strongly supports the effort to conclude a free trade 
agreement with Colombia, Peru, and Ecuador, and we hope the 
final agreement will be as ambitious and comprehensive as DR–
CAFTA. 

The 100 million citizens of these countries generate a collective 
GDP near half a trillion dollars. There is no denying the tremen-
dous commercial advantages afforded by this next generation of 
free trade agreements. However, we do believe that a number of 
commercial disputes related to United States companies’ invest-
ments in Peru and Ecuador must be resolved before concluding ne-
gotiations. 

It is noteworthy that the Government of Colombia has moved to 
resolve a number of the most difficult disputes in that country and 
to improve the business climate generally. The situation in Peru is 
more difficult. Notable common threads in some of the disputes 
there include uncertainty regarding which agency or branch of gov-
ernment has authority to resolve a particular dispute, and a lack 
of respect for legal and tax stability agreements entered into with 
the government. 

The Chamber is concerned about a number of disputes involving 
SUNAT, the tax agency. Too often SUNAT’s dealings with compa-
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nies are inconsistent with Peruvian law, and the agency has ig-
nored procedural time lines repeatedly in some cases. 

On a positive note, a newly appointed taxpayer advocate has 
helped to limit some of SUNAT’s ability to prolong unnecessary 
procedural argumentation indefinitely. However, the fact remains 
that many of the SUNAT-related cases that were cited before this 
Subcommittee in October have not been resolved. 

The investment climate is also difficult in Ecuador where several 
major United States investors are involved in disputes with the 
government. There are further details in my written statement. 

Now, one major reason the U.S. Chamber strongly supports free 
trade agreements is that they represent strong medicine to prevent 
certain kinds of disputes from arising in the future. This is accom-
plished through the creation of a more transparent rules-based 
business environment, which in turn will strengthen democratic in-
stitutions and enhance economic reform. 

For example, the FTA will guarantee transparency in govern-
ment procurement with competitive bidding for contracts and ex-
tensive information made available on the Internet, not just well-
connected insiders, and it will strengthen legal protections for in-
tellectual property rights. In this sense, a free trade agreement is 
a significant part of the solution to the problems that beset the in-
vestment climate in some countries. 

In Peru and Ecuador, however, the need to secure the rapid reso-
lution of these disputes is urgent. While we understand that each 
case is different in nature and some cases may require additional 
time to resolve, the time to act is now. We need action, not words. 

If the opportunity to conclude a free trade agreement with the 
United States should fall by the wayside, Peru and Ecuador may 
have to wait years for another chance to enter into such an eco-
nomic relationship with the United States. It is incumbent upon 
those two governments to demonstrate their resolve. 

Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Murphy follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MR. JOHN G. MURPHY, VICE PRESIDENT, WESTERN 
HEMISPHERE AFFAIRS, U.S. CHAMBER OF COMMERCE 

In May 2004, the United States launched negotiations for a free trade agreement 
with Colombia, Peru, and Ecuador, dubbed the U.S.-Andean Free Trade Agreement 
(FTA). Several negotiating rounds have been held since that date, and officials with 
the Office of the U.S. Trade Representative have outlined a negotiating schedule 
aiming to conclude the agreement within the next few months. Bolivia is partici-
pating in the negotiations as an observer. 

The U.S. Chamber of Commerce is the world’s largest business federation, rep-
resenting three million businesses of every size, sector, and region. The U.S. Cham-
ber has long advocated closer trade relations between the United States and the 
countries of Latin America and the Caribbean through the Free Trade Area of the 
Americas (FTAA) negotiations as well as bilateral and sub-regional agreements such 
as the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA), which has brought remark-
able benefits to U.S. businesses, workers, and consumers. Another successful model 
is the U.S.-Chile FTA, which was implemented on January 1, 2004. This FTA is al-
ready delivering significant benefits for the U.S. economy as well, including a 33% 
increase in exports to that country in its first year of implementation. 

In the same vein, the U.S. Chamber’s top international trade priority for 2005 is 
Congressional approval of the landmark U.S.-Dominican Republic-Central America 
Free Trade Agreement (DR–CAFTA). As other witnesses in this hearing will surely 
report, U.S. companies and workers exported $15.7 billion in U.S. products to Cen-
tral America and the Dominican Republic last year—more than the United States 
sells to India, Indonesia, and Russia combined. Two-way trade surpassed $33 billion 
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in 2004. A U.S. Chamber study of DR–CAFTA’s impact on a dozen states projects 
it will create over 25,000 new jobs in its first year—and over 130,000 new jobs in 
a decade. 

Above all, the U.S. Chamber supports DR–CAFTA because it will level the play-
ing field for U.S. workers. Today, 80% of Central American and Dominican products 
enter the U.S. market duty free; by contrast, U.S. merchandise exports to the six 
countries face tariffs that average 30% to 100% higher than the average U.S. tariff 
on imports from the six countries. In other words, these countries are enjoying near-
ly free access to our marketplace while our access to theirs remains limited. DR–
CAFTA will fix this imbalance by immediately eliminating all tariffs on 80% of U.S. 
manufactured goods, with the rest phased out over a few years. 

In similar fashion, many of our member companies and their employees stand to 
benefit directly from the proposed U.S.-Andean FTA. The agreement stands to boost 
trade and investment between the United States and several of our closest neigh-
bors. Colombia, Peru, and Ecuador represent a significant potential market, with a 
population approaching 100 million and a collective GDP near $500 billion when 
measured on a purchasing power parity basis. Bilateral trade was near $24 billion 
in 2004. 

The U.S. Chamber of Commerce supports the proposed FTA in principle. We be-
lieve the FTA will help promote the economic development of the Andean countries 
while providing new business opportunities for U.S. agriculture, industry, and serv-
ice providers. However, we believe that a number of commercial disputes related to 
U.S. companies’ investments in Peru and Ecuador must be resolved before con-
cluding negotiations. Expeditious resolution of these disputes is a priority for the 
U.S. Congress, the Bush Administration, and the U.S. Chamber of Commerce. 

RESOLVING ONGOING INVESTMENT DISPUTES 

A number of persistent disputes between U.S. companies that have invested in 
Peru and Ecuador and the respective national governments stand as a substantial 
obstacle that could block the participation of these countries in a free trade agree-
ment with the United States. The few remaining months of the negotiations rep-
resent a critical opportunity for governments to resolve these disputes. 

It is noteworthy that the government of Colombia, under the leadership of Presi-
dent Alvaro Uribe, has moved to resolve a number of the most difficult disputes in 
that country and to improve the business climate generally. His leadership and the 
diligence of other members of the Colombian government to resolve a number of 
thorny problems serve as an example to other governments. 

The situation in Peru is more difficult, and details relating to investment disputes 
in that country are well known to a variety of U.S. officials, obviating the need for 
a detailed account in this document. Notable common threads in the disputes in-
clude aggressive and often questionable tax assessment strategies involving foreign 
firms; uncertainty regarding which agency or branch of government has authority 
to resolve a dispute; and a lack of respect for legal and tax stability agreements en-
tered into by the government. 

The U.S. Chamber is particularly worried about a number of disputes revolving 
around the Peruvian tax agency, known by its Spanish-language acronym, SUNAT. 
Too often, SUNAT’s dealings with companies appear to be inconsistent with Peru-
vian law, and the agency has ignored procedural timelines repeatedly in some cases. 

In one high profile case, SUNAT has repeatedly appealed tax court rulings in 
favor of Luz del Sur, a U.S.-owned utility. As background, the privatization of 
ElectroLima created two regional electric utilities, Edelnor and Luz del Sur, each 
of which serve half of the city of Lima. Both companies inherited the same account-
ing books from ElectroLima and used the initial asset values they contained to re-
valuate them later to market prices, as allowable under Peruvian law. While 
SUNAT has allowed a revaluation of only 35% for Luz del Sur’s assets, it has per-
mitted a 171% revaluation for Edelnor. This discriminatory treatment for two halves 
of the same company—in the same business, in the same city, in simultaneous re-
valuations—raises serious questions about Peru’s investment climate. 

On a positive note, the Peruvian government has resolved several disputes, and 
the newly created position of Taxpayer Advocate, sometimes referred to as an om-
budsman, represents a step forward. The Taxpayer Advocate has helped to limit 
some of SUNAT’s ability to prolong unnecessary procedural argumentation indefi-
nitely, though the fact remains that major SUNAT-related disputes have yet to be 
resolved. 

The investment climate is also difficult in Ecuador, where several major U.S. in-
vestors are involved in disputes with the government. Among the difficulties that 
have kept foreign investors away are the government’s failure to pay its bills to pri-
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vate companies and its willingness to see spurious lawsuits against multinationals 
pursued in domestic courts. 

In one case, the Ecuadorian government has failed to comply with its own law 
in a dispute involving Interagua, an affiliate of the Bechtel Corporation, which is 
a concessionaire for the supply of water services in Guayaquil. The government has 
not complied with provisions in the original telephony and radio communications 
law, 175, and its successors, which directed that two-thirds of the revenue generated 
by a 15% surcharge on telephony bills be automatically deposited in a trust mecha-
nism for Interagua. Provisions of the concession contract have effectively prevented 
Interagua from obtaining the necessary long-term debt financing to complete the ex-
pansion of the potable water and sewage connections stipulated in the contract. 
Continued non-compliance by the Ecuadorian government could lead to large finan-
cial losses by Interagua and failure of the utility to provide adequate water and sew-
age services to the people of Guayaquil. 

The U.S. Chamber is also very concerned about the lawsuit faced by 
ChevronTexaco Corporation in Ecuador, which potentially represents an instance of 
‘‘global forum shopping.’’ In 2003, a group of Ecuadorian citizens filed an action 
against a predecessor, fourth-tier subsidiary that was part of a now-defunct consor-
tium of companies that included elements of the Ecuadorian government. The con-
sortium had been licensed by the Ecuadorian government between the years of 1964 
and 1992 to explore and produce oil. This legal claim is contrary to a standing 1995 
Settlement and Release Agreement between ChevronTexaco and the government of 
Ecuador, including its state-owned oil company, Petroecuador, which was a member 
of the former consortium. In fact, the Ecuadorian government certified in 1998 that 
ChevronTexaco fulfilled all terms of the Agreement, pouring nearly $50 million into 
the Oriente region in the form of environmental remediation programs and social 
projects to directly benefit the local communities. To resolve the dispute, the Ecua-
dorian government must honor the Joint Operating Agreement which defined its 
partnership with Texaco by admitting its responsibility for the situation involving 
ChevronTexaco in the Oriente and define a plan of action to resolve these concerns, 
thereby eliminating the basis for naming ChevronTexaco as the sole defendant in 
the lawsuit. 

PREVENTING FUTURE INVESTMENT DISPUTES 

One major reason the U.S. Chamber supports the proposed FTA is that it rep-
resents strong medicine to prevent certain kinds of disputes from arising in the fu-
ture. This is accomplished through the creation of a more transparent rules-based 
business environment which in turn will help enhance democratic institutions, busi-
ness transparency, and economic reform. For example, the FTA will guarantee 
transparency in government procurement, with competitive bidding for contracts 
and extensive information made available on the Internet—not just to well-con-
nected insiders. It will also create a level playing field in the regulatory environ-
ment for services, including telecoms, insurance, and express shipments. 

Another instance where we expect the FTA to improve the business climate in the 
Andean countries relates to dealer protection laws. Such laws represent a significant 
trade and investment barrier for U.S. companies seeking to do business in the re-
gion. In some cases, these laws provide local dealers and distributors of products, 
services, and trademarks owned by foreign principals with exaggerated protections, 
locking manufacturers into exclusive dealership arrangements. In some cases, U.S. 
companies have no way to discipline a nonperforming dealer. The recently nego-
tiated DR–CAFTA dealt with this matter effectively, and the U.S.-Andean FTA 
should use that agreement as a model in this regard. 

In addition, the proposed FTA also represents an important opportunity to 
strengthen legal protections for intellectual property rights in the region, as well as 
the actual enforcement of these rights. For the pharmaceutical patent-based indus-
tries, ongoing violations of the WTO’s Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intel-
lectual Property Rights (TRIPS) as well as provisions of the Andean Trade Pref-
erence Act (as amended in 2002) in some of the Andean countries are a source of 
serious concern. This is particularly true with regard to the failure to protect con-
fidential and exclusive test data in the research-based pharmaceutical sector. The 
U.S. Chamber submitted more detailed comments on negotiating priorities to the 
inter-agency Trade Policy Staff Committee on March 17, 2004. 

The government of Colombia took a positive first step last year with the promul-
gation of Decree 2085, which protects confidential test data provided to the authori-
ties upon registering a patent. Peru and Ecuador should take the necessary admin-
istrative steps to ensure that no new or additional unauthorized copies of innovative 
drugs are given a sanitary registration and/or marketing approval inconsistent with 
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data exclusivity. This provisional protection should remain in place until such time 
that Peru and Ecuador complete implementation of meaningful and effective data 
exclusivity language. 

RESOLVING FUTURE INVESTMENT DISPUTES 

A final reason the U.S. Chamber in principle supports the FTA is the promise it 
holds to establish dispute settlement mechanisms designed to provide timely re-
course to an impartial tribunal. Such ‘‘Investor to State Dispute Settlement Proce-
dures’’ (ISDPs) are included in over 40 bilateral investment treaties (BITs) between 
the United States and other countries, many of which have been in force for dec-
ades, as well as in FTAs. 

ISDPs provide for dispute settlement panels operating under international legal 
standards that mirror U.S. Constitutional protections against arbitrary government 
actions and against taking of property without compensation. In developing coun-
tries where local judiciaries are at times slow, ineffective, or corrupt, U.S. companies 
have benefited from recourse to ISDPs. The existence of such procedures in a BIT 
or FTA represents a boon to the investment climate, even though the number of 
cases tried is typically very small (e.g., a total of just over 30 cases have been 
brought under NAFTA’s Chapter 11 in all three countries over the past ten years). 
The value of the investments involved in these cases is small compared to the hun-
dreds of billions of dollars that U.S. companies have invested in countries with 
which the United States has BITs or FTAs that feature ISDPs. 

In this vein, the FTA should include a requirement that the signatory countries 
take the necessary steps to accede to arbitral conventions, including New York Con-
vention and the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between 
States and Nationals of Other States (ICSID Convention). 

CONCLUSION 

The U.S. Chamber believes that a free trade agreement with the Andean coun-
tries has the potential to improve the region’s investment climate and economic de-
velopment prospects. Above all, the rules included in such an agreement promise 
to level the playing field for U.S. and local businesses in important ways, including 
measures to ensure transparency in government procurement, stronger protections 
for intellectual property, and access to international arbitration for investment dis-
putes. In this sense, the FTA is a significant part of the solution to the problems 
that beset the investment climate in some countries. 

However, the support of the U.S. Congress, the Bush Administration, and the U.S. 
Chamber of Commerce for the inclusion of Peru and Ecuador in the U.S.-Andean 
Free Trade Agreement is tempered by the need to secure the rapid resolution of the 
disputes cited above. While we understand that each case is different in nature, and 
some cases may require additional time to resolve, these disputes continue to cast 
a cloud over the negotiations. While some cases pending before international arbi-
tral panels are subject to fixed timetables, it is certainly reasonable to require the 
final resolution of many of these cases, including those involving Peru’s SUNAT. We 
have had enough of roadmaps. We need action, not words—hechos, no palabras. If 
the opportunity to conclude a free trade agreement with the United States should 
fall by the wayside, Peru and Ecuador may have to wait years for another chance 
to enter into such an economic relationship with the United States. In this sense, 
Peru and Ecuador are at a critical juncture in their economic development. It is in-
cumbent upon those two governments to demonstrate their resolve.

Ms. HARRIS. Mr. Murphy, Mr. Dresner, thank you so much for 
your testimony. 

Shall we go ahead, or shall we recess? 
If you do not mind, we will take a temporary recess so that we 

do not miss this vote, and then we will be back. 
Thank you. 
[Recess.] 
Mr. WELLER [presiding]. We will resume the hearing here. Mem-

bers have gone to vote. Some will be coming back and going back 
and forth as this is the final vote of the day, but I appreciate your 
time and your patience accommodating our congressional schedule. 

I would just like to direct this question to both of you if you 
would like to share your opinions on it. Moving forward on the An-
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dean Free Trade Agreement, which I support and what I believe 
will be a very important free trade agreement. Of course, as we go 
through that process we have to look at commercial disputes, and 
that is why you are before us. 

In the Andean FTA, disputes have led to a deteriorating invest-
ment climate in the country of Peru where foreign investors have 
shown little willingness to invest further and some have sold off 
their assets to minimize exposure. 

Of all the United States companies currently doing business in 
Peru, the ones that have an issue with the Peruvian tax authority 
represent at least 40 percent of all the overall United States invest-
ment. Does the Peruvian Government have the ability to control 
the Peruvian tax authority, SUNAT? 

Mr. DRESNER. If it has, it has not demonstrated a willingness to 
do so. It is clear that in our case SUNAT has taken actions that 
clearly have been proven by police and Anti-Corruption Court in-
vestigations to have been criminal, yet many of the people that 
were involved in those actions and involved in our case from 6 
years ago continue to work in the agency. 

The answer would be if they have, they have not demonstrated 
that they are willing to do so. 

Mr. MURPHY. As I put in the written statement, the Chamber is 
concerned about the SUNAT-related cases. We have observed that 
over time a number of these cases seem to get bounced around 
within the process, and it is not always clear what authority is 
going to bring closure to a case. The procedural time lines have not 
been respected. 

I mentioned, also, a positive note that there was a tax ombuds-
man created which is a person who has some authority to give an 
end to some of these appeals, but the fact remains that many of 
these SUNAT-related cases are still unresolved. 

I think a hearing such as this one today is very important to 
draw attention to the resolve of not only the business community 
or the Administration, but of the Congress, that it is indispensable 
to see closure brought to these disputes before the conclusion of the 
negotiations for the free trade agreements. 

Mr. WELLER. Of course, we are getting two different messages. 
The Government of Peru, of course, which is a friend, a democracy, 
they are stating that investment disputes are actually being re-
solved in a timely manner. 

At the same time our constituents, American companies invest-
ing in Peru who have investments at stake here, they tell us that 
disputes are being drawn out essentially as if someone is trying to 
run out the clock as we go through the FTA negotiations. 

Are these cases being resolved in a timely manner? Do you see 
a sincere effort to resolve these investment disputes in an open and 
transparent as well as timely manner? 

Mr. DRESNER. No, absolutely not. All of the deadlines in our case 
have been missed by as much as 2 to 3 years. As I said in my testi-
mony, the deadlines in the judicial system in Peru appear to be ir-
relevant. 

Similarly with SUNAT. SUNAT has dragged out, and I believe 
I mentioned in October that we had offered the Peruvian Govern-
ment the opportunity that we would forego any of the interest owed 
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to us if we were found innocent, if they would not appeal the Con-
stitutional Court ruling and allow the case to go back to the Tax 
Court. 

Now, we made that offer knowing we might not win the case, but 
we made it in the hopes to try to expedite it. It was declined. 

Mr. WELLER. Mr. Murphy—this will be my last question, and 
then I will call on Mr. Menendez—you made a statement that 
President Uribe of Colombia has taken steps to improve the busi-
ness climate, particularly when it comes to the cases of investment 
disputes. Can you elaborate on that for the Committee? 

Mr. MURPHY. There were a number of long-festering disputes 
with large price tags attached to them, one involving Nortel, for in-
stance, that had been around for a long time. President Uribe got 
personally involved in these cases, and they came to a resolution 
of those disputes. 

I think it is fair to say today that the U.S. business community 
has a very high opinion of President Uribe and his administration’s 
ability to fix those sorts of disputes such that there are not any sig-
nificant ones festering today. It is a real example to other econo-
mies in the region. 

Mr. WELLER. Just based on that, our friends that we are negoti-
ating with—Colombia, Peru, Ecuador—would you grade their proc-
ess from your organization’s perspective in resolving commercial 
disputes? 

Mr. MURPHY. I think the important thing today is to give Colom-
bia a thumbs up, but a very clear incomplete to the other countries. 

It is important that we have a united front here to maintain the 
consensus in the United States, from government to private sector, 
that it is indispensable to come to closure on these things as we 
wrap up the negotiations in the next few months. 

Mr. WELLER. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Murphy. 
Mr. Menendez? 
Mr. MENENDEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am glad to see the 

Chairman was able to come back as well because this is something 
I feel very deeply about. 

Before I do, I just want to take a moment of personal privilege 
here to congratulate Ted Brennan, who is going to be going to the 
Senate. I have had the privilege of working with Ted over several 
years on this Committee as a staff member on the Republican side, 
and he is just an exceptional person to work with. Many of us could 
learn about bipartisanship through his efforts. 

I hope I do not get you in trouble now, Ted, but in any event, 
I really mean it in a complimentary fashion, and I want to thank 
you for everything, the courtesies you have extended to this side 
of the aisle along the way. We wish you good luck in the Senate. 

Mr. Chairman, I have very, very significant concerns about the 
investment climate in Peru. I have been voicing it over a period of 
time. I only regret that you came this late in the hearing. I know 
it is not of your doing. We just had a very substantial hearing. 

I am going to do everything I can to let the entire country and 
this Congress understand either we are going to stand up for 
American companies who have a legitimate case—not arbitrarily 
and capriciously when they do not have a legitimate case because 
I am not for that. But, when they have a legitimate case and when 
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the courts of a country decide in their favor and they get danced 
around for 5 years and they still cannot achieve justice. 

If we are going to put all of this on the altar of trade, what a 
mistake we are going to make for American companies. Thirty mil-
lion dollars. That is what we are talking about just in one case. 
Thirty million dollars. 

Now, I have tried in private diplomacy to move this ahead. To 
be honest with you, I believe I have been mocked by the Peruvians. 
Obviously they just think they are going to dance us, Mr. Chair-
man, all the way to an agreement. That is what they think they 
are going to do. They are going to dance us all the way to an agree-
ment. 

Mr. BURTON. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. MENENDEZ. I would be happy to yield to the Chairman. 
Mr. BURTON. Let me just say that based upon the information 

you have given me, I do not think there is any doubt that what you 
say is absolutely accurate, and I would be very happy to join you 
and maybe even the Vice Chairman in writing a letter to the Peru-
vian Government telling them of our dissatisfaction with the way 
they have handled these cases. 

If you are inclined to do that, I will be happy to join you in trying 
to put a little heat on them. 

Mr. MENENDEZ. Mr. Chairman, all of your help is well appre-
ciated, and I thank you for the offer and certainly will accept it. 

I just want to make a point here. This is emblematic. It is not 
about Engelhard. That is the problem here. In the case of 
Engelhard, as you have heard, $30 million seized based on false 
charges and unproven accusations in spite of 5 years of numerous 
court rulings by the Government of Peru and independent audits 
which support Engelhard’s actions as legal and appropriate. 
Engelhard is still waiting for due process, fair treatment by the ju-
dicial system and return of their $30 million. 

A second company in New Jersey, PSEG, invested in Peru, has 
been a friend in Peru, contributed to Peru’s economy and future. 
Over the past 6 years, PSEG has been subject to judicial decisions 
based again on a moving target. Every time the court finds in favor 
of PSEG, SUNAT, which I personally believe is a rogue agency, dis-
covers a new basis to assess back taxes and evade the ruling. 

Even when good companies playing by the rules that want to in-
vest in Peru’s economy have been caught in the web of SUNAT’s 
capricious and, I believe, illicit behavior, there is not much that can 
be done because you get a court decision, and then a court decision 
means nothing. You get the Constitutional Court to determine in 
your favor, and yet that can find a way that ultimately can be cir-
cumvented. 

Now, I respect the sovereignty of the country of Peru. However, 
when we are talking about entering trade agreements, that is 
something we have a little something to say about. That is some-
thing that is about the national interest and security of the United 
States. That is something about who we want to do business with. 

If we are not going to stand up for U.S. companies who follow 
the law of the country that they make investments in and still are 
shortchanged at the end of the day, then I do not know who we 
are going to stand up for. 
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For Peru, it is just a bad, bad message because it says that even 
those who want to make investments in your country, significant 
investments, that you will change the rules of the game arbitrarily 
and capriciously. The rule of law ultimately does not have the just 
conclusion that it should have, and at the end of the day what mes-
sage does that send for Peru? It sends the wrong message. 

Mr. Dresner, I just want to ask you one question in this regard 
because some of our colleagues have to wonder well, what are they 
talking about 5 years of rulings and all this stuff and still have not 
resolved the problem. 

You get another Constitutional Court ruling. If you receive a fa-
vorable ruling and appeal the Constitutional Court, what are you 
concerned about then? 

Mr. DRESNER. The case goes back to the Tax Court. The Tax 
Court, if it followed the instructions given it by the Constitutional 
Court, should have no alternative but to rule for Engelhard. 

Those instructions would be, you cannot rely on evidence against 
third parties. You cannot hold Engelhard accountable for third 
party actions in the absence of evidence, and you cannot use Su-
preme Decree 14 or Norm 8 or Article 44 of the Tax Code, which 
is what they used to substitute for Supreme Decree 14 the last 
time around. 

What we are afraid of is this is exactly, as I said, where we were 
in 2002 where we got a favorable Tax Court ruling before the 
ATPDEA certification, and once the ATPDEA certification was re-
ceived, SUNAT issued the same resolutions and the Tax Court did 
not follow its own advice to SUNAT in accepting SUNAT’s position, 
even though they were again holding us accountable for the third 
parties without any direct evidence. 

We do not believe that we can trust a ruling on this appeal as 
a final determination of the case. We have been here before. 

Mr. MENENDEZ. An endless circle? 
Mr. DRESNER. SUNAT could take, or the Tax Court could take 

forever to make its ruling. Deadlines are meaningless. We have 
seen that. Every time the Tax Court had a ruling to make in our 
case—and we can go back and look at the record—they exceeded 
their deadline responsibility. They could drag that out right on 
through whatever free trade agreement timetable may be. 

There are a number of ways that they could delay further, or 
they could once again come out with a ruling as they did last time 
which has no basis in law and start the whole appeal process for 
us over again. 

Mr. MENENDEZ. Just a last point. You did make, meaning the 
company, an effort here, even though you had 5 years’ worth of de-
cisions on your side, an independent congressional investigation 
that said that you were treated not only unfairly, but probably that 
there were illicit activities and a whole host of other decisions. You 
nonetheless offered an opportunity for a settlement, did you not? 

Mr. DRESNER. We offered an opportunity for a settlement several 
times over the last 3 years. 

Mr. MENENDEZ. And those have not been accepted? 
Mr. DRESNER. No. 
Mr. MENENDEZ. $30 million out? 
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Mr. DRESNER. And at least $8 million to $10 million in operating 
costs which we will never recoup, legal fees, costs of continuing to 
pay the employees who are helping us in the legal defense. 

Mr. MENENDEZ. Maybe that is why USTR did not show up today. 
Thank you. 

Mr. WELLER. Mr. Meeks? 
Mr. MEEKS. Thank you, Mr. Chair. 
Mr. Murphy, let me ask. I have heard much about $20 million 

that will be spent in DR–CAFTA countries for trade capacity build-
ing, about $15 million of which will be allocated for labor initia-
tives. 

Labor concerns around DR–CAFTA have been voiced mostly by 
Democrats for over 2 years now. Given that there are so many con-
cerns regarding labor practices in DR–CAFTA countries and the 
countries recently here were requesting additional funding to im-
plement the white paper on their labor laws, will the $15 million, 
to your knowledge, will that be used to help support or would the 
Chamber support additional funds to implement the white paper? 

Mr. MURPHY. Absolutely. I think it is important to back up some 
of the initiatives that have come out over the past couple of years 
to enhance the capacity of the labor ministries in the six countries, 
that the United States should provide resources to help these coun-
tries make progress. 

I would make a general point about that, though, that as I have 
observed the negotiations go on there is evidence that CAFTA, 
which has not yet come to a vote, certainly not yet been imple-
mented, has already made a difference in improving labor condi-
tions in the six countries. 

I think it is evidence that an effort in all of these countries has 
been made, that is a very serious one, that the ministries are tak-
ing much more seriously the scrutiny that they are receiving not 
just from the ILO and from the United States, but domestically as 
well. 

Now, these resources are badly needed for them to hire the in-
spectors that will carry out their plans. In many ways, if you look 
at the law in Central America, it is a socialist workers’ paradise. 
What you see is laws that promise a great deal. Now what is need-
ed is follow-through to improve the implementation. 

Mr. MEEKS. Do you know of any plans? For example, which orga-
nizations? How will the money be spent? Who is going to receive 
the money? Has there been any discussion in that regard? 

Mr. MURPHY. I think the white paper, which was just released, 
gosh, about 10 days ago by the six countries with support from the 
InterAmerican Development Bank, is their best map of it. I would 
be happy to get you more information about that. 

Mr. MEEKS. Please. 
Mr. MURPHY. It is very detailed about specific problems in spe-

cific countries and mapping out how they wish to address them in 
the very near future. 

Mr. MEEKS. Please. For either one of you, you know, one of the 
things that I have been trying to figure out and the question I have 
had is, we have been talking about China moving into the region. 
We are talking about DR–CAFTA making it more competitive for 
United States businesses. My problem is, because labor is still 
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cheaper in China, it still would be cheaper for the DR–CAFTA 
countries when you talk about manufacturing pants or shirts and 
things of that nature to do it in China. 

How will United States manufacturing companies still be able to 
be competitive in China given that labor is still going to be cheaper 
in China? 

Mr. MURPHY. I think that your question is mostly about the ap-
parel industry. 

Mr. MEEKS. Correct. 
Mr. MURPHY. What I see is that Central America and the Domin-

ican Republic need to capitalize on one of their most obvious assets, 
which is that they are right on our front doorstep. The speed to 
market with which they can respond is a huge advantage. 

The time for turnaround for products that come, fabric inputs 
that have been cut and then go down to be sewn in the region, and 
then come back as a final product, is much quicker than anything 
that China can do, and as high-end products are made in this coun-
try or in Central America that are very responsive to the fashion 
changes of the day, that is a potential advantage for Central Amer-
ica. 

I am struck, for instance, at the changing trends and how dif-
ferent parts of blue jeans are bleached as you see teenagers wear-
ing them. That sort of thing is changing on a very rapid basis, and 
being attuned to those changing fashion trends is a real potential 
advantage for these countries which are very close. 

Mr. MEEKS. See, what I was referring to is there was a study by 
Harvard Center for Textile and Apparel Research which explored 
the dramatic cost differential between producing textile and ap-
parel in China and producing it in Central America. 

Even after transportation costs, because of the closeness that we 
do have, they found it costs $6.75 to make a single pair of men’s 
jeans in China, while it cost $8.32 to make it in Nicaragua. Simi-
larly, it cost $1.75 to make a cotton wrung spun T-shirt in China, 
while it cost 10 percent more to make it in Honduras. 

So even with the closeness of geography with us it still is cheap-
er. I am talking about competitively. That is what we are talking 
about. You are still not going to be able to compete with China. 

Mr. MURPHY. I think it is certainly going to continue to be dif-
ficult to compete with China. However, it will be more difficult 
without CAFTA. CAFTA will get rid of some of the remaining ob-
stacles that, for bureaucratic reasons, prevent these six countries 
from really taking advantage of their close proximity to the U.S. 
marketplace. 

I was in another hearing today where a gentleman named Keith 
Crisco, who is the CEO of an Asheboro, North Carolina, company 
that makes inputs for apparel. He makes little bits of elastic and 
so on that are used in all kinds of garments. He said, ‘‘With 
CAFTA, I at least have a chance. With CAFTA I am still in the 
game, and I can get in there and compete. It will not be easy, but 
at least I will have a shot at it.’’

Mr. WELLER. Chairman Burton? 
Mr. BURTON. Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions except 

to say I am very sympathetic to the problems these gentlemen have 
talked about. 
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As I said, I would like to work with Mr. Menendez and you and 
see if we cannot get the Peruvian Government and the other gov-
ernments down there to fess up to these problems. 

Let me just add one more thing. Yes, Ted, we are going to miss 
you. You are a Marine, and we will not hold that against you. I 
cannot for the life of me figure out why you want to go to the lower 
body to work, but we will accept your decision and wish you the 
best of luck over there. You have been a big help to all of us, and 
we really appreciate it very much. 

Mr. BRENNAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you. 
Mr. BURTON. Thank you. 
[Applause.] 
Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Menendez, and 

other Members of the Subcommittee, and our panelists. 
I of course echo my Chairman, as well as the Ranking Member’s 

comments regarding Ted Brennan. It has been a real privilege to 
work with Ted over the last several years that he has been a mem-
ber of the Subcommittee staff, and I have had the honor of being 
on this Subcommittee and wish him all the best. We are going to 
miss him. 

We know there will be other opportunities in the future to work 
together, but we just wish you all the best and God speed and 
thank you for the good work on behalf of the House of Representa-
tives and all of us on the Committee. 

Mr. BRENNAN. Thank you. 
Mr. WELLER. Thank you, members of the panel. This hearing is 

adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 5:40 p.m. the Subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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